

ITEM: 3.36 (ID # 25021) MEETING DATE: Tuesday, June 11, 2024

FROM:

RUHS-PUBLIC HEALTH

SUBJECT: RIVERSIDE UNIVERSITY HEALTH SYSTEM – PUBLIC HEALTH: Ratify and Approve the Professional Service Agreements with the Contractors Listed in Exhibit A for Services Related to the Clean California Local Grant Program (CCLGP) Without Seeking Competitive Bids for the Period of Performance of April 4, 2023, through December 31, 2024. District 4. [Total aggregate amount: \$867,165 – 100% State]

RECOMMENDED MOTION: That the Board of Supervisors:

 Ratify and approve the Professional Service Agreement with Alianza Coachella Valley in the aggregate amount of \$210,200 for Learning Exchanges and Professional Services related to the Clean California Local Grant Program without seeking competitive bids for the period of performance of April 4, 2023, through December 31, 2024;

Continued on Page 2

ACTION:Policy

MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

On motion of Supervisor Gutierrez, seconded by Supervisor Jeffries and duly carried, IT WAS ORDERED that the above matter is approved as recommended.

Ayes:

Jeffries, Spiegel, Washington and Gutierrez

Nays:

None

Absent:

Perez

Date:

June 11, 2024

XC:

RUHS-PH

3.36

Kimberly A. Rector

Clerk of the Board

RECOMMENDED MOTION: That the Board of Supervisors:

- 2. Ratify and approve the Professional Service Agreement with Kounkuey Design Initiative (KDI) in the aggregate amount of \$247,261 for Environmental Educational Services related to the Clean California Local Grant Program without seeking competitive bids for the period of performance of April 4, 2023, through December 31, 2024;
- 3. Ratify and approve the Professional Service Agreement with The Living Desert in the aggregate amount of \$187,839 for Environmental Educational Services related to the Clean California Local Grant Program without seeking competitive bids for the period of performance of April 4, 2023, through December 31, 2024;
- 4. Ratify and approve the Professional Service Agreement with Organizacion en California de Lideres Campesinas, Inc. in the aggregate amount of \$32,000 for Environmental Educational Services related to the Clean California Local Grant Program without seeking competitive bids for the period of performance of April 4, 2023, through December 31, 2024;
- 5. Ratify and approve the Professional Service Agreement with Raices Cultura in the aggregate amount of \$120,824 for Cultural Artwork and Professional Services related to the Clean California Local Grant Program without seeking competitive bids for the period of performance of April 4, 2023, through December 31, 2024;
- 6. Ratify and approve the Professional Service Agreement with S.C.R.A.P. Gallery in the aggregate amount of \$69,041 for Environmental Educational Services related to the Clean California Local Grant Program without seeking competitive bids for the period of performance of April 4, 2023, through December 31, 2024;
- 7. Authorize the Chair of the Board to sign the Agreements on behalf of the County; and
- 8. Authorize the Purchasing Agent, in accordance with Ordinance No. 459 and based on the availability of fiscal funding, to: a) sign all subsequent amendments to the Agreements that exercise the options of the Agreements, including modifications of the statement of work that stay within the intent of the Agreements, and as approved as to form by County Counsel; and b) issue Purchase Orders for goods and/or services related to the Agreements that do not exceed the total aggregate amount for each Agreement.

FINANCIAL DATA	Current Fiscal Year:	Next Fiscal Year:	Total Cost:	Ongoing Cost
COST	\$495,523	\$247,762	\$867,165	\$0
NET COUNTY COST	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
SOURCE OF FUNDS: 100% State			Budget Adjus	stment: No
			For Fiscal Ye	ear: 22/23 – 24/25

C.E.O. RECOMMENDATION: Approve

BACKGROUND:

Summary

Riverside University Health System – Public Health (RUHS-PH), Injury Prevention Services branch (IPS) received funding from the State of California through its Department of Transportation (Caltrans) to implement a "Clean, Beautiful and Resilient Oasis" in the City of Oasis. The program aims to create infrastructure components that would connect three mobile home parks to a recreational park, local market, and community clinic. Improvements will include improving pedestrian pathways and crossings, native tree and pollinator garden landscaping, and community amenities including functional public art, shade structures, benches, and tables. Non-infrastructure components will help enhance a sense of community, including the following elements: safe routes to destinations, informative programs, litter abatement and conservation programs, ecological programming, and public art making. These components will improve the social determinants of health and address prevailing inequities in the community of Oasis. A strong network of county agencies, community-based organizations, and community leaders will work to make Oasis a place to live with greater dignity.

As part of the initiative to meet the grant requirements, RUHS-PH has selected various non-profits and grassroots organizations who are familiar with the community of Oasis. Each of them brings with them experience, expertise, and a commitment to serving underserved communities like Oasis for many years.

Impact on Residents and Businesses

The main beneficiaries of this project will be residents, farmworkers, tribal members, and students.

Additional Fiscal Information

There is no impact to County General Funds. The services are 100% grant funded and are estimated to be distributed for each fiscal year in the table below. RUHS-PH is requesting approval of the aggregate amount and authorization to move funds from one fiscal year to the next. The awarded contract amounts are as follows:

Contractor	FY22/23	FY23/24	FY24/25	Aggregate Total
Alianza Coachella Valley	\$30,028	\$120,115	\$60,057	\$210,200
Kounkuey Design Initiative, Inc.	\$35,324	\$141,291	\$70,646	\$247,261
The Living esert	\$26,833	\$107,337	\$53,669	\$187,839
Organizacion en California de Lideres Campesinas, Inc.	\$4,571	\$18,286	\$9,143	\$32,000
Raíces Cultura	\$17,261	\$69,042	\$34,521	\$120,824
S.C.R.A.P. Gallery	\$9,863	\$39,452	\$19,726	\$69,041
Total Aggregate Amount:	\$123,880	\$495,523	\$247,762	\$867,165

Contract History and Price Reasonableness

On April 4, 2023, Agenda Item 3.22 was approved by the Riverside County Board of Supervisors to accept Grant Agreement No. CCL-5956-285 with the State of California to implement the Clean California Local Grant Program (CCLGP) in the total aggregate amount of \$2,150,942 for the period of performance of April 4, 2023, through June 30, 2024. The State of California has authorized an extension of the grant period through December 31, 2024. Each of the contractors' proposals and scopes of work were submitted and approved in the grant application.

The Single Source Justification documents have been reviewed by Riverside County Purchasing and Fleet Services.

ATTACHMENTS:

ATTACHMENT A: List of Contractors

ATTACHMENT B: Professional Service Agreement with Alianza Coachella Valley

ATTACHMENT C: Single Source Justification Document for Alianza Coachella Valley

ATTACHMENT D: Professional Service Agreement with Kounkuey Design Initiative

ATTACHMENT E: Single Source Justification Document for Kounkuey Design Initiative

ATTACHMENT F: Professional Service Agreement with The Living Desert

ATTACHMENT G: Single Source Justification Document for The Living Desert

ATTACHMENT H: Professional Service Agreement with Organizacion en California de

Lideres Campesinas, Inc.

ATTACHMENT I: Single Source Justification Document for Organizacion en California de

Lideres Campesinas, Inc.

ATTACHMENT J: Professional Service Agreement with Raices Cultura

ATTACHMENT K: Single Source Justification Document for Raices Cultura

ATTACHMENT L: Professional Service Agreement with S.C.R.A.P. Gallery

ATTACHMENT M: Single Source Justification Document for S.C.R.A.P. Gallery

Meghan Harn, Director of Procurement 5/29/2024 Douglas Frdonez Jr. 6/3/20

Gregg Gu, Chief Poputy County Counsel 5/29/2024

PROFESSIONAL SERVICE AGREEMENT

for

LEARNING EXCHANGES & PROFESSIONAL SERVICES RELATED TO THE CLEAN CALIFORNIA LOCAL GRANT PROGRAM (CCLGP)

between

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE

and

ALIANZA COACHELLA VALLEY



RFP# or BOS Agenda/Date or SSJ# Form #116-310 – Dated: 3/21/2019 Page 1 of 24

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECT	TION HEADING	PAGE NUMBER
1.	Description of Services	3
2.	Period of Performance	3
3.	Compensation	3
4.	Alteration or Changes to the Agreement	5
5.	Termination	5
6.	Ownership/Use of Contract Materials and Products	6
7.	Conduct of Contractor	6
8.	Inspection of Service: Quality Control/Assurance	7
9.	Independent Contractor/Employment Eligibility	7
10.	Subcontract for Work or Services	9
11.	Disputes	9
12.	Licensing and Permits	10
13.	Non-Discrimination	10
14.	Records and Documents	10
15.	Confidentiality	11
16.	Administration/Contract Liaison	11
17.	Notices	12
18.	Force Majeure	
19.	EDD Reporting Requirements	12
20.	Hold Harmless/Indemnification	13
21.	Insurance	13-10
22.	General	16-18
	it A-Scope of Service	
Exhib	it B- Payment Provisions	22-24

This Agreement is entered into by and between ALIANZA COACHELLA VALLEY, A California non-profit corporation (herein referred to as "CONTRACTOR"), and the COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE, a political subdivision of the State of California, on behalf of its Riverside University Health System – Public Health department, (herein referred to as "COUNTY" or "RUHS-PH").

The parties acknowledge and agree that the CONTRACTOR began rendering services to COUNTY on April 4, 2023, and were accepted by COUNTY without a written services agreement. All actions taken by both the CONTRACTOR and COUNTY prior to the date hereof are hereby confirmed and ratified by way of execution of this Agreement.

The parties agree as follows:

1. Description of Services

- 1.1 CONTRACTOR shall provide all services as outlined and specified in Exhibit A, Scope of Service, and at the prices stated in Exhibit B, Payment Provisions to the Agreement.
- 1.2 CONTRACTOR represents that it has the skills, experience, and knowledge necessary to perform under this Agreement and the COUNTY relies upon this representation. CONTRACTOR shall perform to the satisfaction of the COUNTY and in conformance to and consistent with the highest standards of firms/professionals in the same discipline in the State of California.
- 1.3 CONTRACTOR affirms that it is fully apprised of all of the work to be performed under this Agreement; and the CONTRACTOR agrees it can properly perform this work at the prices stated in Exhibit B. CONTRACTOR is not to perform services or provide products outside of the Agreement.
- 1.4 Acceptance by the COUNTY of the CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement does not operate as a release of CONTRACTOR's responsibility for full compliance with the terms of this Agreement.

2. Period of Performance

2.1 This Agreement shall be effective April 4, 2023 and continues in effect through December 31, 2024, unless terminated earlier. The Riverside County Board of Supervisors is the only authority that may obligate the County for a non-cancelable multi-year agreement.

3. Compensation

3.1 The COUNTY shall pay the CONTRACTOR for services performed, products provided and expenses incurred in accordance with the terms of Exhibit B, Payment Provisions. Maximum payments by COUNTY to CONTRACTOR shall not exceed the aggregate amount of TWO HUNDRED TEN

THOUSAND TWO HUNDRED DOLLARS (\$210,200) including all expenses. The COUNTY is not responsible for any fees or costs incurred above or beyond the contracted amount and shall have no obligation to purchase any specified amount of services or products. Unless otherwise specifically stated in Exhibit B, COUNTY shall not be responsible for payment of any of CONTRACTOR's expenses related to this Agreement.

- 3.2 No price increases will be permitted during the first year of this Agreement (If applicable). All price decreases (for example, if CONTRACTOR offers lower prices to another governmental entity) will automatically be extended to the COUNTY. The COUNTY requires written proof satisfactory to COUNTY of cost increases prior to any approved price adjustment. After the first year of the agreement, a minimum of 30-days advance notice in writing is required to be considered and approved by COUNTY. No retroactive price adjustments will be considered. Any price increases must be stated in a written amendment to this Agreement. The net dollar amount of profit will remain firm during the period of the Agreement. Annual increases shall not exceed the Consumer Price Index- All Consumers, All Items Greater Los Angeles, Riverside and Orange County areas and be subject to satisfactory performance review by the COUNTY and approved (if needed) for budget funding by the Board of Supervisors.
- CONTRACTOR shall be paid only in accordance with an invoice submitted to COUNTY by CONTRACTOR within fifteen (15) days from the last day of each calendar month, and COUNTY shall pay the invoice within thirty (30) working days from the date of receipt of the invoice. Payment shall be made to CONTRACTOR only after services have been rendered or delivery of materials or products, and acceptance has been made by COUNTY. Prepare invoices in duplicate. For this Agreement, send the original and duplicate copies of invoices to either:

Riverside University Health System - Public Health
Fiscal – Accounts Payable
PO BOX 7849
Riverside, California 92513

or

RIVCOPH-AP@ruhealth.org

 Each invoice shall contain a minimum of the following information: organization name; invoice number and invoice date; payment due date; remittance address; bill-to and shipto addresses of ordering department/division; Agreement number (HSARC-23-132);
 Grant number (HS200141), if applicable; quantities; service dates for claimed

- expenditures (billing period must fall within the Agreement performance period); item descriptions, unit prices, extensions, sales/use tax if applicable, and an invoice total.
- b) CONTRACTOR shall provide adequate supporting cost documentation, including source documentation as appropriate, (i.e., receipts, logs, time sheets, payroll records, etc.) as requested by the COUNTY.
- c) Invoice shall be rendered monthly in arrears.
- 3.4 The COUNTY obligation for payment of this Agreement beyond the current fiscal year is contingent upon and limited by the availability of COUNTY funding from which payment can be made, and invoices shall be rendered "monthly" in arrears. In the State of California, government agencies are not allowed to pay excess interest and late charges, per government code, section 926.10. No legal liability on the part of the COUNTY shall arise for payment beyond June 30 of each calendar year unless funds are made available for such payment. In the event that such funds are not forthcoming for any reason, COUNTY shall immediately notify CONTRACTOR in writing; and this Agreement shall be deemed terminated, have no further force, and effect.

4. Alteration or Changes to the Agreement

- **4.1** The Board of Supervisors and the COUNTY Purchasing Agent and/or his designee is the only authorized COUNTY representatives who may at any time, by written order, alter this Agreement. If any such alteration causes an increase or decrease in the cost of, or the time required for the performance under this Agreement, an equitable adjustment shall be made in the Agreement price or delivery schedule, or both, and the Agreement shall be modified by written amendment accordingly.
- 4.2 Any claim by the CONTRACTOR for additional payment related to this Agreement shall be made in writing by the CONTRACTOR within 30 days of when the CONTRACTOR has or should have notice of any actual or claimed change in the work, which results in additional and unanticipated cost to the CONTRACTOR. If the COUNTY Purchasing Agent decides that the facts provide sufficient justification, he may authorize additional payment to the CONTRACTOR pursuant to the claim. Nothing in this section shall excuse the CONTRACTOR from proceeding with performance of the Agreement even if there has been a change.

5. <u>Termination</u>

5.1. COUNTY may terminate this Agreement without cause upon 30 days written notice served upon the CONTRACTOR stating the extent and effective date of termination.

- 5.2 COUNTY may, upon five (5) days written notice terminate this Agreement for CONTRACTOR's default, if CONTRACTOR refuses or fails to comply with the terms of this Agreement or fails to make progress that may endanger performance and does not immediately cure such failure. In the event of such termination, the COUNTY may proceed with the work in any manner deemed proper by COUNTY.
 - **5.3** After receipt of the notice of termination, CONTRACTOR shall:
 - (a) Stop all work under this Agreement on the date specified in the notice of termination; and
 - (b) Transfer to COUNTY and deliver in the manner as directed by COUNTY any materials, reports or other products, which, if the Agreement had been completed or continued, would have been required to be furnished to COUNTY.
- 5.4 After termination, COUNTY shall make payment only for CONTRACTOR's performance up to the date of termination in accordance with this Agreement.
- 5.5 CONTRACTOR's rights under this Agreement shall terminate (except for fees accrued prior to the date of termination) upon dishonesty or a willful or material breach of this Agreement by CONTRACTOR; or in the event of CONTRACTOR's unwillingness or inability for any reason whatsoever to perform the terms of this Agreement. In such event, CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to any further compensation under this Agreement.
- 5.6 If the Agreement is federally or State funded, CONTRACTOR cannot be debarred from the System for Award Management (SAM). CONTRACTOR must notify the COUNTY immediately of a debarment. Reference: System for Award Management (SAM) at https://www.sam.gov for Central Contractor Registry (CCR), Federal Agency Registration (Fedreg), Online Representations and Certifications Application, and Excluded Parties List System (EPLS)). Excluded Parties Listing System (EPLS) (http://www.epls.gov) (Executive Order 12549, 7 CFR Part 3017, 45 CFR Part 76, and 44 CFR Part 17). The System for Award Management (SAM) is the Official U.S. Government system that consolidated the capabilities of CCR/FedReg, ORCA, and EPLS.
- 5.7 The rights and remedies of COUNTY provided in this section shall not be exclusive and are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or this Agreement.

6. Ownership/Use of Contract Materials and Products

The CONTRACTOR agrees that all materials, reports or products in any form, including electronic, created by CONTRACTOR for which CONTRACTOR has been compensated by COUNTY pursuant to

this Agreement shall be the sole property of the COUNTY. The material, reports or products may be used by the COUNTY for any purpose that the COUNTY deems to be appropriate, including, but not limit to, duplication and/or distribution within the COUNTY or to third parties. CONTRACTOR agrees not to release or circulate in whole or part such materials, reports, or products without prior written authorization of the COUNTY.

7. <u>Conduct of Contractor</u>

- 7.1 The CONTRACTOR covenants that it presently has no interest, including, but not limited to, other projects or contracts, and shall not acquire any such interest, direct or indirect, which would conflict in any manner or degree with CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement. The CONTRACTOR further covenants that no person or subcontractor having any such interest shall be employed or retained by CONTRACTOR under this Agreement. The CONTRACTOR agrees to inform the COUNTY of all the CONTRACTOR's interests, if any, which are or may be perceived as incompatible with the COUNTY's interests.
- 7.2 The CONTRACTOR shall not, under circumstances which could be interpreted as an attempt to influence the recipient in the conduct of his/her duties, accept any gratuity or special favor from individuals or firms with whom the CONTRACTOR is doing business or proposing to do business, in accomplishing the work under this Agreement.
- 7.3 The CONTRACTOR or its employees shall not offer gifts, gratuity, favors, and entertainment directly or indirectly to COUNTY employees.

8. Inspection of Service; Quality Control/Assurance

8.1 All performance (which includes services, workmanship, materials, supplies and equipment furnished or utilized in the performance of this Agreement) shall be subject to inspection and test by the COUNTY or other regulatory agencies at all times. The CONTRACTOR shall provide adequate cooperation to any inspector or other COUNTY representative to permit him/her to determine the CONTRACTOR's conformity with the terms of this Agreement. If any services performed or products provided by CONTRACTOR are not in conformance with the terms of this Agreement, the COUNTY shall have the right to require the CONTRACTOR to perform the services or provide the products in conformance with the terms of the Agreement at no additional cost to the COUNTY. When the services to be performed or the products to be provided are of such nature that the difference cannot be corrected; the COUNTY shall have the right to: (1) require the CONTRACTOR immediately to take all necessary steps to ensure future performance in conformity with the terms of the Agreement; and/or (2) reduce the Agreement

price to reflect the reduced value of the services performed or products provided. The COUNTY may also terminate this Agreement for default and charge to CONTRACTOR any costs incurred by the COUNTY because of the CONTRACTOR's failure to perform.

8.2 CONTRACTOR shall establish adequate procedures for self-monitoring and quality control and assurance to ensure proper performance under this Agreement; and shall permit a COUNTY representative or other regulatory official to monitor, assess, or evaluate CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement at any time, upon reasonable notice to the CONTRACTOR.

9. <u>Independent Contractor/Employment Eligibility</u>

- 9.1 The CONTRACTOR is, for purposes relating to this Agreement, an independent contractor and shall not be deemed an employee of the COUNTY. It is expressly understood and agreed that the CONTRACTOR (including its employees, agents, and subcontractors) shall in no event be entitled to any benefits to which COUNTY employees are entitled, including but not limited to overtime, any retirement benefits, worker's compensation benefits, and injury leave or other leave benefits. There shall be no employer-employee relationship between the parties; and CONTRACTOR shall hold COUNTY harmless from any and all claims that may be made against COUNTY based upon any contention by a third party that an employer-employee relationship exists by reason of this Agreement. It is further understood and agreed by the parties that CONTRACTOR in the performance of this Agreement is subject to the control or direction of COUNTY merely as to the results to be accomplished and not as to the means and methods for accomplishing the results.
- 9.2 CONTRACTOR warrants that it shall make its best effort to fully comply with all federal and state statutes and regulations regarding the employment of aliens and others and to ensure that employees performing work under this Agreement meet the citizenship or alien status requirement set forth in federal statutes and regulations. CONTRACTOR shall obtain, from all employees performing work hereunder, all verification and other documentation of employment eligibility status required by federal or state statutes and regulations including, but not limited to, the Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986, 8 U.S.C. §1324 et seq., as they currently exist and as they may be hereafter amended. CONTRACTOR shall retain all such documentation for all covered employees, for the period prescribed by the law.
- 9.3 Ineligible Person shall be any individual or entity who: Is currently excluded, suspended, debarred or otherwise ineligible to participate in the federal health care programs; or has been convicted of a criminal offense related to the provision of health care items or services and has not been reinstated in the federal health care programs after a period of exclusion, suspension, debarment, or ineligibility.

- 9.4 CONTRACTOR shall screen prospective Covered Individuals prior to hire or engagement. CONTRACTOR shall not hire or engage any Ineligible Person to provide services directly relative to this Agreement. CONTRACTOR shall screen all current Covered Individuals within sixty (60) days of execution of this Agreement to ensure that they have not become Ineligible Persons unless CONTRACTOR has performed such screening on same Covered Individuals under a separate agreement with COUNTY within the past six (6) months. Covered Individuals shall be required to disclose to CONTRACTOR immediately any debarment, exclusion or other event that makes the Covered Individual an Ineligible Person. CONTRACTOR shall notify COUNTY within five (5) business days after it becomes aware if a Covered Individual providing services directly relative to this Agreement becomes debarred, excluded or otherwise becomes an Ineligible Person.
- 9.5 CONTRACTOR acknowledges that Ineligible Persons are precluded from providing federal and state funded health care services by contract with COUNTY in the event that they are currently sanctioned or excluded by a federal or state law enforcement regulatory or licensing agency. If CONTRACTOR becomes aware that a Covered Individual has become an Ineligible Person, CONTRACTOR shall remove such individual from responsibility for, or involvement with, COUNTY business operations related to this Agreement.
- 9.6 CONTRACTOR shall notify COUNTY within five (5) business days if a Covered Individual or entity is currently excluded, suspended or debarred, or is identified as such after being sanction screened. Such individual or entity shall be promptly removed from participating in any activity associated with this Agreement.

10. Subcontract for Work or Services

No contract shall be made by the CONTRACTOR with any other party for furnishing any of the work or services under this Agreement without the prior written approval of the COUNTY; but this provision shall not require the approval of contracts of employment between the CONTRACTOR and personnel assigned under this Agreement, or for parties named in the proposal and agreed to under this Agreement.

11. Disputes

11.1 The parties shall attempt to resolve any disputes amicably at the working level. If that is not successful, the dispute shall be referred to the senior management of the parties. Any dispute relating to this Agreement, which is not resolved by the parties, shall be decided by the COUNTY's Purchasing Department's Compliance Contract Officer who shall furnish the decision in writing. The decision of the

COUNTY's Compliance Contract Officer shall be final and conclusive unless determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to have been fraudulent, capricious, arbitrary, or so grossly erroneous to imply bad faith. The CONTRACTOR shall proceed diligently with the performance of this Agreement pending the resolution of a dispute.

11.2 Prior to the filing of any legal action related to this Agreement, the parties shall be obligated to attend a mediation session in Riverside County before a neutral third party mediator. A second mediation session shall be required if the first session is not successful. The parties shall share the cost of the mediations.

12. Licensing and Permits

CONTRACTOR shall comply with all State or other licensing requirements, including but not limited to the provisions of Chapter 9 of Division 3 of the Business and Professions Code. All licensing requirements shall be met at the time proposals are submitted to the COUNTY. CONTRACTOR warrants that it has all necessary permits, approvals, certificates, waivers and exemptions necessary for performance of this Agreement as required by the laws and regulations of the United States, the State of California, the County of Riverside and all other governmental agencies with jurisdiction, and shall maintain these throughout the term of this Agreement.

13. Non-Discrimination

CONTRACTOR shall not be discriminate in the provision of services, allocation of benefits, accommodation in facilities, or employment of personnel on the basis of ethnic group identification, race, religious creed, color, national origin, ancestry, physical handicap, medical condition, marital status or sex in the performance of this Agreement; and, to the extent they shall be found to be applicable hereto, shall comply with the provisions of the California Fair Employment and Housing Act (Gov. Code 12900 et. seq.), the Federal Civil Rights Act of 1964 (P.L. 88-352), the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (42 U.S.C. S1210 et seq.) and all other applicable laws or regulations.

14. Records and Documents

CONTRACTOR shall make available, upon written request by any duly authorized Federal, State, or COUNTY agency, a copy of this Agreement and such books, documents and records as are necessary to certify the nature and extent of the CONTRACTOR's costs related to this Agreement. All such books, documents and records shall be maintained by CONTRACTOR for at least five years following termination of this Agreement and be available for audit by the COUNTY. CONTRACTOR shall provide to the COUNTY reports and information related to this Agreement as requested by COUNTY.

15. Confidentiality

16.1 The CONTRACTOR shall not use for personal gain or make other improper use of privileged or confidential information which is acquired in connection with this Agreement. The term "privileged or confidential information" includes but is not limited to: unpublished or sensitive technological or scientific information; medical, personnel, or security records; anticipated material requirements or pricing/purchasing actions; COUNTY information or data which is not subject to public disclosure; COUNTY operational procedures; and knowledge of selection of contractors, subcontractors or suppliers in advance of official announcement.

15.2 The CONTRACTOR shall protect from unauthorized disclosure names and other identifying information concerning persons receiving services pursuant to this Agreement, except for general statistical information not identifying any person. The CONTRACTOR shall not use such information for any purpose other than carrying out the CONTRACTOR's obligations under this Agreement. The CONTRACTOR shall promptly transmit to the COUNTY all third party requests for disclosure of such information. The CONTRACTOR shall not disclose, except as otherwise specifically permitted by this Agreement or authorized in advance in writing by the COUNTY, any such information to anyone other than the COUNTY. For purposes of this paragraph, identity shall include, but not be limited to, name, identifying number, symbol, or other identifying particulars assigned to the individual, such as finger or voice print or a photograph.

16. Administration/Contract Liaison

The COUNTY Purchasing Agent, or designee, shall administer this Agreement on behalf of the COUNTY. The Purchasing Department is to serve as the liaison with CONTRACTOR in connection with this Agreement.

17. Notices

All correspondence and notices required or contemplated by this Agreement shall be delivered to the respective parties at the addresses set forth below and are deemed submitted two days after their deposit in the United States mail, postage prepaid:

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE

Riverside University Health System - Public Health

Procurement and Logistics - Contracts Unit

4065 County Circle Drive, Riverside, CA 92503

Ph-contracts@ruhealth.org

CONTRACTOR: ALIANZA COACHELLA

VALLEY

Alianza Coachella Valley

P.O. Box 38, Coachella, CA 92236

760 972-4628

ATTN: Silvia Paz

silvia@alianzacv.org

18. Force Majeure

If either party is unable to comply with any provision of this Agreement due to causes beyond its reasonable control, and which could not have been reasonably anticipated, such as acts of God, acts of war, civil disorders, or other similar acts, such party shall not be held liable for such failure to comply.

19. EDD Reporting Requirements

In order to comply with child support enforcement requirements of the State of California, the COUNTY may be required to submit a Report of Independent Contractor(s) form **DE 542** to the Employment Development Department. The CONTRACTOR agrees to furnish the required data and certifications to the COUNTY within 10 days of notification of award of Agreement when required by the EDD. This data will be transmitted to governmental agencies charged with the establishment and enforcement of child support orders. Failure of the CONTRACTOR to timely submit the data and/or certificates required may result in the contract being awarded to another contractor. In the event a contract has been issued, failure of the CONTRACTOR to comply with all federal and state reporting requirements for child support enforcement or to comply with all lawfully served Wage and Earnings Assignments Orders and Notices of Assignment shall constitute a material breach of Agreement. If CONTRACTOR has any questions concerning this reporting requirement, please call (916) 657-0529. CONTRACTOR should also contact its local Employment Tax Customer Service Office listed in the telephone directory in the State Government section under "Employment Development Department" or access their Internet site at www.edd.ca.gov.

20. Hold Harmless/Indemnification

- 20.1 CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold harmless the County of Riverside, its Agencies, Districts, Special Districts and Departments, their respective directors, officers, Board of Supervisors, elected and appointed officials, employees, agents and representatives (individually and collectively hereinafter referred to as Indemnitees) from any liability, action, claim or damage whatsoever, based or asserted upon any services of CONTRACTOR, its officers, employees, subcontractors, agents or representatives arising out of or in any way relating to this Agreement, including but not limited to property damage, bodily injury, or death or any other element of any kind or nature. CONTRACTOR shall defend the Indemnitees at its sole expense including all costs and fees (including, but not limited, to attorney fees, cost of investigation, defense and settlements or awards) in any claim or action based upon such acts, omissions or services.
- 20.2 With respect to any action or claim subject to indemnification herein by CONTRACTOR, CONTRACTOR shall, at their sole cost, have the right to use counsel of their own choice and shall have the right to adjust, settle, or compromise any such action or claim without the prior consent of COUNTY; provided, however, that any such adjustment, settlement or compromise in no manner whatsoever limits or circumscribes CONTRACTOR indemnification to Indemnitees as set forth herein.
- 20.3 CONTRACTOR'S obligation hereunder shall be satisfied when CONTRACTOR has provided to COUNTY the appropriate form of dismissal relieving COUNTY from any liability for the action or claim involved.
- 20.4 The specified insurance limits required in this Agreement shall in no way limit or circumscribe CONTRACTOR'S obligations to indemnify and hold harmless the Indemnitees herein from third party claims.

21. Insurance

21.1 Without limiting or diminishing the CONTRACTOR'S obligation to indemnify or hold the COUNTY harmless, CONTRACTOR shall procure and maintain or cause to be maintained, at its sole cost and expense, the following insurance coverage's during the term of this Agreement. As respects to the insurance section only, the COUNTY herein refers to the County of Riverside, its Agencies, Districts, Special Districts, and Departments, their respective directors, officers, Board of Supervisors, employees, elected or appointed officials, agents, or representatives as Additional Insureds.

A. Workers' Compensation:

If the CONTRACTOR has employees as defined by the State of California, the CONTRACTOR shall maintain statutory Workers' Compensation Insurance (Coverage A) as prescribed by the laws of the State of California. Policy shall include Employers' Liability (Coverage B) including Occupational Disease with limits not less than \$1,000,000 per person per accident. The policy shall be endorsed to waive subrogation in favor of The County of Riverside.

B. Commercial General Liability:

Commercial General Liability insurance coverage, including but not limited to, premises liability, unmodified contractual liability, products and completed operations liability, personal and advertising injury, and cross liability coverage, covering claims which may arise from or out of CONTRACTOR'S performance of its obligations hereunder. Policy shall name the COUNTY as Additional Insured. Policy's limit of liability shall not be less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence combined single limit. If such insurance contains a general aggregate limit, it shall apply separately to this agreement or be no less than two (2) times the occurrence limit.

C. Vehicle Liability:

If vehicles or mobile equipment is used in the performance of the obligations under this Agreement, then CONTRACTOR shall maintain liability insurance for all owned, non-owned, or hired vehicles so used in an amount not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence combined single limit. If such insurance contains a general aggregate limit, it shall apply separately to this agreement or be no less than two (2) times the occurrence limit. Policy shall name the COUNTY as Additional Insureds.

D. Professional Liability Contractor shall maintain Professional Liability Insurance providing coverage for the Contractor's performance of work included within this Agreement, with a limit of liability of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and \$2,000,000 annual aggregate. If Contractor's Professional Liability Insurance is written on a claims made basis rather than an occurrence basis, such insurance shall continue through the term of this Agreement and CONTRACTOR shall purchase at his sole expense either 1) an Extended Reporting Endorsement (also, known as Tail Coverage); or 2) Prior Dates Coverage from new insurer with a retroactive date back to the date of, or prior to, the inception of this Agreement; or 3) demonstrate through Certificates of Insurance that CONTRACTOR has Maintained continuous coverage with the same or original insurer. Coverage provided under items; 1), 2), or 3) will continue as long as the law allows.

E. General Insurance Provisions - All lines:

- 1) Any insurance carrier providing insurance coverage hereunder shall be admitted to the State of California and have an A M BEST rating of not less than A: VIII (A:8) unless such requirements are waived, in writing, by the County Risk Manager. If the County's Risk Manager waives a requirement for a particular insurer such waiver is only valid for that specific insurer and only for one policy term.
- 2) The CONTRACTOR must declare its insurance self-insured retention for each coverage required herein. If any such self-insured retention exceeds \$500,000 per occurrence each such retention shall have the prior written consent of the County Risk Manager before the commencement of operations under this Agreement. Upon notification of self-insured retention unacceptable to the COUNTY, and at the election of the County's Risk Manager, CONTRACTOR'S carriers shall either; 1) reduce or eliminate such self-insured retention as respects this Agreement with the COUNTY, or 2) procure a bond which guarantees payment of losses and related investigations, claims administration, and defense costs and expenses.
- 3) CONTRACTOR shall cause CONTRACTOR'S insurance carrier(s) to furnish the County of Riverside with either 1) a properly executed original Certificate(s) of Insurance and certified original copies of Endorsements effecting coverage as required herein, and 2) if requested to do so orally or in writing by the County Risk Manager, provide original Certified copies of policies including all Endorsements and all attachments thereto, showing such insurance is in full force and effect. Further, said Certificate(s) and policies of insurance shall contain the covenant of the insurance carrier(s) that thirty (30) days written notice shall be given to the County of Riverside prior to any material modification, cancellation, expiration or reduction in coverage of such insurance. In the event of a material modification, cancellation, expiration, or reduction in coverage, this Agreement shall terminate forthwith, unless the County of Riverside receives, prior to such effective date, another properly executed original Certificate of Insurance and original copies of endorsements or certified original policies, including all endorsements and attachments thereto evidencing coverage's set forth herein and the insurance required herein is in full force and effect. CONTRACTOR shall not commence operations until the COUNTY has been furnished original Certificate (s) of Insurance and certified original copies of endorsements and if requested, certified original policies of insurance including all endorsements and any and all other attachments as required in this Section. An individual authorized by the insurance carrier shall sign the original endorsements for each policy and the Certificate of Insurance.
- 4) It is understood and agreed to by the parties hereto that the CONTRACTOR'S insurance shall be construed as primary insurance, and the COUNTY'S insurance and/or deductibles and/or self-insured retention's or self-insured programs shall not be construed as contributory.

- 5) If, during the term of this Agreement or any extension thereof, there is a material change in the scope of services; or, there is a material change in the equipment to be used in the performance of the scope of work; or, the term of this Agreement, including any extensions thereof, exceeds five (5) years; the COUNTY reserves the right to adjust the types of insurance and the monetary limits of liability required under this Agreement, if in the County Risk Manager's reasonable judgment, the amount or type of insurance carried by the CONTRACTOR has become inadequate.
- 6) CONTRACTOR shall pass down the insurance obligations contained herein to all tiers of subcontractors working under this Agreement.
- 7) The insurance requirements contained in this Agreement may be met with a program(s) of self-insurance acceptable to the COUNTY.
- 8) CONTRACTOR agrees to notify COUNTY of any claim by a third party or any incident or event that may give rise to a claim arising from the performance of this Agreement.

22. General

- 22.1 CONTRACTOR shall not delegate or assign any interest in this Agreement, whether by operation of law or otherwise, without the prior written consent of COUNTY. Any attempt to delegate or assign any interest herein shall be deemed void and of no force or effect.
- 22.2 Any waiver by COUNTY of any breach of any one or more of the terms of this Agreement shall not be construed to be a waiver of any subsequent or other breach of the same or of any other term of this Agreement. Failure on the part of COUNTY to require exact, full, and complete compliance with any terms of this Agreement shall not be construed as in any manner changing the terms or preventing COUNTY from enforcement of the terms of this Agreement.
- 22.3 In the event the CONTRACTOR receives payment under this Agreement, which is later disallowed by COUNTY for nonconformance with the terms of the Agreement, the CONTRACTOR shall promptly refund the disallowed amount to the COUNTY on request; or at its option the COUNTY may offset the amount disallowed from any payment due to the CONTRACTOR.
- **22.4** CONTRACTOR shall not provide partial delivery or shipment of services or products unless specifically stated in the Agreement.
- 22.5 CONTRACTOR shall not provide any services or products subject to any chattel mortgage or under a conditional sales contract or other agreement by which an interest is retained by a third party. The CONTRACTOR warrants that it has good title to all materials or products used by CONTRACTOR or provided to COUNTY pursuant to this Agreement, free from all liens, claims, or encumbrances.

- 22.6 Nothing in this Agreement shall prohibit the COUNTY from acquiring the same type or equivalent equipment, products, materials or services from other sources, when deemed by the COUNTY to be in its best interest. The COUNTY reserves the right to purchase more or less than the quantities specified in this Agreement.
- **22.7** The COUNTY agrees to cooperate with the CONTRACTOR in the CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement, including, if stated in the Agreement, providing the CONTRACTOR with reasonable facilities and timely access to COUNTY data, information, and personnel.
- 22.8 CONTRACTOR shall comply with all applicable Federal, State and local laws and regulations. CONTRACTOR will comply with all applicable COUNTY policies and procedures. In the event that there is a conflict between the various laws or regulations that may apply, the CONTRACTOR shall comply with the more restrictive law or regulation.
- **22.9** CONTRACTOR shall comply with all air pollution control, water pollution, safety and health ordinances, statutes, or regulations, which apply to performance under this Agreement.
- **22.10** CONTRACTOR shall comply with all requirements of the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) standards and codes as set forth by the U.S. Department of Labor and the State of California (Cal/OSHA).
- 22.11 This Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State of California. Any legal action related to the performance or interpretation of this Agreement shall be filed only in the Superior Court of the State of California located in Riverside, California, and the parties waive any provision of law providing for a change of venue to another location. In the event any provision in this Agreement is held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, void, or unenforceable, the remaining provisions will nevertheless continue in full force without being impaired or invalidated in any way.
- 22.12 This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which will be an original, but all of which together will constitute one instrument. Each party to this Agreement agrees to the use of electronic signatures, such as digital signatures that meet the requirements of the California Uniform Electronic Transactions Act (("CUETA") Cal. Civ. Code §§ 1633.1 to 1633.17), for executing this Agreement. The parties further agree that the electronic signatures of the parties are intended to authenticate this writing and to have the same force and effect as manual signatures. Electronic signature means an electronic sound, symbol, or process attached to or logically associated with an electronic record and executed or adopted by a person with the intent to sign the electronic record pursuant to the CUETA as amended from time to time. Digital signature means an electronic identifier, created by computer, intended

by the party using it to have the same force and effect as the use of a manual signature, and shall be reasonably relied upon by the parties. For purposes of this section, a digital signature is a type of "electronic signature" as defined in subdivision (i) of Section 1633.2 of the Civil Code.

22.13 This Agreement, including any attachments or exhibits, constitutes the entire Agreement of the parties with respect to its subject matter and supersedes all prior and contemporaneous representations, proposals, discussions and communications, whether oral or in writing. This Agreement may be changed or modified only by a written amendment signed by authorized representatives of both parties.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have caused their duly authorized representatives to execute this Agreement.

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE, a political subdivision of the state of California, on behalf of its RIVERSIDE UNIVERSITY **HEALTH SYSTEM - PUBLIC HEALTH** ALIANZA COACHELLA VALLEY, a non-profit California corporation

Chuck Washington, Chair

Board of Supervisors

By: Silvia Paz

Executive Director

May 7, 2024 Dated:

ATTEST:

Kimberly Rector Clerk of the Board

APPROVED AS TO FORM:

Minh C. Tran County Counsel

By:_Gregg Gu

Gregg Gu

Chief Deputy County Counsel

EXHIBIT A SCOPE OF SERVICE

Alianza Coachella Valley Activities

1. BACKGROUND:

CONTRACTOR is the only alliance in the Coachella Valley bringing together community members, nonprofits, and government agencies to lead the effort of a thriving region. CONTRACTOR is deeply interconnected, and their efforts are focused in unincorporated areas including the community of Oasis. These communities are predominantly Latino with a rich history and culture too often overshadowed by economic disadvantages. CONTRACTOR brings intentional community representation and has great involvement in bringing parks, roads, affordable health care, positive learning to schools and cultural inclusivity to the Eastern Coachella Valley.

2. <u>CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITES:</u>

CONTRACTOR shall coordinate and lead three (3) learning exchanges throughout the Clean Oasis project grant period. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for taking the lead on the communications of the project, which includes creating an overall flyer for all projects and dates. Additionally, CONTRACTOR may create a flyer template for partners if interested in having individual flyers for their events.

CONTRACTOR shall also provide support with other items, as listed below:

- 2.1 Conduct three (3) community workshops/learning exchanges for Oasis community members and partners.
 - 2.1.1 Learning exchanges shall take place in the unincorporated community of Oasis in the Coachella Valley's eastern region in Riverside County, California.
- 2.2 Conduct three (3) meetings with lead Agencies.
 - 2.2.1 CONTRACTOR shall meet with partners and facilitate conversations to receive updates throughout the duration of the project.
- 2.3 Create and disseminate social media content for three (3) learning exchanges/workshops.
 - 2.3.1 CONTRACTOR shall create social media content such as infographics and captions to share across all social media platforms.
- 2.4 Provide Printed educational materials to distribute at Oasis learning exchanges/workshops.

- 2.4.1 CONTRACTOR shall work with project partners to gather educational materials that capture the projects' scope of work and updates.
- 2.4.2 CONTRACTOR shall provide educational materials such as pamphlets, flyers, one-pager(s), and photos of project renders will be printed and distributed or displayed at the 3 learning exchanges.
- 2.5 Coordinate press releases for Oasis events.
 - 2.5.1 CONTRACTOR shall work with County of Riverside partners and the Oasis community to coordinate a minimum of three (3) press releases such as interviews and coverage of work; with the goal of increasing awareness, visibility and education on Oasis Projects throughout the Coachella Valley.

EXHIBIT B PAYMENT PROVISIONS

CONTRACTOR shall receive payment by the COUNTY for the following services provided as specified in Exhibit A, Scope of Services.

1. INVOICE

CONTRACTOR shall submit invoices on the 15th of the month following budgeted expenditures.

CONTRACTOR may redirect budget line items for allowable expenses only with written COUNTY approval.

a. For this Agreement, send the original invoices to either:

Riverside University Health System - Public Health
Fiscal – Accounts Payable
PO BOX 7849

Riverside, California 92513

or

RIVCOPH-AP@ruhealth.org

- b. Each invoice shall contain a minimum of the following information: Grant # HS200141; invoice number and date; remittance address; bill-to and ship-to addresses of ordering department/division; Agreement number (HSARC-23-132) quantities; item descriptions, unit prices, extensions, sales/use tax if applicable, an invoice total, and any other information requested by the County.
- c. CONTRACTOR shall invoice based on staff hours as follows:

Staff Costs						
Staff Time Agency	Est Staff Hours	Rate per Hour not exceed	CCLGP Total \$			
Executive Director	75	\$200.00	\$15,000			
Senior Director	120	\$150.00	\$18,000			
Director of Development & External Relations	120	\$150.00	\$18,000			
Director of Strategic Communications & Public Relations	416	\$150.00	\$62,400			
Communications Manager	416	\$100.00	\$41,600			
Special Projects Manager	120	\$100.00	\$12,000			

RFP# or BOS Agenda/Date or SSJ# Form #116-310 – Dated: 3/21/2019

Operations Manager	100	\$100.00	\$10,000
		Direct Labor Total	\$177,000
	Other Expenses:	Details	
	Mileage	Mileage expense to cover the cost of mileage for Alianza staff involved. Based on the California mileage rate.	\$5,000
	Multimedia subscriptions	To cover the cost of subscriptions that staff will need for scope of work.	\$2,000
	Printing/Copies	Printing/copies needed for Learning Exchanges and other as listed in Alianza's scope of work.	\$3,000
	Branded Incentives	This includes the cost of any project branded materials such as water bottles, bags, etc.	\$5,000
	Paid Advertisements	The cost of advertisements to increase awareness and outreach. Ex: Radio Ads.	\$5,000
	Supplies & Materials	Includes the cost of any supplies, materials and other expenses needed for Learning Exchanges.	\$10,000
	Translation/Interpretation Services	A Spanish and/or Purepecha interpreter will provide the needed services, not to exceed 32 hours, to ensure the community is provided with support to engage in Alianza's scope of work for this project. Estimated rate: \$100 per hr	\$3,200
		Other Expenses Total:	\$33,200
		Total Project Budget:	\$210,200

2. **MAXIMUM**

Maximum compensation payable under the terms of this Agreement shall not exceed TWO HUNDRED TEN THOUSAND TWO HUNDRED DOLLARS (\$210,200) including all expenses.

//// //// ////



From:	Kimberly Saruwatari, Director of Public Health
To:	Board of Supervisors/Purchasing Agent
Via:	Julisa Alvizo- Silva, 951-358-7171
Subject:	Single Source Procurement; Request for Services
single source	formation is provided in support of my department requesting approval for a sole or . (Outside of a duly declared emergency, the time to develop a statement of work ons is not in itself justification for sole or single source.)
1. Supplier	being requested: Alianza Coachella Valley
2. Vendor II	D: 233113
(Single So although i (Sole Sou	Sole Source ource - is a purchase of a commodity or service without obtaining competitive bids more than one source is available) arce - is a purchase of a commodity or service that is proprietary or no other vendor d or willing to meet the county specified requirements)
4. Have you p for this v source nu	previously requested <u>and</u> received approval for a sole or single source request rendor for your department? (If yes, please provide the approved sole or single amber).
□ Yes SSJ# ₋	■ No
4a. Was the r	request approved for a different project?
□Yes	■ No
(If this req	ervice being requested: quest is for professional services, attach the service agreement to this sole source The Purchasing Agent, or designee, is the signing authority for agreements unless

website for vendor insurance requirements.)

Date:

October 3, 2023

the service is exempted by Ordinance 459, Board delegated authority or by State law. All insurance requirements must be met prior to work commencement. See the Risk Management



Riverside University Health System – Public Health's (RUHS-PH) Injury Prevention Services (IPS) branch received grant funding from the State of California through its Department of Transportation (Caltrans) to implement a "Clean, Beautiful and Resilient Oasis" in the city of Oasis. The program aims to create infrastructure components that would connect three mobile home parks to a recreational park, local market, and community clinic. Improvements will include pedestrian pathways and crossings, native tree and pollinator garden landscaping, and community amenities, including functional public art. As part of this initiative, Alianza Coachella Valley (Alianza) will coordinate and lead learning exchanges with the Oasis community to gather community input about Clean California projects. Additionally, Alianza will take the lead on a project website, community outreach and social media campaigns.

6. Unique features of the supply/service being requested from this supplier. (If this sole source request is due to proprietary software or machinery, or hardware, provide a supporting letter from the manufacturer. If this is a single source request provide an explanation of how this provides the best value for the County by selecting this vendor.)

Alianza is the only alliance in the Coachella Valley that brings together community members, non-profits, and government agencies to lead the effort of a thriving region. Alianza is deeply interconnected, and their efforts are focused in unincorporated areas including the community of Oasis. These communities are predominantly Hispanic, with a rich history and culture too often overshadowed by economic disadvantages. Amid challenges, the pride in the community fuels hope for a better Oasis. Alianza brings intentional community representation and has great involvement in bringing parks, roads, affordable health care, positive learning to schools and cultural inclusivity to the Eastern Coachella Valley. The successes of Alianza reflect their commitment to positive change through strategic collaboration and civic engagement. Working with Alianza will only add to the success of the project.

RUHS-PH requested Alianza's services because of their cultural competency and their cultural humility. Alianza regularly conducts community events that specifically targets the local communities of the Eastern Coachella Valley. They are from the community and serve the community. The benefit over time of having Alianza as part of our team is because they will be involved in finding funding opportunities to continue to operate the Clean California Local Grant program we developed beyond the grant's term.

7. Reasons why my department requires these unique features from the vendor and what benefit will accrue to the county:

Between 2010 and 2020, the RUHS-PH was The California Endowment's (TCE) grantee through the Building Healthy Communities (BHC) Initiative. This effort aimed to transform policy, systems, and environmental changes to improve the quality of life in some of the most disadvantaged communities in the State of California. Riverside County focused those efforts in the City of Coachella, Mecca, Northshore, Thermal and Oasis. This transformational endeavor accomplished numerous milestones, including the development of leadership in the community and collaboration amongst non-traditional partners. When the initiative concluded

Kim Saruwatari, M.P.H., Director

Geoffrey Leung, M.D., Public Health Officer



in 2020, Alianza emerged as a 501(c)(3) non-profit organization to carry on with many of the programs that were created, but most importantly to be at the center of the organizational network of partners.

Alianza is a trusted partner of RUHS-PH who shares our values and our mission. They are experts at bringing people and organizations together to improve community health. The existing relationship Alianza has with the Oasis community will better allow our projects to receive community input. Community members will have a say in where certain projects take place such as art installations, semi-permanent artistic crosswalks, art design and landscaping. With the Alianza team leading discussions, community members will feel represented accordingly and this adds to the direct impact of projects. Alianza specializes in making sure communities are fairly represented and can voice their opinions. In collaboration with Alianza, RUHS-PH can build a trustworthy rapport with this underserved community that will carry into future endeavors.

8.	Period of Performance:	From: April 4	4, 2023 to [December 31, 2	2024	
	Is this an annually renewable co Is this a fixed-term agreement: (A fixed- term agreement is set for multi-year fixed-term agreement clause. If there is no clause(s) is Board for approval. No exemption	or a specific an s include a ca to that effect,	ncellation, incellation, incell	non-appropriat	ion of funds, or refur	10

- 9. Identify all costs for this requested purchase. In addition, please include any single or sole source amounts previously approved and related to this project and vendor in the section designated below for current and future fiscal years. You do not need to include previous fiscal year amounts. If approval is for multiple years, ongoing costs must be identified below. If annual increases apply to ongoing costs such as CPI or other contract increases, provide the estimated annual cost for each consecutive year. If the annual increase may exceed the Purchasing Agent's authority. Board approval must be obtained. (Note: ongoing costs may include but are not limited to subscriptions, licenses, maintenance, support, etc.)
 - * The costs below are estimates based on the entire period of performance of 4/4/23 _ 12/31/24 and broken down for each fiscal year. RUHS-PH is requesting approval of the aggregate amount in order to allow funds to roll from one fiscal year to the next.

Description:	FY22/23	FY23/24	FY24/25	Total
Staffing Costs	\$25,286	\$101,143	\$50,571	\$177,000
Travel Costs	\$714	\$2,857	\$1,429	\$5,000
Supplies/Material/Printing				
Cost	\$1,857	\$7,429	\$3,714	\$13,000
Other Direct Costs	\$2,171	\$8,686	\$4,343	\$15,200
Total Costs	\$30,028	\$120,115	\$60,057	\$210,200

Kim Saruwatari, M.P.H., Director

Geoffrey Leung, M.D., Public Health Officer



provided government discound RUHS-PH has worked in the helped organize an effective COVID-19 taskforce. Based guarantee to keep the rates I	plain why this price is reasonable or conted pricing? Is this rate/fee comparable past with Alianza during the COVID-communications campaign in collaboral on the past partnership, RUHS-PH how and will not increase any costs that paid with 100% grant funding from the	le to industry standards?, 19 response. They have ation with members of the nas with Alianza, they will t would impact the County
11. Projected Board of Superv	isor Date (if applicable): May 21, 20	24
(Draft Form 11s, service agre for Purchasing Agent approv	eement and or quotes must accompan	y the sole source request
01110		
Rachelle Roman	Rachelle Roman	Jan 2, 2024
Department Head Signature (or designee)	Print Name	Date
The section below is to	be completed by the Purchasing Ag	jent or designee.
Purchasing Department Commer	nts:	
Approve	Approve with Condition/s	Disapprove
Condition/s:		
By signing above, department attest	s all legal and contractual requirements ha	ave been met by the
met by the selected supplier, includi	ng grant requirements.	* # 1
*		
		
Not to exceed: \$210,200 aggregate	during period of performance	
□ One-time \$		
☐ Annual Amount	\$ / per fiscal year through	nh (data)

Geoffrey Leung, M.D., Public Health Officer

(If Annual Amount Varies each FY)

Kim Saruwatari, M.P.H., Director



Reviewed by Procurement C Signature: Selena Ma	-	CS):	
Date: 4/28/2024	<i>CRUOC</i>		
FY FY FY FY	. \$. \$. \$. \$. \$		
Melissa Curtis	5/7/2024	24-245	·
Purchasing Agent	Date	Approval Nun (Reference on Purchasir	

PROFESSIONAL SERVICE AGREEMENT

for

ENVIRONMENTAL EDUCATIONAL SERVICES RELATED TO THE CLEAN CALIFORNIA LOCAL GRANT PROGRAM (CCLGP)

between

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE

and

KOUNKUEY DESIGN INITIATIVE, INC.



RFP# or BOS Agenda/Date or SSJ# Form #116-310 – Dated: 3/21/2019 Page 1 of 23

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SEC 7	TION HEADING	PAGE NUMBER
1.	Description of Services	3
2.	Period of Performance	3
3.	Compensation	3
4.	Alteration or Changes to the Agreement	5
5.	Termination	5
6.	Ownership/Use of Contract Materials and Products	6
7.	Conduct of Contractor	6
8.	Inspection of Service: Quality Control/Assurance	7
9.	Independent Contractor/Employment Eligibility	7
10.	Subcontract for Work or Services	9
11.	Disputes	9
12.	Licensing and Permits	
13.	Non-Discrimination	
14.	Records and Documents	
15.	Confidentiality	11
16.	Administration/Contract Liaison	11
17.	Notices	
18.	Force Majeure	12
19.	EDD Reporting Requirements	12
20.	Hold Harmless/Indemnification	
21.	Insurance	13-16
22.	General	
Exhibi Exhibi	it A-Scope of Servicett B- Payment Provisions	21-22 20-22

This Agreement is ratified and entered into by and between Kounkuey Design Initiative, Inc., A California non-profit corporation (herein referred to as "CONTRACTOR"), and the COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE, a political subdivision of the State of California, on behalf of its Riverside University Health System – Public Health department, (herein referred to as "COUNTY" or "RUHS-PH").

The parties acknowledge and agree that CONTRACTOR began "rendering" services to COUNTY on April 4, 2023, and were accepted by COUNTY without a written services agreement. All actions taken by both CONTRACTOR and COUNTY prior to the date hereof are hereby confirmed and ratified by way of execution of this Agreement.

The parties agree as follows:

1. <u>Description of Services</u>

- 1.1 CONTRACTOR shall provide all services as outlined and specified in Exhibit A, Scope of Service, at the prices stated in Exhibit B, Payment Provisions to the Agreement.
- 1.2 CONTRACTOR represents that it has the skills, experience, and knowledge necessary to perform under this Agreement and the COUNTY relies upon this representation. CONTRACTOR shall perform to the satisfaction of the COUNTY and in conformance to and consistent with the highest standards of firms/professionals in the same discipline in the State of California.
- 1.3 CONTRACTOR affirms that it is fully apprised of all of the work to be performed under this Agreement; and the CONTRACTOR agrees it can properly perform this work at the prices stated in Exhibit B. CONTRACTOR is not to perform services or provide products outside of the Agreement.
- 1.4 Acceptance by the COUNTY of the CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement does not operate as a release of CONTRACTOR's responsibility for full compliance with the terms of this Agreement.

2. Period of Performance

2.1 This Agreement shall be effective April 4, 2023 and continues in effect through December 31, 2024, unless terminated earlier. The Riverside County Board of Supervisors is the only authority that may obligate the County for a non-cancelable multi-year agreement.

3. <u>Compensation</u>

3.1 The COUNTY shall pay the CONTRACTOR for services performed, products provided and expenses incurred in accordance with the terms of Exhibit B, Payment Provisions. Maximum payments by COUNTY to CONTRACTOR shall not exceed the aggregate amount of TWO HUNDRED FORTY-

SEVEN THOUSAND TWO HUNDRED SIXTY-ONE DOLLARS (\$247,261) including all expenses. The COUNTY is not responsible for any fees or costs incurred above or beyond the contracted amount and shall have no obligation to purchase any specified amount of services or products. Unless otherwise specifically stated in Exhibit B, COUNTY shall not be responsible for payment of any of CONTRACTOR's expenses related to this Agreement.

- 3.2 No price increases will be permitted during the first year of this Agreement (If applicable). All price decreases (for example, if CONTRACTOR offers lower prices to another governmental entity) will automatically be extended to the COUNTY. The COUNTY requires written proof satisfactory to COUNTY of cost increases prior to any approved price adjustment. After the first year of the agreement, a minimum of 30-days advance notice in writing is required to be considered and approved by COUNTY. No retroactive price adjustments will be considered. Any price increases must be stated in a written amendment to this Agreement. The net dollar amount of profit will remain firm during the period of the Agreement. Annual increases shall not exceed the Consumer Price Index- All Consumers, All Items Greater Los Angeles, Riverside and Orange County areas and be subject to satisfactory performance review by the COUNTY and approved (if needed) for budget funding by the Board of Supervisors.
- 3.3 CONTRACTOR shall be paid only in accordance with an invoice submitted to COUNTY by CONTRACTOR within fifteen (15) days from the last day of each calendar month, and COUNTY shall pay the invoice within thirty (30) working days from the date of receipt of the invoice. Payment shall be made to CONTRACTOR only after services have been rendered or delivery of materials or products, and acceptance has been made by COUNTY. Prepare invoices in duplicate. For this Agreement, send the original and duplicate copies of invoices to either:

Riverside University Health System – Public Health
Fiscal – Accounts Payable
PO BOX 7849
Riverside, California 92513

or

RIVCOPH-AP@ruhealth.org

 Each invoice shall contain a minimum of the following information: organization name; invoice number and invoice date; payment due date; remittance address; bill-to and shipto addresses of ordering department/division; Agreement number (HSARC-23-133);
 Grant number (HS200141), if applicable; quantities; service dates for claimed

- expenditures (billing period must fall within the Agreement performance period); item descriptions, unit prices, extensions, sales/use tax if applicable, and an invoice total.
- b) CONTRACTOR shall provide adequate supporting cost documentation, including source documentation as appropriate, (i.e., receipts, logs, time sheets, payroll records, etc.) as requested by the COUNTY.
- c) Invoices shall be rendered monthly in arrears.
- **3.4** The COUNTY obligation for payment of this Agreement beyond the current fiscal year is contingent upon and limited by the availability of COUNTY funding from which payment can be made, and invoices shall be rendered "monthly" in arrears. In the State of California, government agencies are not allowed to pay excess interest and late charges, per government code, section 926.10. No legal liability on the part of the COUNTY shall arise for payment beyond June 30 of each calendar year unless funds are made available for such payment. In the event that such funds are not forthcoming for any reason, COUNTY shall immediately notify CONTRACTOR in writing; and this Agreement shall be deemed terminated, have no further force, and effect.

4. Alteration or Changes to the Agreement

- **4.1** The Board of Supervisors and the COUNTY Purchasing Agent and/or his designee is the only authorized COUNTY representatives who may at any time, by written order, alter this Agreement. If any such alteration causes an increase or decrease in the cost of, or the time required for the performance under this Agreement, an equitable adjustment shall be made in the Agreement price or delivery schedule, or both, and the Agreement shall be modified by written amendment accordingly.
- 4.2 Any claim by the CONTRACTOR for additional payment related to this Agreement shall be made in writing by the CONTRACTOR within 30 days of when the CONTRACTOR has or should have notice of any actual or claimed change in the work, which results in additional and unanticipated cost to the CONTRACTOR. If the COUNTY Purchasing Agent decides that the facts provide sufficient justification, he may authorize additional payment to the CONTRACTOR pursuant to the claim. Nothing in this section shall excuse the CONTRACTOR from proceeding with performance of the Agreement even if there has been a change.

5. Termination

5.1. COUNTY may terminate this Agreement without cause upon 30 days written notice served upon the CONTRACTOR stating the extent and effective date of termination.

- 5.2 COUNTY may, upon five (5) days written notice terminate this Agreement for CONTRACTOR's default, if CONTRACTOR refuses or fails to comply with the terms of this Agreement or fails to make progress that may endanger performance and does not immediately cure such failure. In the event of such termination, the COUNTY may proceed with the work in any manner deemed proper by COUNTY.
 - 5.3 After receipt of the notice of termination, CONTRACTOR shall:
 - (a) Stop all work under this Agreement on the date specified in the notice of termination; and
 - (b) Transfer to COUNTY and deliver in the manner as directed by COUNTY any materials, reports or other products, which, if the Agreement had been completed or continued, would have been required to be furnished to COUNTY.
- **5.4** After termination, COUNTY shall make payment only for CONTRACTOR's performance up to the date of termination in accordance with this Agreement.
- 5.5 CONTRACTOR's rights under this Agreement shall terminate (except for fees accrued prior to the date of termination) upon dishonesty or a willful or material breach of this Agreement by CONTRACTOR; or in the event of CONTRACTOR's unwillingness or inability for any reason whatsoever to perform the terms of this Agreement. In such event, CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to any further compensation under this Agreement.
- 5.6 If the Agreement is federally or State funded, CONTRACTOR cannot be debarred from the System for Award Management (SAM). CONTRACTOR must notify the COUNTY immediately of a debarment. Reference: System for Award Management (SAM) at https://www.sam.gov for Central Contractor Registry (CCR), Federal Agency Registration (Fedreg), Online Representations and Certifications Application, and Excluded Parties List System (EPLS)). Excluded Parties Listing System (EPLS) (http://www.epls.gov) (Executive Order 12549, 7 CFR Part 3017, 45 CFR Part 76, and 44 CFR Part 17). The System for Award Management (SAM) is the Official U.S. Government system that consolidated the capabilities of CCR/FedReg, ORCA, and EPLS.
- 5.7 The rights and remedies of COUNTY provided in this section shall not be exclusive and are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or this Agreement.

6. Ownership/Use of Contract Materials and Products

The CONTRACTOR agrees that all materials, reports or products in any form, including electronic, created by CONTRACTOR for which CONTRACTOR has been compensated by COUNTY pursuant to

this Agreement shall be the sole property of the COUNTY. The material, reports or products may be used by the COUNTY for any purpose that the COUNTY deems to be appropriate, including, but not limit to, duplication and/or distribution within the COUNTY or to third parties. CONTRACTOR agrees not to release or circulate in whole or part such materials, reports, or products without prior written authorization of the COUNTY.

7. Conduct of Contractor

- 7.1 The CONTRACTOR covenants that it presently has no interest, including, but not limited to, other projects or contracts, and shall not acquire any such interest, direct or indirect, which would conflict in any manner or degree with CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement. The CONTRACTOR further covenants that no person or subcontractor having any such interest shall be employed or retained by CONTRACTOR under this Agreement. The CONTRACTOR agrees to inform the COUNTY of all the CONTRACTOR's interests, if any, which are or may be perceived as incompatible with the COUNTY's interests.
- 7.2 The CONTRACTOR shall not, under circumstances which could be interpreted as an attempt to influence the recipient in the conduct of his/her duties, accept any gratuity or special favor from individuals or firms with whom the CONTRACTOR is doing business or proposing to do business, in accomplishing the work under this Agreement.
- 7.3 The CONTRACTOR or its employees shall not offer gifts, gratuity, favors, and entertainment directly or indirectly to COUNTY employees.

8. Inspection of Service; Quality Control/Assurance

8.1 All performance (which includes services, workmanship, materials, supplies and equipment furnished or utilized in the performance of this Agreement) shall be subject to inspection and test by the COUNTY or other regulatory agencies at all times. The CONTRACTOR shall provide adequate cooperation to any inspector or other COUNTY representative to permit him/her to determine the CONTRACTOR's conformity with the terms of this Agreement. If any services performed or products provided by CONTRACTOR are not in conformance with the terms of this Agreement, the COUNTY shall have the right to require the CONTRACTOR to perform the services or provide the products in conformance with the terms of the Agreement at no additional cost to the COUNTY. When the services to be performed or the products to be provided are of such nature that the difference cannot be corrected; the COUNTY shall have the right to: (1) require the CONTRACTOR immediately to take all necessary steps to ensure future performance in conformity with the terms of the Agreement; and/or (2) reduce the Agreement

RFP# or BOS Agenda/Date or SSJ# Form #116-310 – Dated: 3/21/2019 price to reflect the reduced value of the services performed or products provided. The COUNTY may also terminate this Agreement for default and charge to CONTRACTOR any costs incurred by the COUNTY because of the CONTRACTOR's failure to perform.

8.2 CONTRACTOR shall establish adequate procedures for self-monitoring and quality control and assurance to ensure proper performance under this Agreement; and shall permit a COUNTY representative or other regulatory official to monitor, assess, or evaluate CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement at any time, upon reasonable notice to the CONTRACTOR.

9. <u>Independent Contractor/Employment Eligibility</u>

- 9.1 The CONTRACTOR is, for purposes relating to this Agreement, an independent contractor and shall not be deemed an employee of the COUNTY. It is expressly understood and agreed that the CONTRACTOR (including its employees, agents, and subcontractors) shall in no event be entitled to any benefits to which COUNTY employees are entitled, including but not limited to overtime, any retirement benefits, worker's compensation benefits, and injury leave or other leave benefits. There shall be no employer-employee relationship between the parties; and CONTRACTOR shall hold COUNTY harmless from any and all claims that may be made against COUNTY based upon any contention by a third party that an employer-employee relationship exists by reason of this Agreement. It is further understood and agreed by the parties that CONTRACTOR in the performance of this Agreement is subject to the control or direction of COUNTY merely as to the results to be accomplished and not as to the means and methods for accomplishing the results.
- 9.2 CONTRACTOR warrants that it shall make its best effort to fully comply with all federal and state statutes and regulations regarding the employment of aliens and others and to ensure that employees performing work under this Agreement meet the citizenship or alien status requirement set forth in federal statutes and regulations. CONTRACTOR shall obtain, from all employees performing work hereunder, all verification and other documentation of employment eligibility status required by federal or state statutes and regulations including, but not limited to, the Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986, 8 U.S.C. §1324 et seq., as they currently exist and as they may be hereafter amended. CONTRACTOR shall retain all such documentation for all covered employees, for the period prescribed by the law.
- 9.3 Ineligible Person shall be any individual or entity who: Is currently excluded, suspended, debarred or otherwise ineligible to participate in the federal health care programs; or has been convicted of a criminal offense related to the provision of health care items or services and has not been reinstated in the federal health care programs after a period of exclusion, suspension, debarment, or ineligibility.

- 9.4 CONTRACTOR shall screen prospective Covered Individuals prior to hire or engagement. CONTRACTOR shall not hire or engage any Ineligible Person to provide services directly relative to this Agreement. CONTRACTOR shall screen all current Covered Individuals within sixty (60) days of execution of this Agreement to ensure that they have not become Ineligible Persons unless CONTRACTOR has performed such screening on same Covered Individuals under a separate agreement with COUNTY within the past six (6) months. Covered Individuals shall be required to disclose to CONTRACTOR immediately any debarment, exclusion or other event that makes the Covered Individual an Ineligible Person. CONTRACTOR shall notify COUNTY within five (5) business days after it becomes aware if a Covered Individual providing services directly relative to this Agreement becomes debarred, excluded or otherwise becomes an Ineligible Person.
- 9.5 CONTRACTOR acknowledges that Ineligible Persons are precluded from providing federal and state funded health care services by contract with COUNTY in the event that they are currently sanctioned or excluded by a federal or state law enforcement regulatory or licensing agency. If CONTRACTOR becomes aware that a Covered Individual has become an Ineligible Person, CONTRACTOR shall remove such individual from responsibility for, or involvement with, COUNTY business operations related to this Agreement.
- 9.6 CONTRACTOR shall notify COUNTY within five (5) business days if a Covered Individual or entity is currently excluded, suspended or debarred, or is identified as such after being sanction screened. Such individual or entity shall be promptly removed from participating in any activity associated with this Agreement.

10. Subcontract for Work or Services

No contract shall be made by the CONTRACTOR with any other party for furnishing any of the work or services under this Agreement without the prior written approval of the COUNTY; but this provision shall not require the approval of contracts of employment between the CONTRACTOR and personnel assigned under this Agreement, or for parties named in the proposal and agreed to under this Agreement.

11. Disputes

11.1 The parties shall attempt to resolve any disputes amicably at the working level. If that is not successful, the dispute shall be referred to the senior management of the parties. Any dispute relating to this Agreement, which is not resolved by the parties, shall be decided by the COUNTY's Purchasing Department's Compliance Contract Officer who shall furnish the decision in writing. The decision of the

COUNTY's Compliance Contract Officer shall be final and conclusive unless determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to have been fraudulent, capricious, arbitrary, or so grossly erroneous to imply bad faith. The CONTRACTOR shall proceed diligently with the performance of this Agreement pending the resolution of a dispute.

11.2 Prior to the filing of any legal action related to this Agreement, the parties shall be obligated to attend a mediation session in Riverside County before a neutral third party mediator. A second mediation session shall be required if the first session is not successful. The parties shall share the cost of the mediations.

12. <u>Licensing and Permits</u>

CONTRACTOR shall comply with all State or other licensing requirements, including but not limited to the provisions of Chapter 9 of Division 3 of the Business and Professions Code. All licensing requirements shall be met at the time proposals are submitted to the COUNTY. CONTRACTOR warrants that it has all necessary permits, approvals, certificates, waivers and exemptions necessary for performance of this Agreement as required by the laws and regulations of the United States, the State of California, the County of Riverside and all other governmental agencies with jurisdiction, and shall maintain these throughout the term of this Agreement.

13. Non-Discrimination

CONTRACTOR shall not discriminate in the provision of services, allocation of benefits, accommodation in facilities, or employment of personnel on the basis of ethnic group identification, race, religious creed, color, national origin, ancestry, physical handicap, medical condition, marital status or sex in the performance of this Agreement; and, to the extent they shall be found to be applicable hereto, shall comply with the provisions of the California Fair Employment and Housing Act (Gov. Code 12900 et. seq), the Federal Civil Rights Act of 1964 (P.L. 88-352), the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (42 U.S.C. S1210 et seq.) and all other applicable laws or regulations.

14. Records and Documents

CONTRACTOR shall make available, upon written request by any duly authorized Federal, State, or COUNTY agency, a copy of this Agreement and such books, documents and records as are necessary to certify the nature and extent of the CONTRACTOR's costs related to this Agreement. All such books, documents and records shall be maintained by CONTRACTOR for at least five years following termination of this Agreement and be available for audit by the COUNTY. CONTRACTOR shall provide to the COUNTY reports and information related to this Agreement as requested by COUNTY.

15. Confidentiality

15.1 The CONTRACTOR shall not use for personal gain or make other improper use of privileged or confidential information which is acquired in connection with this Agreement. The term "privileged or confidential information" includes but is not limited to: unpublished or sensitive technological or scientific information; medical, personnel, or security records; anticipated material requirements or pricing/purchasing actions; COUNTY information or data which is not subject to public disclosure; COUNTY operational procedures; and knowledge of selection of contractors, subcontractors or suppliers in advance of official announcement.

15.2 The CONTRACTOR shall protect from unauthorized disclosure names and other identifying information concerning persons receiving services pursuant to this Agreement, except for general statistical information not identifying any person. The CONTRACTOR shall not use such information for any purpose other than carrying out the CONTRACTOR's obligations under this Agreement. The CONTRACTOR shall promptly transmit to the COUNTY all third party requests for disclosure of such information. The CONTRACTOR shall not disclose, except as otherwise specifically permitted by this Agreement or authorized in advance in writing by the COUNTY, any such information to anyone other than the COUNTY. For purposes of this paragraph, identity shall include, but not be limited to, name, identifying number, symbol, or other identifying particulars assigned to the individual, such as finger or voice print or a photograph.

16. Administration/Contract Liaison

The COUNTY Purchasing Agent, or designee, shall administer this Agreement on behalf of the COUNTY. The Purchasing Department is to serve as the liaison with CONTRACTOR in connection with this Agreement.

17. Notices

All correspondence and notices required or contemplated by this Agreement shall be delivered to the respective parties at the addresses set forth below and are deemed submitted two days after their deposit in the United States mail, postage prepaid:

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE

Riverside University Health System - Public Health

Procurement and Logistics – Contracts Unit

4065 County Circle Drive, Suite 403

Riverside, CA 92503

Ph-contracts@ruhealth.org

CONTRACTOR

Kounkuey Design Initiative, Inc.,

2234 Beverly Blvd

Los Angeles, CA 90057

(213) 263-9077

ATTN: Chelina Odbert

chelina@kounkuey.org

18. Force Majeure

If either party is unable to comply with any provision of this Agreement due to causes beyond its reasonable control, and which could not have been reasonably anticipated, such as acts of God, acts of war, civil disorders, or other similar acts, such party shall not be held liable for such failure to comply.

19. EDD Reporting Requirements

In order to comply with child support enforcement requirements of the State of California, the COUNTY may be required to submit a Report of Independent Contractor(s) form **DE 542** to the Employment Development Department. The CONTRACTOR agrees to furnish the required data and certifications to the COUNTY within 10 days of notification of award of Agreement when required by the EDD. This data will be transmitted to governmental agencies charged with the establishment and enforcement of child support orders. Failure of the CONTRACTOR to timely submit the data and/or certificates required may result in the contract being awarded to another contractor. In the event a contract has been issued, failure of the CONTRACTOR to comply with all federal and state reporting requirements for child support enforcement or to comply with all lawfully served Wage and Earnings Assignments Orders and Notices of Assignment shall constitute a material breach of Agreement. If CONTRACTOR has any questions concerning this reporting requirement, please call (916) 657-0529. CONTRACTOR should also contact its local Employment Tax Customer Service Office listed in the telephone directory in the State Government section under "Employment Development Department" or access their Internet site at www.edd.ca.gov.

20. Hold Harmless/Indemnification

- 20.1 CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold harmless the County of Riverside, its Agencies, Districts, Special Districts and Departments, their respective directors, officers, Board of Supervisors, elected and appointed officials, employees, agents and representatives (individually and collectively hereinafter referred to as Indemnitees) from any liability, action, claim or damage whatsoever, based or asserted upon any services of CONTRACTOR, its officers, employees, subcontractors, agents or representatives arising out of or in any way relating to this Agreement, including but not limited to property damage, bodily injury, or death or any other element of any kind or nature. CONTRACTOR shall defend the Indemnitees at its sole expense including all costs and fees (including, but not limited, to attorney fees, cost of investigation, defense and settlements or awards) in any claim or action based upon such acts, omissions or services.
- 20.2 With respect to any action or claim subject to indemnification herein by CONTRACTOR, CONTRACTOR shall, at their sole cost, have the right to use counsel of their own choice and shall have the right to adjust, settle, or compromise any such action or claim without the prior consent of COUNTY; provided, however, that any such adjustment, settlement or compromise in no manner whatsoever limits or circumscribes CONTRACTOR indemnification to Indemnitees as set forth herein.
- 20.3 CONTRACTOR'S obligation hereunder shall be satisfied when CONTRACTOR has provided to COUNTY the appropriate form of dismissal relieving COUNTY from any liability for the action or claim involved.
- 20.4 The specified insurance limits required in this Agreement shall in no way limit or circumscribe CONTRACTOR'S obligations to indemnify and hold harmless the Indemnitees herein from third party claims.

21. Insurance

21.1 Without limiting or diminishing the CONTRACTOR'S obligation to indemnify or hold the COUNTY harmless, CONTRACTOR shall procure and maintain or cause to be maintained, at its sole cost and expense, the following insurance coverage's during the term of this Agreement. As respects to the insurance section only, the COUNTY herein refers to the County of Riverside, its Agencies, Districts, Special Districts, and Departments, their respective directors, officers, Board of Supervisors, employees, elected or appointed officials, agents, or representatives as Additional Insureds.

A. Workers' Compensation:

If the CONTRACTOR has employees as defined by the State of California, the CONTRACTOR shall maintain statutory Workers' Compensation Insurance (Coverage A) as prescribed by the laws of the State of California. Policy shall include Employers' Liability (Coverage B) including Occupational Disease with limits not less than \$1,000,000 per person per accident. The policy shall be endorsed to waive subrogation in favor of The County of Riverside.

B. Commercial General Liability:

Commercial General Liability insurance coverage, including but not limited to, premises liability, unmodified contractual liability, products and completed operations liability, personal and advertising injury, and cross liability coverage, covering claims which may arise from or out of CONTRACTOR'S performance of its obligations hereunder. Policy shall name the COUNTY as Additional Insured. Policy's limit of liability shall not be less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence combined single limit. If such insurance contains a general aggregate limit, it shall apply separately to this agreement or be no less than two (2) times the occurrence limit.

C. Vehicle Liability:

If vehicles or mobile equipment is used in the performance of the obligations under this Agreement, then CONTRACTOR shall maintain liability insurance for all owned, non-owned, or hired vehicles so used in an amount not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence combined single limit. If such insurance contains a general aggregate limit, it shall apply separately to this agreement or be no less than two (2) times the occurrence limit. Policy shall name the COUNTY as Additional Insureds.

D. Professional Liability Contractor shall maintain Professional Liability Insurance providing coverage for the Contractor's performance of work included within this Agreement, with a limit of liability of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and \$2,000,000 annual aggregate. If Contractor's Professional Liability Insurance is written on a claims made basis rather than an occurrence basis, such insurance shall continue through the term of this Agreement and CONTRACTOR shall purchase at his sole expense either 1) an Extended Reporting Endorsement (also, known as Tail Coverage); or 2) Prior Dates Coverage from new insurer with a retroactive date back to the date of, or prior to, the inception of this Agreement; or 3) demonstrate through Certificates of Insurance that CONTRACTOR has Maintained continuous coverage with the same or original insurer. Coverage provided under items; 1), 2), or 3) will continue as long as the law allows.

E. General Insurance Provisions – All lines:

- 1) Any insurance carrier providing insurance coverage hereunder shall be admitted to the State of California and have an A M BEST rating of not less than A: VIII (A:8) unless such requirements are waived, in writing, by the County Risk Manager. If the County's Risk Manager waives a requirement for a particular insurer such waiver is only valid for that specific insurer and only for one policy term.
- 2) The CONTRACTOR must declare its insurance self-insured retention for each coverage required herein. If any such self-insured retention exceeds \$500,000 per occurrence each such retention shall have the prior written consent of the County Risk Manager before the commencement of operations under this Agreement. Upon notification of self-insured retention unacceptable to the COUNTY, and at the election of the County's Risk Manager, CONTRACTOR'S carriers shall either; 1) reduce or eliminate such self-insured retention as respects this Agreement with the COUNTY, or 2) procure a bond which guarantees payment of losses and related investigations, claims administration, and defense costs and expenses.
- 3) CONTRACTOR shall cause CONTRACTOR'S insurance carrier(s) to furnish the County of Riverside with either 1) a properly executed original Certificate(s) of Insurance and certified original copies of Endorsements effecting coverage as required herein, and 2) if requested to do so orally or in writing by the County Risk Manager, provide original Certified copies of policies including all Endorsements and all attachments thereto, showing such insurance is in full force and effect. Further, said Certificate(s) and policies of insurance shall contain the covenant of the insurance carrier(s) that thirty (30) days written notice shall be given to the County of Riverside prior to any material modification, cancellation, expiration or reduction in coverage of such insurance. In the event of a material modification, cancellation, expiration, or reduction in coverage, this Agreement shall terminate forthwith, unless the County of Riverside receives, prior to such effective date, another properly executed original Certificate of Insurance and original copies of endorsements or certified original policies, including all endorsements and attachments thereto evidencing coverage's set forth herein and the insurance required herein is in full force and effect. CONTRACTOR shall not commence operations until the COUNTY has been furnished original Certificate (s) of Insurance and certified original copies of endorsements and if requested, certified original policies of insurance including all endorsements and any and all other attachments as required in this Section. An individual authorized by the insurance carrier shall sign the original endorsements for each policy and the Certificate of Insurance.
- 4) It is understood and agreed to by the parties hereto that the CONTRACTOR'S insurance shall be construed as primary insurance, and the COUNTY'S insurance and/or deductibles and/or self-insured retention's or self-insured programs shall not be construed as contributory.

- 5) If, during the term of this Agreement or any extension thereof, there is a material change in the scope of services; or, there is a material change in the equipment to be used in the performance of the scope of work; or, the term of this Agreement, including any extensions thereof, exceeds five (5) years; the COUNTY reserves the right to adjust the types of insurance and the monetary limits of liability required under this Agreement, if in the County Risk Manager's reasonable judgment, the amount or type of insurance carried by the CONTRACTOR has become inadequate.
- 6) CONTRACTOR shall pass down the insurance obligations contained herein to all tiers of subcontractors working under this Agreement.
- 7) The insurance requirements contained in this Agreement may be met with a program(s) of self-insurance acceptable to the COUNTY.
- 8) CONTRACTOR agrees to notify COUNTY of any claim by a third party or any incident or event that may give rise to a claim arising from the performance of this Agreement.

22. General

- 22.1 CONTRACTOR shall not delegate or assign any interest in this Agreement, whether by operation of law or otherwise, without the prior written consent of COUNTY. Any attempt to delegate or assign any interest herein shall be deemed void and of no force or effect.
- 22.2 Any waiver by COUNTY of any breach of any one or more of the terms of this Agreement shall not be construed to be a waiver of any subsequent or other breach of the same or of any other term of this Agreement. Failure on the part of COUNTY to require exact, full, and complete compliance with any terms of this Agreement shall not be construed as in any manner changing the terms or preventing COUNTY from enforcement of the terms of this Agreement.
- 22.3 In the event the CONTRACTOR receives payment under this Agreement, which is later disallowed by COUNTY for nonconformance with the terms of the Agreement, the CONTRACTOR shall promptly refund the disallowed amount to the COUNTY on request; or at its option the COUNTY may offset the amount disallowed from any payment due to the CONTRACTOR.
- **22.4** CONTRACTOR shall not provide partial delivery or shipment of services or products unless specifically stated in the Agreement.
- 22.5 CONTRACTOR shall not provide any services or products subject to any chattel mortgage or under a conditional sales contract or other agreement by which an interest is retained by a third party. The CONTRACTOR warrants that it has good title to all materials or products used by CONTRACTOR or provided to COUNTY pursuant to this Agreement, free from all liens, claims, or encumbrances.

- 22.6 Nothing in this Agreement shall prohibit the COUNTY from acquiring the same type or equivalent equipment, products, materials or services from other sources, when deemed by the COUNTY to be in its best interest. The COUNTY reserves the right to purchase more or less than the quantities specified in this Agreement.
- 22.7 The COUNTY agrees to cooperate with the CONTRACTOR in the CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement, including, if stated in the Agreement, providing the CONTRACTOR with reasonable facilities and timely access to COUNTY data, information, and personnel.
- 22.8 CONTRACTOR shall comply with all applicable Federal, State and local laws and regulations. CONTRACTOR will comply with all applicable COUNTY policies and procedures. In the event that there is a conflict between the various laws or regulations that may apply, the CONTRACTOR shall comply with the more restrictive law or regulation.
- 22.9 CONTRACTOR shall comply with all air pollution control, water pollution, safety and health ordinances, statutes, or regulations, which apply to performance under this Agreement.
- **22.10** CONTRACTOR shall comply with all requirements of the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) standards and codes as set forth by the U.S. Department of Labor and the State of California (Cal/OSHA).
- 22.11 This Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State of California. Any legal action related to the performance or interpretation of this Agreement shall be filed only in the Superior Court of the State of California located in Riverside, California, and the parties waive any provision of law providing for a change of venue to another location. In the event any provision in this Agreement is held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, void, or unenforceable, the remaining provisions will nevertheless continue in full force without being impaired or invalidated in any way.
- 22.12 This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which will be an original, but all of which together will constitute one instrument. Each party to this Agreement agrees to the use of electronic signatures, such as digital signatures that meet the requirements of the California Uniform Electronic Transactions Act (("CUETA") Cal. Civ. Code §§ 1633.1 to 1633.17), for executing this Agreement. The parties further agree that the electronic signatures of the parties are intended to authenticate this writing and to have the same force and effect as manual signatures. Electronic signature means an electronic sound, symbol, or process attached to or logically associated with an electronic record and executed or adopted by a person with the intent to sign the electronic record pursuant to the CUETA as amended from time to time. Digital signature means an electronic identifier, created by computer, intended

by the party using it to have the same force and effect as the use of a manual signature, and shall be reasonably relied upon by the parties. For purposes of this section, a digital signature is a type of "electronic signature" as defined in subdivision (i) of Section 1633.2 of the Civil Code.

22.13 This Agreement, including any attachments or exhibits, constitutes the entire Agreement of the parties with respect to its subject matter and supersedes all prior and contemporaneous representations, proposals, discussions and communications, whether oral or in writing. This Agreement may be changed or modified only by a written amendment signed by authorized representatives of both parties.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have caused their duly authorized representatives to execute this Agreement.

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE, a political subdivision of the state of California, on behalf of its RIVERSIDE UNIVERSITY HEALTH SYSTEM – PUBLIC HEALTH

KOUNKUEY DESIGN INITIATIVE, INC., a California non-profit corporation

Chuck Washington, Chair Board of Supervisors

Ian Leong

Managing Director

Dated: 6 11 2024

Dated: May 8, 2024

ATTEST:

Kimberly Rector Clerk of the Board

By:

APPROVED AS TO FORM:

Minh C. Tran County Counsel

Esen Sainz

Esen Sainz

Deputy County Counsel

EXHIBIT A SCOPE OF SERVICE

Kounkuey Design Initiative (CONTRACTOR) Activities

1. BACKGROUND:

CONTRACTOR was selected as a partner in this project because of their expertise and commitment to serving underserved communities including the City of Oasis for 17 years. CONTRACTOR participated in the redesign of space for the Coachella Civic Center which is a favored multi-functional building that meets the growing needs of the community. CONTRACTOR has on-going project collaborations closely with residents to identify their most pressing needs and address them through design and help support the project's shade structure. Additionally, KDI was the last agency to build a shade structure for the Oasis community. They have the expertise and knowledge RUHS-PH can learn from to move forward with the new shade structures outlined in this project. Funding for KDI's scope of work will be paid for by Caltrans' Clean California Grant.

2. <u>CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITES:</u>

CONTRACTOR shall work with The Living Desert to develop and teach a native plant curriculum, and work on leadership development with the Oasis Leadership Committee (OLC). CONTRACTOR shall also serve as the in-house designer for the project contributing to several partner efforts including creating a graphic identity.

CONTRACTOR shall also provide support with other items, as listed below:

2.1 Conduct four (4) workshops on Native Plants for Oasis Community members.

- 2.1.1 Develop a series of education workshops to support the creation of new materials and graphics to present the information.
- 2.1.2 Promote the planting of more native trees, learn the best practices for maintaining native plants and their contribution to the ecology.

2.2 Conduct twenty 20 leadership trainings to Oasis Community members.

- 2.2.1 Develop a curriculum that will use the basis of the Clean CA grant including street beautification, art, shade, and active transportation to discuss active infrastructure needs in Oasis.
- 2.2.2 Review adopted Oasis/Thermal mobility plan and evaluate the implementation of strategies since its adoption.
- 2.2.3 Local elected leader or appointed representatives will be invited to share with the OLC about civic engagement best practices and discuss their roles in government.

2.3 Host twenty (20) monthly meetings with lead agency.

2.3.1 One project manager shall attend a total of twenty (20) meeting sessions for a duration of (1) hour with RUHS-PH.

2.4 Develop six (6) typologies of native planting plans at the concept design level.

<u>2.4.1</u> Develop six (6) typologies of native planting plans working with The Living Desert's existing research on hardy desert natives.

2.5 Develop fifteen (15) schematic level planting plans.

- 2.5.1 Create fifteen (15) schematic level planting plans using the typologies developed.
- 2.5.2 Develop three different plans: one for smaller spaces, medium spaces, and one for large spaces.
- 2.5.3 Present schematic plans in a document developed by the design team.

2.6 Develop one (1) outreach plan for Oasis.

<u>2.6.1</u> Design an outreach plan for the duration of the project to promote project events, workshops and materials.

2.7 Assist OLC with forty-nine (49) events and all event logistics.

- 2.7.1 Support the OLC during event planning and day of events.
- 2.7.2 Host separate meetings from the leadership trainings to support event logistic needs.
- 2.7.3 Support the facilitation of event planning meetings and help with event day of logistics.

2.8 Coordinate community surveying plan with OLC for Oasis Community

- 2.8.1 Develop a community survey plan to help the OLC meet the project evaluation task.
- 2.8.2 Design evaluation metrics to reach residents to participate in surveys and community events.

EXHIBIT B PAYMENT PROVISIONS

CONTRACTOR shall receive payment by the COUNTY for the following services provided as specified in Exhibit A, Scope of Services.

1. MAXIMUM AMOUNTS

The maximum aggregate amount paid to CONTRACTOR for each activity shall not exceed the following:

Activity	Cost
1. Four (4) workshops on Native Plants for	\$23,190
Oasis Community members	
2. Twenty (20) leadership trainings to Oasis	\$30,855
Community members	
3. Monthly meetings (20) with lead agency	\$4,140
4. Develop six (6) typologies of native	\$14,856
planting plans at the concept design level	
5. Develop fifteen (15) schematic level	\$62,463
planting plans	
6. Develop one (1) outreach plan for Oasis	\$4,302
7. Assist OLC with 49 events and all event	\$29,166
logistics	
8. Coordinate community surveying plan	\$11,436
with OLC for Oasis Community	
9. Staff time (community outreach members)	\$50,000
10. Travel	\$16,853
Total	\$247,261

2. BUDGET BREAKDOWN

Description			Total
Staffing (Agency):	Hourly rate:	Staff hours:	
Design Principle	\$216	37.25	\$8,046
Community Associate	\$230	66	\$15,180
Design Associate	\$230	231.75	\$53,303
Planning Coordinator	\$178	205	\$36,490
Design Coordinator	\$178	12	\$2,136
Community Coordinator	\$178	335.75	\$59,764
Design Intern	\$100	123	\$12,300
Subtotal Agency Costs			\$187,218
Staff Time			
(Consultant/Subcontractor):			20
Community Outreach Members	\$1,000	50	\$50,000
Staff Total			\$237,218
Travel/mileage		×	\$10,043

RFP# or BOS Agenda/Date or SSJ# Form #116-310 – Dated: 3/21/2019

Total:		\$247,261
--------	--	-----------

3. METHOD, TIME, AND CONDITIONS OF PAYMENT

CONTRACTOR shall be paid the actual amount of each approved monthly invoice. All payment claims shall be submitted to COUNTY as described in Section 3, Compensation, of the Agreement.



Da	te:	February 5, 2024		
Fro	om:	Kimberly Saruwatari, Director of Public Health		
То		Board of Supervisors/Purchasing Agent		
Via	1:	Julisa Alvizo- Silva, 951-358-7171		
Su	bject:	Single Source Procurement; Request for Environmental Educational Services		
sin spe De	gle source. ecifications partment	ormation is provided in support of my department requesting approval for a sole or (Outside of a duly declared emergency, the time to develop a statement of work or is not in itself justification for sole or single source.) Note: Once signed by the Head and PCS (Signature Line below) Email completed SSJ to: Drivco.org.		
1.	Supplier b	upplier being requested: Kounkuey Design Initiative, Inc.		
2.	Vendor ID	ndor ID: 0000255550		
3.	. ■ Single Source (Single Source - is a purchase of a commodity or service without obtaining competitive bid although more than one source is available)			
	(Sole Source - is a purchase of a commodity or service that is proprietary or no other vendo is qualified or willing to meet the county specified requirements)			
4. Have you previously requested <u>and</u> received approval for a sole or single source request for this vendor for your department? (If yes, please provide the approved sole or single source number).				
	□ Yes SSJ#_	■ No		
4a.	4a. Was the request approved for a different project?			
	□Yes	■ No		
5.	(If this request. To	ervice being requested: uest is for professional services, attach the service agreement to this sole source he Purchasing Agent, or designee, is the signing authority for agreements unless is exempted by Ordinance 459, Board delegated authority or by State law. All		

Kim Saruwatari, M.P.H., Director

website for vendor insurance requirements.)

Geoffrey Leung, M.D., Public Health Officer

insurance requirements must be met prior to work commencement. See the Risk Management



Riverside University Health System – Public Health's (RUHS-PH) Injury Prevention Services Branch (IPS) received grant funding from the State of California through its Department of Transportation (Caltrans) to implement a "Clean, Beautiful and Resilient Oasis" in the City of Oasis. The program aims to create infrastructure components that would connect three mobile home parks to a recreational park, local market, and community clinic. Improvements will include pedestrian pathways and crossings, native tree and pollinator garden landscaping, and community amenities, including functional public art. As part of this initiative, Kounkuey Design Initiative (KDI) will be contracted to work with Living Desert to develop and teach a native plant curriculum and work on leadership development with the Oasis Leadership Committee (OLC). KDI will also serve as the in-house designer for the project contributing to several partner efforts, including creating a graphic identity. KDI will also create plant typologies that will be used to educate the community on landscaping and environmental awareness. KDI will conduct the following activities as part of their design initiative:

- 1. Conduct four (4) workshops on Native Plants for Oasis Community members
- 2. Conduct 20 leadership trainings to Oasis Community members
- 3. Host monthly meetings (20) with lead agency
- 4. Develop six (6) typologies of native planting plans at the concept design level
- 5. Develop 15 schematic level planting plans
- 6. Develop one (1) outreach plan for Oasis
- 7. Assist with 49 events and all event logistics
- 8. Coordinate community surveying plan with OLC for Oasis Community
- 6. Unique features of the supply/service being requested from this supplier. (If this sole source request is due to proprietary software or machinery, or hardware, provide a supporting letter from the manufacturer. If this is a single source request provide an explanation of how this provides the best value for the County by selecting this vendor.)

KDI is a community development and design non-profit that has been chosen to provide these services because of their expertise and commitment to serving underserved communities like Oasis for 17 years. KDI believes in the power of public space to create vibrant and prosperous communities in an equitable manner. KDI participated in the redesign of space for the Coachella Civic Center which is a favored multi-functional building that meets the growing needs of the community. Today, KDI has on-going projects all around the world and collaborates closely with residents to identify their most pressing needs to address them through design.

7. Reasons why my department requires these unique features from the vendor and what benefit will accrue to the county:

KDI employs experienced designers and staff members and is closely tied to the OLC who are committed to bringing their voices and being a part of the decision-making. This unique feature is especially important to gain acceptance into this community. Notably, their commitment to equitability aligns with RUHS-PH's.

Kim Saruwatari, M.P.H., Director

Geoffrey Leung, M.D., Public Health Officer



8.	Period of Performance: From: April 4, 2023 to December 31, 2024
	Is this an annually renewable contract? ☐ No ■ Yes
	Is this a fixed-term agreement: ■ No □ Yes
	(A fixed-term agreement is set for a specific amount of time; it is not renewed annually. Ensure
	multi-year fixed-term agreements include a cancellation, non-appropriation of funds, or refund
	clause. If there is no clause(s) to that effect, then the agreement must be submitted to the
	Board for approval. No exemptions shall apply)

9. Identify all costs for this requested purchase. In addition, please include any single or sole source amounts previously approved and related to this project and vendor in the section designated below for current and future fiscal years. You do not need to include previous fiscal year amounts. If approval is for multiple years, ongoing costs must be identified below. If annual increases apply to ongoing costs such as CPI or other contract increases, provide the estimated annual cost for each consecutive year. If the annual increase may exceed the Purchasing Agent's authority, Board approval must be obtained. (Note: ongoing costs may include but are not limited to subscriptions, licenses, maintenance, support, etc.)

The costs below are estimated based on the entire period of performance of 4/4/23 – 12/31/24 and broken down for each fiscal year. RUHS-PH is requesting approval of the aggregate amount in order to have the option to roll-over unspent funds from one fiscal year to the next.

Description:	FY22/23 (3 months)	FY23/24 (12 months)	FY24/25 (6 months)	Aggregate Total
Staff	\$25,773	\$103,090	\$51,545	\$180,408
Consultant	\$7,143	\$28,571	\$14,286	\$50,000
Mileage	\$2,408	\$9,630	\$4,815	\$16,853
Total Costs	\$35,324	\$141,291	\$70,646	\$247,261

10. Price Reasonableness: (Explain why this price is reasonable or cost effective – were you provided government discounted pricing? Is this rate/fee comparable to industry standards?)

KDI is a community development and design nonprofit organization that specializes in partnerships with under-resourced communities to advance equity and activate the unrealized potential in their communities. KDI has given RUHS-PH cost-effective pricing, which was submitted and approved in the grant application. The project will be paid for with 100% grant funding.

11. Projected Board of Supervisor Date (if applicable): May 21, 2024

(Draft Form 11s, service agreement and or quotes must accompany the sole source request for Purchasing Agent approval.)

Kim Saruwatari, M.P.H., Director

Geoffrey Leung, M.D., Public Health Officer



Hachelle Roman Hachelle Roman 4-12-14 Department Head Signature Print Name Date Or designee)
The section below is to be completed by the Purchasing Agent or designee.
Purchasing Department Comments:
Approve with Condition/s Disapprove
Condition/s: By signing above, department attests all legal and contractual requirements have been met by the selected supplier, including grant requirements. Not to exceed: \$247,261 aggregate over the period of performance.
□ One-time \$
□ Annual Amount \$ / per fiscal year through(date) (If Annual Amount Varies each FY) FY: \$ FY: \$ FY: \$ FY: \$ FY: \$ FY: \$
Reviewed by Procurement Contract Specialist (PCS):
Signature: Selena Mathiot
Date:4/21/2024
Melissa Curtis 5/7/2024 24-242



Purchasing Agent

Date

Approval Number (Reference on Purchasing Documents)

PROFESSIONAL SERVICE AGREEMENT

for

ENVIRONMENTAL EDUCATIONAL SERVICES RELATED TO THE CLEAN CALIFORNIA LOCAL GRANT PROGRAM (CCLGP)

between

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE

and

THE LIVING DESERT



RFP# or BOS Agenda/Date or SSJ# Form #116-310 - Dated: 3/21/2019

Page 1 of 23

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SEC ₁	TION HEADING	PAGE NUMBER
1.	Description of Services	3
2.	Period of Performance	3
3.	Compensation	3
4.	Alteration or Changes to the Agreement	5
5.	Termination	5
6.	Ownership/Use of Contract Materials and Products	6
7.	Conduct of Contractor	6
8.	Inspection of Service: Quality Control/Assurance	7
9.	Independent Contractor/Employment Eligibility	7
10.	Subcontract for Work or Services	9
11.	Disputes	9
12.	Licensing and Permits	10
13.	Use by Other Political Entities	10
14.	Non-Discrimination	10
15.	Records and Documents	10
16.	Confidentiality	11
17.	Administration/Contract Liaison	11
18.	Notices	12
19.	Force Majeure	12
20.	EDD Reporting Requirements	12
21.	Hold Harmless/Indemnification	
22.	Insurance	13-16
23.	General	16
Exhibi Exhibi	A-Scope of Service B- Payment Provisions	20

This Agreement is entered into by and between The Living Desert, a California 501c3 non-profit public benefit corporation based at 47900 Portola Avenue, Palm Desert, CA 92260 (herein referred to as "CONTRACTOR"), and the COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE, a political subdivision of the State of California, on behalf of its Riverside University Health System – Public Health department, (herein referred to as "COUNTY" or "RUHS-PH").

The parties acknowledge and agree that the CONTRACTOR began rendering services to COUNTY on April 4, 2023, and were accepted by COUNTY without a written services agreement. All actions taken by both the CONTRACTOR and COUNTY prior to the date hereof are hereby confirmed and ratified by way of execution of this Agreement.

The parties agree as follows:

1. <u>Description of Services</u>

- 1.1 CONTRACTOR shall provide all services as outlined and specified in the Single Source Request, Exhibit A, Scope of Service, at the prices stated in Exhibit B, Payment Provisions to the Agreement.
- 1.2 CONTRACTOR represents that it has the skills, experience, and knowledge necessary to perform under this Agreement and the COUNTY relies upon this representation. CONTRACTOR shall perform to the satisfaction of the COUNTY and in conformance to and consistent with the highest standards of firms/professionals in the same discipline in the State of California.
- 1.3 CONTRACTOR affirms that it is fully apprised of all of the work to be performed under this Agreement; and the CONTRACTOR agrees it can properly perform this work at the prices stated in Exhibit B. CONTRACTOR is not to perform services or provide products outside of the Agreement.
- 1.4 Acceptance by the COUNTY of the CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement does not operate as a release of CONTRACTOR's responsibility for full compliance with the terms of this Agreement.

2. Period of Performance

2.1 This Agreement shall be effective April 4, 2023, and continues in effect through December 31, 2024, unless terminated earlier. The Riverside County Board of Supervisors is the only authority that may obligate the County for a non-cancelable multi-year agreement.

3. Compensation

- 3.1 The COUNTY shall pay the CONTRACTOR for services performed, products provided and expenses incurred in accordance with the terms of Exhibit B, Payment Provisions. Maximum payments by COUNTY to CONTRACTOR shall not exceed ONE HUNDRED EIGHTY-SEVEN THOUSAND EIGHT HUNDRED THIRTY-NINE DOLLARS (\$187,839) including all expenses. The COUNTY is not responsible for any fees or costs incurred above or beyond the contracted amount and shall have no obligation to purchase any specified amount of services or products. Unless otherwise specifically stated in Exhibit B, COUNTY shall not be responsible for payment of any of CONTRACTOR's expenses related to this Agreement.
- 3.2 No price increases will be permitted during the first year of this Agreement (If applicable). All price decreases (for example, if CONTRACTOR offers lower prices to another governmental entity) will automatically be extended to the COUNTY. The COUNTY requires written proof satisfactory to COUNTY of cost increases prior to any approved price adjustment. After the first 12-months of the agreement (i.e. April 4, 2024), a minimum of 30-days advance notice in writing is required to be considered and approved by COUNTY. No retroactive price adjustments will be considered. Any price increases must be stated in a written amendment to this Agreement. The net dollar amount of profit will remain firm during the period of the Agreement. Annual increases shall not exceed the Consumer Price Index- All Consumers, All Items Greater Los Angeles, Riverside and Orange County areas and be subject to satisfactory performance review by the COUNTY and approved (if needed) for budget funding by the Board of Supervisors.
- 3.3 CONTRACTOR shall be paid only in accordance with an invoice submitted to COUNTY by CONTRACTOR within fifteen (15) days from the last day of each calendar month, and COUNTY shall pay the invoice within thirty (30) working days from the date of receipt of the invoice. Payment shall be made to CONTRACTOR only after services have been rendered or delivery of materials or products, and acceptance has been made by COUNTY. For this Agreement, send the invoices to either:

Riverside University Health System - Public Health

Fiscal – Accounts Payable

PO BOX 7849

Riverside, California 92513

or

RIVCOPH-AP@ruhealth.org

a) Each invoice shall contain a minimum of the following information: organization name; invoice number and invoice date; payment due date; remittance address; bill-to and ship-

to addresses of ordering department/division; Agreement number (HSARC-23-134); Grant number (HS200141); quantities; service dates for claimed expenditures (billing period must fall within the Agreement performance period); item descriptions, unit prices, extensions, sales/use tax if applicable, and an invoice total.

- b) CONTRACTOR shall provide adequate supporting cost documentation, including source documentation as appropriate, (i.e., receipts, logs, time sheets, payroll records, etc.) as requested by the COUNTY.
- c) Invoices shall be rendered monthly in arrears.
- 3.4 The COUNTY obligation for payment of this Agreement beyond the current fiscal year is contingent upon and limited by the availability of COUNTY funding from which payment can be made, and invoices shall be rendered "monthly" in arrears. In the State of California, government agencies are not allowed to pay excess interest and late charges, per government code, section 926.10. No legal liability on the part of the COUNTY shall arise for payment beyond June 30 of each calendar year unless funds are made available for such payment. In the event that such funds are not forthcoming for any reason, COUNTY shall immediately notify CONTRACTOR in writing; and this Agreement shall be deemed terminated, have no further force, and effect.

4. <u>Alteration or Changes to the Agreement</u>

- **4.1** The Board of Supervisors and the COUNTY Purchasing Agent and/or his designee is the only authorized COUNTY representatives who may at any time, by written order, alter this Agreement. If any such alteration causes an increase or decrease in the cost of, or the time required for the performance under this Agreement, an equitable adjustment shall be made in the Agreement price or delivery schedule, or both, and the Agreement shall be modified by written amendment accordingly.
- 4.2 Any claim by the CONTRACTOR for additional payment related to this Agreement shall be made in writing by the CONTRACTOR within 30 days of when the CONTRACTOR has or should have notice of any actual or claimed change in the work, which results in additional and unanticipated cost to the CONTRACTOR. If the COUNTY Purchasing Agent decides that the facts provide sufficient justification, he may authorize additional payment to the CONTRACTOR pursuant to the claim. Nothing in this section shall excuse the CONTRACTOR from proceeding with performance of the Agreement even if there has been a change.

5. Termination

- **5.1.** COUNTY may terminate this Agreement without cause upon 30 days written notice served upon the CONTRACTOR stating the extent and effective date of termination.
- 5.2 COUNTY may, upon five (5) days written notice terminate this Agreement for CONTRACTOR's default, if CONTRACTOR refuses or fails to comply with the terms of this Agreement or fails to make progress that may endanger performance and does not immediately cure such failure. In the event of such termination, the COUNTY may proceed with the work in any manner deemed proper by COUNTY.
 - **5.3** After receipt of the notice of termination, CONTRACTOR shall:
 - (a) Stop all work under this Agreement on the date specified in the notice of termination; and
 - (b) Transfer to COUNTY and deliver in the manner as directed by COUNTY any materials, reports or other products, which, if the Agreement had been completed or continued, would have been required to be furnished to COUNTY.
- **5.4** After termination, COUNTY shall make payment only for CONTRACTOR's performance up to the date of termination in accordance with this Agreement.
- 5.5 CONTRACTOR's rights under this Agreement shall terminate (except for fees accrued prior to the date of termination) upon dishonesty or a willful or material breach of this Agreement by CONTRACTOR; or in the event of CONTRACTOR's unwillingness or inability for any reason whatsoever to perform the terms of this Agreement. In such event, CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to any further compensation under this Agreement.
- 5.6 If the Agreement is federally or State funded, CONTRACTOR cannot be debarred from the System for Award Management (SAM). CONTRACTOR must notify the COUNTY immediately of a debarment. Reference: System for Award Management (SAM) at https://www.sam.gov for Central Contractor Registry (CCR), Federal Agency Registration (Fedreg), Online Representations and Certifications Application, and Excluded Parties List System (EPLS)). Excluded Parties Listing System (EPLS) (http://www.epls.gov) (Executive Order 12549, 7 CFR Part 3017, 45 CFR Part 76, and 44 CFR Part 17). The System for Award Management (SAM) is the Official U.S. Government system that consolidated the capabilities of CCR/FedReg, ORCA, and EPLS.
- 5.7 The rights and remedies of COUNTY or CONTRACTOR provided in this section shall not be exclusive and are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or this Agreement.

5.8 CONTRACTOR may, upon thirty (30) days written notice terminate this Agreement for COUNTY's default, if COUNTY refuses or fails to make payment of valid and timely invoices submitted by CONTRACTOR to COUNTY.

6. Ownership/Use of Contract Materials and Products

The CONTRACTOR agrees that all materials, reports or products in any form, including electronic, created by CONTRACTOR for which CONTRACTOR has been compensated by COUNTY pursuant to this Agreement shall be the sole property of the COUNTY. The material, reports or products may be used by the COUNTY for any purpose that the COUNTY deems to be appropriate, including, but not limit to, duplication and/or distribution within the COUNTY or to third parties. CONTRACTOR agrees not to release or circulate in whole or part such materials, reports, or products without prior written authorization of the COUNTY.

7. <u>Conduct of Contractor and County</u>

- 7.1 The CONTRACTOR covenants that it presently has no interest, including, but not limited to, other projects or contracts, and shall not acquire any such interest, direct or indirect, which would conflict in any manner or degree with CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement. The CONTRACTOR further covenants that no person or subcontractor having any such interest shall be employed or retained by CONTRACTOR under this Agreement. The CONTRACTOR agrees to inform the COUNTY of all the CONTRACTOR's interests, if any, which are or may be perceived as incompatible with the COUNTY's interests.
- 7.2 The CONTRACTOR shall not, under circumstances which could be interpreted as an attempt to influence the recipient in the conduct of his/her duties, accept any gratuity or special favor from individuals or firms with whom the CONTRACTOR is doing business or proposing to do business, in accomplishing the work under this Agreement.
- 7.3 The CONTRACTOR or its employees shall not offer gifts, gratuity, favors, and entertainment directly or indirectly to COUNTY employees.
- 7.4 The COUNTY or its employees shall not offer gifts, gratuity, favors, and entertainment directly or indirectly to CONTRACTOR employees.

8. <u>Inspection of Service; Quality Control/Assurance</u>

8.1 All performance (which includes services, workmanship, materials, supplies and equipment furnished or utilized in the performance of this Agreement) shall be subject to inspection and test by the COUNTY or other regulatory agencies at all times. The CONTRACTOR shall provide adequate

cooperation to any inspector or other COUNTY representative to permit him/her to determine the CONTRACTOR's conformity with the terms of this Agreement. If any services performed or products provided by CONTRACTOR are not in conformance with the terms of this Agreement, the COUNTY shall have the right to require the CONTRACTOR to perform the services or provide the products in conformance with the terms of the Agreement at no additional cost to the COUNTY. When the services to be performed or the products to be provided are of such nature that the difference cannot be corrected; the COUNTY shall have the right to: (1) require the CONTRACTOR immediately to take all necessary steps to ensure future performance in conformity with the terms of the Agreement; and/or (2) reduce the Agreement price to reflect the reduced value of the services performed or products provided. The COUNTY may also terminate this Agreement for default and charge to CONTRACTOR any costs incurred by the COUNTY because of the CONTRACTOR's failure to perform.

8.2 CONTRACTOR shall establish adequate procedures for self-monitoring and quality control and assurance to ensure proper performance under this Agreement; and shall permit a COUNTY representative or other regulatory official to monitor, assess, or evaluate CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement at any time, upon reasonable notice to the CONTRACTOR.

9. Independent Contractor/Employment Eligibility

- 9.1 The CONTRACTOR is, for purposes relating to this Agreement, an independent contractor and shall not be deemed an employee of the COUNTY. It is expressly understood and agreed that the CONTRACTOR (including its employees, agents, and subcontractors) shall in no event be entitled to any benefits to which COUNTY employees are entitled, including but not limited to overtime, any retirement benefits, worker's compensation benefits, and injury leave or other leave benefits. There shall be no employer-employee relationship between the parties; and CONTRACTOR shall hold COUNTY harmless from any and all claims that may be made against COUNTY based upon any contention by a third party that an employer-employee relationship exists by reason of this Agreement. It is further understood and agreed by the parties that CONTRACTOR in the performance of this Agreement is subject to the control or direction of COUNTY merely as to the results to be accomplished and not as to the means and methods for accomplishing the results.
- 9.2 CONTRACTOR warrants that it shall make its best effort to fully comply with all federal and state statutes and regulations regarding the employment of aliens and others and to ensure that employees performing work under this Agreement meet the citizenship or alien status requirement set forth in federal statutes and regulations. CONTRACTOR shall obtain, from all employees performing work

hereunder, all verification and other documentation of employment eligibility status required by federal or state statutes and regulations including, but not limited to, the Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986, 8 U.S.C. §1324 et seq., as they currently exist and as they may be hereafter amended. CONTRACTOR shall retain all such documentation for all covered employees, for the period prescribed by the law.

- 9.3 Ineligible Person shall be any individual or entity who: Is currently excluded, suspended, debarred or otherwise ineligible to participate in the federal health care programs; or has been convicted of a criminal offense related to the provision of health care items or services and has not been reinstated in the federal health care programs after a period of exclusion, suspension, debarment, or ineligibility.
- 9.4 CONTRACTOR shall screen prospective Covered Individuals prior to hire or engagement. CONTRACTOR shall not hire or engage any Ineligible Person to provide services directly relative to this Agreement. CONTRACTOR shall screen all current Covered Individuals within sixty (60) days of execution of this Agreement to ensure that they have not become Ineligible Persons unless CONTRACTOR has performed such screening on same Covered Individuals under a separate agreement with COUNTY within the past six (6) months. Covered Individuals shall be required to disclose to CONTRACTOR immediately any debarment, exclusion or other event that makes the Covered Individual an Ineligible Person. CONTRACTOR shall notify COUNTY within five (5) business days after it becomes aware if a Covered Individual providing services directly relative to this Agreement becomes debarred, excluded or otherwise becomes an Ineligible Person.
- 9.5 CONTRACTOR acknowledges that Ineligible Persons are precluded from providing federal and state funded health care services by contract with COUNTY in the event that they are currently sanctioned or excluded by a federal or state law enforcement regulatory or licensing agency. If CONTRACTOR becomes aware that a Covered Individual has become an Ineligible Person, CONTRACTOR shall remove such individual from responsibility for, or involvement with, COUNTY business operations related to this Agreement.
- 9.6 CONTRACTOR shall notify COUNTY within five (5) business days if a Covered Individual or entity is currently excluded, suspended or debarred, or is identified as such after being sanction screened. Such individual or entity shall be promptly removed from participating in any activity associated with this Agreement.

10. Subcontract for Work or Services

No contract shall be made by the CONTRACTOR with any other party for furnishing any of the work or services under this Agreement without the prior written approval of the COUNTY; but this provision shall not require the approval of contracts of employment between the CONTRACTOR and personnel assigned under this Agreement, or for parties named in the proposal and agreed to under this Agreement.

11. Disputes

- 11.1 The parties shall attempt to resolve any disputes amicably at the working level. If that is not successful, the dispute shall be referred to the senior management of the parties. Any dispute relating to this Agreement, which is not resolved by the parties, shall be decided by the COUNTY's Purchasing Department's Compliance Contract Officer who shall furnish the decision in writing. The decision of the COUNTY's Compliance Contract Officer shall be final and conclusive unless determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to have been fraudulent, capricious, arbitrary, or so grossly erroneous to imply bad faith. The CONTRACTOR shall proceed diligently with the performance of this Agreement pending the resolution of a dispute.
- 11.2 Prior to the filing of any legal action related to this Agreement, the parties shall be obligated to attend a mediation session in Riverside County before a neutral third party mediator. A second mediation session shall be required if the first session is not successful. The parties shall share the cost of the mediations.

12. Licensing and Permits

CONTRACTOR shall comply with all State or other licensing requirements, including but not limited to the provisions of Chapter 9 of Division 3 of the Business and Professions Code. All licensing requirements shall be met at the time proposals are submitted to the COUNTY. CONTRACTOR warrants that it has all necessary permits, approvals, certificates, waivers and exemptions necessary for performance of this Agreement as required by the laws and regulations of the United States, the State of California, the County of Riverside and all other governmental agencies with jurisdiction, and shall maintain these throughout the term of this Agreement.

13. Use By Other Political Entities

The CONTRACTOR agrees to extend the same pricing, terms, and conditions as stated in this Agreement to each and every political entity, special district, and related non-profit. It is understood that other entities shall make purchases in their own name, make direct payment, and be liable directly to the

CONTRACTOR; and COUNTY shall in no way be responsible to CONTRACTOR for other entities' purchases.

14. <u>Non-Discrimination</u>

CONTRACTOR shall not be discriminate in the provision of services, allocation of benefits, accommodation in facilities, or employment of personnel on the basis of ethnic group identification, race, religious creed, color, national origin, ancestry, physical handicap, medical condition, marital status or sex in the performance of this Agreement; and, to the extent they shall be found to be applicable hereto, shall comply with the provisions of the California Fair Employment and Housing Act (Gov. Code 12900 et. seq), the Federal Civil Rights Act of 1964 (P.L. 88-352), the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (42 U.S.C. S1210 et seq.) and all other applicable laws or regulations.

15. Records and Documents

CONTRACTOR shall make available, upon written request by any duly authorized Federal, State, or COUNTY agency, a copy of this Agreement and such books, documents and records as are necessary to certify the nature and extent of the CONTRACTOR's costs related to this Agreement. All such books, documents and records shall be maintained by CONTRACTOR for at least five years following termination of this Agreement and be available for audit by the COUNTY. CONTRACTOR shall provide to the COUNTY reports and information related to this Agreement as requested by COUNTY.

16. Confidentiality

- 16.1 The CONTRACTOR shall not use for personal gain or make other improper use of privileged or confidential information that is acquired in connection with this Agreement. The term "privileged or confidential information" includes but is not limited to: unpublished or sensitive technological or scientific information; medical, personnel, or security records; anticipated material requirements or pricing/purchasing actions; COUNTY information or data which is not subject to public disclosure; COUNTY operational procedures; and knowledge of selection of contractors, subcontractors or suppliers in advance of official announcement.
- 16.2 The CONTRACTOR shall protect from unauthorized disclosure names and other identifying information concerning persons receiving services pursuant to this Agreement, except for general statistical information not identifying any person. The CONTRACTOR shall not use such information for any purpose other than carrying out the CONTRACTOR's obligations under this Agreement. The CONTRACTOR shall promptly transmit to the COUNTY all third party requests for disclosure of such information. The CONTRACTOR shall not disclose, except as otherwise specifically permitted by this Agreement or

authorized in advance in writing by the COUNTY, any such information to anyone other than the COUNTY. For purposes of this paragraph, identity shall include, but not be limited to, name, identifying number, symbol, or other identifying particulars assigned to the individual, such as finger or voice print or a photograph.

17. Administration/Contract Liaison

The COUNTY Purchasing Agent, or designee, shall administer this Agreement on behalf of the COUNTY. The Purchasing Department is to serve as the liaison with CONTRACTOR in connection with this Agreement.

18. Notices

All correspondence and notices required or contemplated by this Agreement shall be delivered to the respective parties via email AND at the addresses set forth below and are deemed submitted two days after their deposit in the United States mail, postage prepaid:

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE

Riverside University Health System - Public Health

Procurement and Logistics - Contracts Unit

4065 County Circle Drive Suite 403

Riverside, CA 92503

Ph-contracts@ruhealth.org

CONTRACTOR

The Living Desert

47900 Portola Ave.

Palm Desert, CA 92260

(760) 346-5694

ATTN: Allen Monroe, President & CEO

amonroe@livingdesert.org

19. Force Majeure

If either party is unable to comply with any provision of this Agreement due to causes beyond its reasonable control, and which could not have been reasonably anticipated, such as acts of God, acts of war, civil disorders, or other similar acts, such party shall not be held liable for such failure to comply.

20. EDD Reporting Requirements

In order to comply with child support enforcement requirements of the State of California, the COUNTY may be required to submit a Report of Independent Contractor(s) form **DE 542** to the Employment Development Department. The CONTRACTOR agrees to furnish the required data and certifications to the COUNTY within 10 days of notification of award of Agreement when required by the EDD. This data will be transmitted to governmental agencies charged with the establishment and enforcement of child support orders. Failure of the CONTRACTOR to timely submit the data and/or certificates required may result in the contract being awarded to another contractor. In the event a contract

has been issued, failure of the CONTRACTOR to comply with all federal and state reporting requirements for child support enforcement or to comply with all lawfully served Wage and Earnings Assignments Orders and Notices of Assignment shall constitute a material breach of Agreement. If CONTRACTOR has any questions concerning this reporting requirement, please call (916) 657-0529. CONTRACTOR should also contact its local Employment Tax Customer Service Office listed in the telephone directory in the State Government section under "Employment Development Department" or access their Internet site at www.edd.ca.gov.

21. Hold Harmless/Indemnification

- 21.1 CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold harmless the County of Riverside, its Agencies, Districts, Special Districts and Departments, their respective directors, officers, Board of Supervisors, elected and appointed officials, employees, agents and representatives (individually and collectively hereinafter referred to as Indemnitees) from any liability, action, claim or damage whatsoever, based or asserted upon any services of CONTRACTOR, its officers, employees, subcontractors, agents or representatives arising out of or in any way relating to this Agreement, including but not limited to property damage, bodily injury, or death or any other element of any kind or nature. CONTRACTOR shall defend the Indemnitees at its sole expense including all costs and fees (including, but not limited, to attorney fees, cost of investigation, defense and settlements or awards) in any claim or action based upon such acts, omissions or services.
- 21.2 With respect to any action or claim subject to indemnification herein by CONTRACTOR, CONTRACTOR shall, at their sole cost, have the right to use counsel of their own choice and shall have the right to adjust, settle, or compromise any such action or claim without the prior consent of COUNTY; provided, however, that any such adjustment, settlement or compromise in no manner whatsoever limits or circumscribes CONTRACTOR indemnification to Indemnitees as set forth herein.
- 21.3 CONTRACTOR'S obligation hereunder shall be satisfied when CONTRACTOR has provided to COUNTY the appropriate form of dismissal relieving COUNTY from any liability for the action or claim involved.
- 21.4 The specified insurance limits required in this Agreement shall in no way limit or circumscribe CONTRACTOR'S obligations to indemnify and hold harmless the Indemnitees herein from third party claims.

22. <u>Insurance</u>

22.1 Without limiting or diminishing the CONTRACTOR'S obligation to indemnify or hold the COUNTY harmless, CONTRACTOR shall procure and maintain or cause to be maintained, at its sole cost and expense, the following insurance coverage's during the term of this Agreement. As respects to the insurance section only, the COUNTY herein refers to the County of Riverside, its Agencies, Districts, Special Districts, and Departments, their respective directors, officers, Board of Supervisors, employees, elected or appointed officials, agents, or representatives as Additional Insureds.

A. Workers' Compensation:

If the CONTRACTOR has employees as defined by the State of California, the CONTRACTOR shall maintain statutory Workers' Compensation Insurance (Coverage A) as prescribed by the laws of the State of California. Policy shall include Employers' Liability (Coverage B) including Occupational Disease with limits not less than \$1,000,000 per person per accident. The policy shall be endorsed to waive subrogation in favor of The County of Riverside.

B. Commercial General Liability:

Commercial General Liability insurance coverage, including but not limited to, premises liability, unmodified contractual liability, products and completed operations liability, personal and advertising injury, and cross liability coverage, covering claims which may arise from or out of CONTRACTOR'S performance of its obligations hereunder. Policy shall name the COUNTY as Additional Insured. Policy's limit of liability shall not be less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence combined single limit. If such insurance contains a general aggregate limit, it shall apply separately to this agreement or be no less than two (2) times the occurrence limit.

C. Vehicle Liability:

If vehicles or mobile equipment is used in the performance of the obligations under this Agreement, then CONTRACTOR shall maintain liability insurance for all owned, non-owned, or hired vehicles so used in an amount not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence combined single limit. If such insurance contains a general aggregate limit, it shall apply separately to this agreement or be no less than two (2) times the occurrence limit. Policy shall name the COUNTY as Additional Insureds.

D. Professional Liability Contractor shall maintain Professional Liability Insurance providing coverage for the Contractor's performance of work included within this Agreement, with a limit of liability of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and \$2,000,000 annual aggregate. If Contractor's Professional Liability Insurance is written on a claims made basis rather than an occurrence basis, such insurance shall continue through the term of this Agreement and CONTRACTOR shall purchase at his sole expense either

1) an Extended Reporting Endorsement (also, known as Tail Coverage); or 2) Prior Dates Coverage from new insurer with a retroactive date back to the date of, or prior to, the inception of this Agreement; or 3) demonstrate through Certificates of Insurance that CONTRACTOR has Maintained continuous coverage with the same or original insurer. Coverage provided under items; 1), 2), or 3) will continue as long as the law allows.

E. General Insurance Provisions - All lines:

- 1) Any insurance carrier providing insurance coverage hereunder shall be admitted to the State of California and have an A M BEST rating of not less than A: VIII (A:8) unless such requirements are waived, in writing, by the County Risk Manager. If the County's Risk Manager waives a requirement for a particular insurer such waiver is only valid for that specific insurer and only for one policy term.
- 2) The CONTRACTOR must declare its insurance self-insured retention for each coverage required herein. If any such self-insured retention exceeds \$500,000 per occurrence each such retention shall have the prior written consent of the County Risk Manager before the commencement of operations under this Agreement. Upon notification of self-insured retention unacceptable to the COUNTY, and at the election of the County's Risk Manager, CONTRACTOR'S carriers shall either; 1) reduce or eliminate such self-insured retention as respects this Agreement with the COUNTY, or 2) procure a bond which guarantees payment of losses and related investigations, claims administration, and defense costs and expenses.
- 3) CONTRACTOR shall cause CONTRACTOR'S insurance carrier(s) to furnish the County of Riverside with either 1) a properly executed original Certificate(s) of Insurance and certified original copies of Endorsements effecting coverage as required herein, and 2) if requested to do so orally or in writing by the County Risk Manager, provide original Certified copies of policies including all Endorsements and all attachments thereto, showing such insurance is in full force and effect. Further, said Certificate(s) and policies of insurance shall contain the covenant of the insurance carrier(s) that thirty (30) days written notice shall be given to the County of Riverside prior to any material modification, cancellation, expiration or reduction in coverage of such insurance. In the event of a material modification, cancellation, expiration, or reduction in coverage, this Agreement shall terminate forthwith, unless the County of Riverside receives, prior to such effective date, another properly executed original Certificate of Insurance and original copies of endorsements or certified original policies, including all endorsements and attachments thereto evidencing coverage's set forth herein and the insurance required herein is in full force and effect. CONTRACTOR shall not commence operations until the COUNTY has been furnished original Certificate (s) of Insurance and certified original copies of endorsements and if requested, certified original policies of

insurance including all endorsements and any and all other attachments as required in this Section. An individual authorized by the insurance carrier shall sign the original endorsements for each policy and the Certificate of Insurance.

- 4) It is understood and agreed to by the parties hereto that the CONTRACTOR'S insurance shall be construed as primary insurance, and the COUNTY'S insurance and/or deductibles and/or self-insured retention's or self-insured programs shall not be construed as contributory.
- 5) If, during the term of this Agreement or any extension thereof, there is a material change in the scope of services; or, there is a material change in the equipment to be used in the performance of the scope of work; or, the term of this Agreement, including any extensions thereof, exceeds five (5) years; the COUNTY reserves the right to adjust the types of insurance and the monetary limits of liability required under this Agreement, if in the County Risk Manager's reasonable judgment, the amount or type of insurance carried by the CONTRACTOR has become inadequate.
- 6) CONTRACTOR shall pass down the insurance obligations contained herein to all tiers of subcontractors working under this Agreement.
- 7) The insurance requirements contained in this Agreement may be met with a program(s) of self-insurance acceptable to the COUNTY.
- 8) CONTRACTOR agrees to notify COUNTY of any claim by a third party or any incident or event that may give rise to a claim arising from the performance of this Agreement.

23. General

- 23.1 CONTRACTOR shall not delegate or assign any interest in this Agreement, whether by operation of law or otherwise, without the prior written consent of COUNTY. Any attempt to delegate or assign any interest herein shall be deemed void and of no force or effect.
- 23.2 Any waiver by COUNTY of any breach of any one or more of the terms of this Agreement shall not be construed to be a waiver of any subsequent or other breach of the same or of any other term of this Agreement. Failure on the part of COUNTY to require exact, full, and complete compliance with any terms of this Agreement shall not be construed as in any manner changing the terms or preventing COUNTY from enforcement of the terms of this Agreement.
- 23.3 In the event the CONTRACTOR receives payment under this Agreement, which is later disallowed by COUNTY for nonconformance with the terms of the Agreement, the CONTRACTOR shall promptly refund the disallowed amount to the COUNTY on request; or at its option the COUNTY may offset the amount disallowed from any payment due to the CONTRACTOR.

- 23.4 CONTRACTOR shall not provide partial delivery or shipment of services or products unless specifically stated in the Agreement.
- 23.5 CONTRACTOR shall not provide any services or products subject to any chattel mortgage or under a conditional sales contract or other agreement by which an interest is retained by a third party. The CONTRACTOR warrants that it has good title to all materials or products used by CONTRACTOR or provided to COUNTY pursuant to this Agreement, free from all liens, claims, or encumbrances.
- 23.6 Nothing in this Agreement shall prohibit the COUNTY from acquiring the same type or equivalent equipment, products, materials or services from other sources, when deemed by the COUNTY to be in its best interest. The COUNTY reserves the right to purchase more or less than the quantities specified in this Agreement.
- 23.7 The COUNTY agrees to cooperate with the CONTRACTOR in the CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement, including, if stated in the Agreement, providing the CONTRACTOR with reasonable facilities and timely access to COUNTY data, information, and personnel.
- 23.8 CONTRACTOR shall comply with all applicable Federal, State and local laws and regulations. CONTRACTOR will comply with all applicable COUNTY policies and procedures. In the event that there is a conflict between the various laws or regulations that may apply, the CONTRACTOR shall comply with the more restrictive law or regulation.
- 23.9 CONTRACTOR shall comply with all air pollution control, water pollution, safety and health ordinances, statutes, or regulations, which apply to performance under this Agreement.
- 23.10 CONTRACTOR shall comply with all requirements of the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) standards and codes as set forth by the U.S. Department of Labor and the State of California (Cal/OSHA).
- 23.11 This Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State of California. Any legal action related to the performance or interpretation of this Agreement shall be filed only in the Superior Court of the State of California located in Riverside, California, and the parties waive any provision of law providing for a change of venue to another location. In the event any provision in this Agreement is held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, void, or unenforceable, the remaining provisions will nevertheless continue in full force without being impaired or invalidated in any way.
- 23.12 This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which will be an original, but all of which together will constitute one instrument. Each party to this Agreement agrees to the use of electronic signatures, such as digital signatures that meet the requirements of the California Uniform

Electronic Transactions Act (("CUETA") Cal. Civ. Code §§ 1633.1 to 1633.17), for executing this Agreement. The parties further agree that the electronic signatures of the parties are intended to authenticate this writing and to have the same force and effect as manual signatures. Electronic signature means an electronic sound, symbol, or process attached to or logically associated with an electronic record and executed or adopted by a person with the intent to sign the electronic record pursuant to the CUETA as amended from time to time. Digital signature means an electronic identifier, created by computer, intended by the party using it to have the same force and effect as the use of a manual signature, and shall be reasonably relied upon by the parties. For purposes of this section, a digital signature is a type of "electronic signature" as defined in subdivision (i) of Section 1633.2 of the Civil Code.

23.13 This Agreement, including any attachments or exhibits, constitutes the entire Agreement of the parties with respect to its subject matter and supersedes all prior and contemporaneous representations, proposals, discussions and communications, whether oral or in writing. This Agreement may be changed or modified only by a written amendment signed by authorized representatives of both parties.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have caused their duly authorized representatives to execute this Agreement.

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE, a political subdivision of the state of California, on behalf of its RIVERSIDE UNIVERSITY HEALTH SYSTEM - PUBLIC HEALTH

THE LIVING DESERT, a California 501(c)(3) Non-profit Public Benefit Corporation

By: Mull Washington, Chair
Board of Supervisors

Dated: 6 1 2024

President & CEO

By: Allen Monroe

Allen Monroe

Dated: May 7, 2024

ATTEST:
Kimberly Rector

Clerk of the Board

APPROVED AS TO FORM:

Minh C. Tran County Counsel

By: ____

Gregg Gu

Chief Deputy County Counsel

EXHIBIT A SCOPE OF SERVICE

The Living Desert Activities

1. BACKGROUND SUMMARY:

The Living Desert (CONTRACTOR) is a leader in the Coachella Valley for educational and community engagement projects related to desert wildlife. Living Desert shall work with schools in the disadvantaged community of Oasis and employ their expertise in childhood education to create an educational program for teachers to promote the conservation of natural resources in the region. Local residents will be able to create more sustainable pollinator gardens. CONTRACTOR project will help citizens learn the importance of drought resilience and native biodiversity while also helping to increase habitat for native birds and pollinators, including the imperiled monarch butterfly, across the underserved community of Oasis.

CONTRACTOR shall grow native California plants, and locate native trees for purchase, help recruit participants and locations, and oversee the creation of native California pollinator gardens and installation of native street trees in Oasis, directly addressing the four goals of the Clean California Local Grant Program (CCLGP), whose aim is to beautify and clean up local streets and roads, tribal lands, parks, pathways, and other public spaces. CONTRACTOR strives to enhance public health, cultural connections, and community placemaking to their local desert ecosystem and improve public spaces for recreation (CCLGP Goal 3). The addition of these trees and pollinator gardens will beautify and improve public spaces and help mitigate the urban heat island effect (CCLGP Goal 2). This will also advance equity for underserved communities by working in service of the severely economically disadvantaged community in Oasis, CA, one comprised of farm workers, tribal members, and students (CCLGP Goal 4). These four goals will help enhance a sense of community, pride, and ownership of the areas in which we propose to work. These goals will collectively and proactively reduce the amount of waste and debris left behind in public spaces (CCLGP Goal 1).

2. <u>CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITES:</u>

CONTRACTOR shall collaborate with Konkuey Design Initiative to develop and teach a native plant curriculum, and additionally work on leadership development with the Oasis Leadership Committee. CONTRACTOR responsibilities are identified as the following:

2.1 CONTRACTOR shall conduct four (4) community outreach meetings to teach and distribute 500 plants and clean compost to communities.

RFP# or BOS Agenda/Date or SSJ# Form #116-310 - Dated: 3/21/2019

Page 20 of 23

- 2.2 CONTRACTOR shall provide 850 native plants and create appropriate compost to provide to the Pollinator Garden Contractors to create the pollinator gardens in schools, but CONTRACTOR does not guarantee to replace any losses after delivery to the RUHS-PH consultants/contractors.
- 2.3 CONTRACTOR shall provide 500 native plants and create appropriate compost for distribution to Oasis community members.
- **2.4** CONTRACTOR shall create one "Adopt a Street Tree" program and recruit locations for the Pollinator Garden program.
- 2.5 CONTRACTOR shall create, train, and encourage the adoption of one educational curriculum for teachers about pollinator gardens.
- 2.6 CONTRACTOR shall coordinate with the RUHS-PH and Tree & Garden consultants/contractors for them to purchase the trees for planting and for the creation of the school or community gardens, but CONTRACTOR does not guarantee to replace any losses after delivery to the RUHS-PH consultants/contractors.

EXHIBIT B PAYMENT PROVISIONS

CONTRACTOR shall receive payment by the COUNTY for the following services provided as specified in Exhibit A, Scope of Service.

1. MAXIMUM AMOUNTS

The maximum aggregate amount paid to CONTRACTOR for each activity shall not exceed the following:

Activities	Amount
Conduct 4 Quarterly community outreach meetings to teach & distribute 500 plants & clean compost to communities.	\$15,144
2. Provide 850 native plants & create appropriate compost to provide to the Pollinator Garden Contractors.	\$54,333
3. Provide 500 plants & create appropriate compost for distribution to communities.	\$32,657
4. Create & implement a recruitment plan for the Adopt a Tree & pollinator Garden programs	\$35,976
5. Create and Train an educational curriculum for the schools.	\$12,627
6. Coordinate with the lead agencies and Tree & Garden Contractors as listed in Section 4 below	\$37,099
Total	\$187,839

2. BUDGET BREAKDOWN

Description		Total
Staffing:	Hourly rate:	
Curator	\$56.65	\$14,446
Manager	\$51.97	\$27,284
Coordinator	\$32.81	\$25,264
Interviewer	\$44.77	\$29,548
Plant Propagator	\$26.50	\$24,944
Compost Producer	\$26.50	\$12,720
Accounting	\$69.65	\$35,870
Staff Total		\$170,075
Travel/mileage		\$5,764
Supplies		\$12,000
Total:		\$187,839

^{*}Amounts are rounded to the nearest dollar.

RFP# or BOS Agenda/Date or SSJ# Form #116-310 - Dated: 3/21/2019

Page 22 of 23

3. METHOD, TIME, AND CONDITIONS OF PAYMENT

CONTRACTOR shall be paid the undisputed amount of each approved monthly invoice. All payment claims shall be submitted to COUNTY as described in Section 3, Compensation, of the Agreement.



February 5, 2024

Date:

Fr	om:	Kimberly Saruwatari, Director of Public Health			
То	:	Board of Supervisors/Purchasing Agent			
Via	a:	Julisa Alvizo- Silva, 951-358-7171			
Su	bject:	Single Source Procurement; Request for Environmental Educational Services			
sin sp De	gle source. ecifications partment	ormation is provided in support of my department requesting approval for a sole or (Outside of a duly declared emergency, the time to develop a statement of work or is not in itself justification for sole or single source.) Note: Once signed by the Head and PCS (Signature Line below) Email completed SSJ to: Drivco.org.			
1.	Supplier b	peing requested: The Living Desert			
2.	Vendor ID	: 0000043994			
3.	■ Single Source (Single Source - is a purchase of a commodity or service without obtaining competitive bids although more than one source is available)				
		ce - is a purchase of a commodity or service that is proprietary or no other vendor or willing to meet the county specified requirements)			
4. Have you previously requested <u>and</u> received approval for a sole or single source request for this vendor for your department? (If yes, please provide the approved sole or single source number).					
	□ Yes SSJ#_	■ No			
4a.	Was the re	equest approved for a different project?			
	□Yes	■ No			
5.	(If this request. The service insurance in the service in the serv	ervice being requested: uest is for professional services, attach the service agreement to this sole source the Purchasing Agent, or designee, is the signing authority for agreements unless is exempted by Ordinance 459, Board delegated authority or by State law. All requirements must be met prior to work commencement. See the Risk Management revendor insurance requirements.)			

Geoffrey Leung, M.D., Public Health Officer

Kim Saruwatari, M.P.H., Director



Riverside University Health System – Public Health's (RUHS-PH) Injury Prevention Services Branch (IPS) received grant funding from the State of California through its Department of Transportation (Caltrans) to implement a "Clean, Beautiful and Resilient Oasis" in the City of Oasis. The program aims to create infrastructure components that would connect three mobile home parks to a recreational park, local market, and community clinic. Improvements will include pedestrian pathways and crossings, native tree and pollinator garden landscaping, and community amenities, including functional public art. As part of this initiative, The Living Desert will conduct the following activities to provide vast community education to empower the community to "nativescape" their own vards:

- 1. Conduct four (4) quarterly community outreach meeting to teach and distribute 500 plants and clean compost to communities.
- 2. Grow 850 native plants and create appropriate compost to provide to the Pollinator Garden Contractors.
- 3. Grown 500 plants and create appropriate compost for distribution to communities.
- 4. Create and implement a recruitment plan for the Adopt-a-Tree and Pollinator Garden programs.
- 5. Create and train an educational curriculum for the schools within the community.
- 6. Coordinate with the lead agencies and Tree & Garden contractors.
- 6. Unique features of the supply/service being requested from this supplier. (If this sole source request is due to proprietary software or machinery, or hardware, provide a supporting letter from the manufacturer. If this is a single source request provide an explanation of how this provides the best value for the County by selecting this vendor.)

The Living Desert is a leader in the Coachella Valley for educational and community engagement projects related to the desert. The Living Desert's mission is desert conservation through preservation, education, and appreciation. The Living Desert employs knowledgeable people who are committed to this project and will use their expertise to educate the community on these plants and increase environmental awareness. This will include expert landscape architects and a Doctor of Conservation. RUHS-PH requires these unique services because this concept will prepare the community to be more resilient. This will become a model project for other communities in the County to emulate.

7. Reasons why my department requires these unique features from the vendor and what benefit will accrue to the county:

The Living Desert, a 501(c)(3) nonprofit organization, operates the only zoo in Riverside County. This organization employs some of the best trained staff who are well versed on the animals they keep, but most importantly, about how to design an environment that fits within the context of the Coachella Valley. To that end, the Living Desert has the right expertise and capacity to implement the tree planting position of the grant and will also incorporate pollinating gardens into their deliverables to enhance the local ecology.

Kim Saruwatari, M.P.H., Director

Geoffrey Leung, M.D., Public Health Officer



8.	Period of Performance:	From: April 4,20	023 to December 3	31, 2024
	Is this an annually renewable contract?	■ No	☐ Yes	
	Is this a fixed-term agreement:	□ No	Yes	
	(A fixed-term agreement is set for a spec	cific amount of tir	ne; it is not renewe	d annually. Ensure
	multi-year fixed-term agreements include			
	clause. If there is no clause(s) to that	effect, then the	agreement must b	e submitted to the
	Board for approval. No exemptions shall	l apply.)		

9. Identify all costs for this requested purchase. In addition, please include any single or sole source amounts previously approved and related to this project and vendor in the section designated below for current and future fiscal years. You do not need to include previous fiscal year amounts. If approval is for multiple years, ongoing costs must be identified below. If annual increases apply to ongoing costs such as CPI or other contract increases, provide the estimated annual cost for each consecutive year. If the annual increase may exceed the Purchasing Agent's authority, Board approval must be obtained. (Note: ongoing costs may include but are not limited to subscriptions, licenses, maintenance, support, etc.)

The costs below are estimated based on the entire period of performance of 4/4/23 – 12/31/24 and broken down for each fiscal year. RUHS-PH is requesting approval of the aggregate amount in order to have the option to roll-over unspent funds from one fiscal year to the next.

Description:	FY22/23 (3 months)	FY23/24 (12 months)	FY24/25 (6 months)	Aggregate Total
Personnel	\$24,296	\$97,186	\$48,593	\$170,075
Mileage	\$823	\$3,294	\$1,647	\$5,764
Supplies	\$1,714	\$6,857	\$3,429	\$12,000
Total Costs	\$26,833	\$107,337	\$53,669	\$187,839

10. Price Reasonableness: (Explain why this price is reasonable or cost effective – were you provided government discounted pricing? Is this rate/fee comparable to industry standards?) The Desert Recreation District (the entity managing the local park in Oasis) recommended The Living Desert to take on the role of planting trees as they have partnered in the past. This is an indication that their price is commensurate with the deliverables we are expecting. The project will be paid with 100% grant funding from the Clean California grant. Additionally, the vendor and quote were submitted and approved in the grant application.

11. Projected Board of Supervisor Date (if applicable): May 21, 2024

(Draft Form 11s, service agreement and or quotes must accompany the sole source request for Purchasing Agent approval.)

Kim Saruwatari, M.P.H., Director

Geoffrey Leung, M.D., Public Health Officer



Rachell Roma	in Rac	helle homan	4-15-24
Department Head Signature (or designee)	Print I	Name	Date
The section below is to be c			
Purchasing Department Comm	nents:		
Approve	Approve wit	h Condition/s	Disapprove
Condition/s:			
By signing above, department	t attests all legal and	contractual requirements h	ave been met by the
met by the selected supplier, in	cluding grant require	ments.	
Not to exceed: \$187,839 a	ggregate over per	iod of performance	a ,
☐ One-time \$_	-		
□ Annual Amou (If Annu FY FY FY FY	nt \$	per fiscal year through _ ch FY)	(date)
Reviewed by Procurement	t Contract Specia	list (PCS):	
Signature: Selena Ma	athiot	***	
Date:4/25/2025			
Melissa Curtis	5/7/2024	24-243	
Purchasing Agent	Date	Approval Numb (Reference on Purchasing	
Kim Saruwatari M.P.H	Director Good	ffrey Loung M.D. Public Ho	

PROFESSIONAL SERVICE AGREEMENT

for

ENVIRONMENTAL EDUCATIONAL SERVICES RELATED TO THE CLEAN CALIFORNIA LOCAL GRANT PROGRAM (CCLGP)

between

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE

and

ORGANIZACION EN CALIFORNIA DE LIDERES CAMPESINAS, INC.



RFP# or BOS Agenda/Date or SSJ# Form #116-310 – Dated: 3/21/2019

Page 1 of 23

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECT	ION HEADING	PAGE NUMBE	<u> R</u>
1.	Description of Services		3
2.	Period of Performance		3
3.	Compensation		3
4.	Alteration or Changes to the Agreement		5
5.	Termination		5
6.	Ownership/Use of Contract Materials and Products		6
7.	Conduct of Contractor		6
8.	Inspection of Service: Quality Control/Assurance		7
9.	Independent Contractor/Employment Eligibility		7
10.	Subcontract for Work or Services		9
11.	Disputes		9
12.	Licensing and Permits		10
13.	Use by Other Political Entities		10
14.	Non-Discrimination		10
15.	Records and Documents		10
16.	Confidentiality		11
17.	Administration/Contract Liaison		11
18.	Notices		12
19.	Force Majeure		12
20.	EDD Reporting Requirements		12
21.	Hold Harmless/Indemnification		13
22.	Insurance		13-16
23.	General		16
	t A-Scope of Servicet B- Payment Provisions		

This Agreement is entered into by and between Organizacion en California de Lideres Campesinas, Inc., a California non-profit corporation (herein referred to as "CONTRACTOR"), and the COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE, a political subdivision of the State of California, on behalf of its Riverside University Health System – Public Health department, (herein referred to as "COUNTY" or "RUHS-PH").

The parties acknowledge and agree that the CONTRACTOR began rendering services to COUNTY on April 4, 2023, and were accepted by COUNTY without a written services agreement. All actions taken by both the CONTRACTOR and COUNTY prior to the date hereof are hereby confirmed and ratified by way of execution of this Agreement.

The parties agree as follows:

1. Description of Services

- 1.1 CONTRACTOR shall provide all services as outlined and specified in Exhibit A, Scope of Service, at the prices stated in Exhibit B, Payment Provisions to the Agreement.
- 1.2 CONTRACTOR represents that it has the skills, experience, and knowledge necessary to perform under this Agreement and the COUNTY relies upon this representation. CONTRACTOR shall perform to the satisfaction of the COUNTY and in conformance to and consistent with the highest standards of firms/professionals in the same discipline in the State of California.
- 1.3 CONTRACTOR affirms that it is fully apprised of all of the work to be performed under this Agreement; and the CONTRACTOR agrees it can properly perform this work at the prices stated in Exhibit B. CONTRACTOR is not to perform services or provide products outside of the Agreement.
- 1.4 Acceptance by the COUNTY of the CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement does not operate as a release of CONTRACTOR's responsibility for full compliance with the terms of this Agreement.

2. Period of Performance

2.1 This Agreement shall be effective April 4, 2023 and continues in effect through December 31, 2024, unless terminated earlier. The Riverside County Board of Supervisors is the only authority that may obligate the County for a non-cancelable multi-year agreement.

3. <u>Compensation</u>

3.1 The COUNTY shall pay the CONTRACTOR for services performed, products provided and expenses incurred in accordance with the terms of Exhibit B, Payment Provisions. Maximum payments by COUNTY to CONTRACTOR shall not exceed the aggregate amount of THIRTY-TWO THOUSAND

DOLLARS (\$32,000) including all expenses. The COUNTY is not responsible for any fees or costs incurred above or beyond the contracted amount and shall have no obligation to purchase any specified amount of services or products. Unless otherwise specifically stated in Exhibit B, COUNTY shall not be responsible for payment of any of CONTRACTOR's expenses related to this Agreement.

- 3.2 No price increases will be permitted during the first year of this Agreement (If applicable). All price decreases (for example, if CONTRACTOR offers lower prices to another governmental entity) will automatically be extended to the COUNTY. The COUNTY requires written proof satisfactory to COUNTY of cost increases prior to any approved price adjustment. After the first year of the agreement, a minimum of 30-days advance notice in writing is required to be considered and approved by COUNTY. No retroactive price adjustments will be considered. Any price increases must be stated in a written amendment to this Agreement. The net dollar amount of profit will remain firm during the period of the Agreement. Annual increases shall not exceed the Consumer Price Index- All Consumers, All Items Greater Los Angeles, Riverside and Orange County areas and be subject to satisfactory performance review by the COUNTY and approved (if needed) for budget funding by the Board of Supervisors.
- 3.3 CONTRACTOR shall be paid only in accordance with an invoice submitted to COUNTY by CONTRACTOR within fifteen (15) days from the last day of each calendar month, and COUNTY shall pay the invoice within thirty (30) working days from the date of receipt of the invoice. Payment shall be made to CONTRACTOR only after services have been rendered or delivery of materials or products, and acceptance has been made by COUNTY. For this Agreement, send invoices to either:

Riverside University Health System - Public Health
Fiscal – Accounts Payable
PO BOX 7849

Riverside, California 92513

or

RIVCOPH-AP@ruhealth.org

a) Each invoice shall contain a minimum of the following information: organization name; invoice number and invoice date; payment due date; remittance address; bill-to and ship-to addresses of ordering department/division; Agreement number (HSARC-24-152); Grant number (HS200141), if applicable; quantities; service dates for claimed expenditures (billing period must fall within the Agreement performance period); item descriptions, unit prices, extensions, sales/use tax if applicable, and an invoice total.

- b) CONTRACTOR shall provide adequate supporting cost documentation, including source documentation as appropriate, (i.e., receipts, logs, time sheets, payroll records, etc.) as requested by the COUNTY.
- c) Invoices shall be rendered monthly in arrears.
- b) 3.4 The COUNTY obligation for payment of this Agreement beyond the current fiscal year is contingent upon and limited by the availability of COUNTY funding from which payment can be made, and invoices shall be rendered "monthly" in arrears. In the State of California, government agencies are not allowed to pay excess interest and late charges, per government code, section 926.10. No legal liability on the part of the COUNTY shall arise for payment beyond June 30 of each calendar year unless funds are made available for such payment. In the event that such funds are not forthcoming for any reason, COUNTY shall immediately notify CONTRACTOR in writing; and this Agreement shall be deemed terminated, have no further force, and effect.

4. Alteration or Changes to the Agreement

- **4.1** The Board of Supervisors and the COUNTY Purchasing Agent and/or his designee is the only authorized COUNTY representatives who may at any time, by written order, alter this Agreement. If any such alteration causes an increase or decrease in the cost of, or the time required for the performance under this Agreement, an equitable adjustment shall be made in the Agreement price or delivery schedule, or both, and the Agreement shall be modified by written amendment accordingly.
- 4.2 Any claim by the CONTRACTOR for additional payment related to this Agreement shall be made in writing by the CONTRACTOR within 30 days of when the CONTRACTOR has or should have notice of any actual or claimed change in the work, which results in additional and unanticipated cost to the CONTRACTOR. If the COUNTY Purchasing Agent decides that the facts provide sufficient justification, he may authorize additional payment to the CONTRACTOR pursuant to the claim. Nothing in this section shall excuse the CONTRACTOR from proceeding with performance of the Agreement even if there has been a change.

5. Termination

- **5.1.** COUNTY may terminate this Agreement without cause upon 30 days written notice served upon the CONTRACTOR stating the extent and effective date of termination.
- 5.2 COUNTY may, upon five (5) days written notice terminate this Agreement for CONTRACTOR's default, if CONTRACTOR refuses or fails to comply with the terms of this Agreement

or fails to make progress that may endanger performance and does not immediately cure such failure. In the event of such termination, the COUNTY may proceed with the work in any manner deemed proper by COUNTY.

- 5.3 After receipt of the notice of termination, CONTRACTOR shall:
 - (a) Stop all work under this Agreement on the date specified in the notice of termination; and
 - (b) Transfer to COUNTY and deliver in the manner as directed by COUNTY any materials, reports or other products, which, if the Agreement had been completed or continued, would have been required to be furnished to COUNTY.
- **5.4** After termination, COUNTY shall make payment only for CONTRACTOR's performance up to the date of termination in accordance with this Agreement.
- 5.5 CONTRACTOR's rights under this Agreement shall terminate (except for fees accrued prior to the date of termination) upon dishonesty or a willful or material breach of this Agreement by CONTRACTOR; or in the event of CONTRACTOR's unwillingness or inability for any reason whatsoever to perform the terms of this Agreement. In such event, CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to any further compensation under this Agreement.
- 5.6 If the Agreement is federally or State funded, CONTRACTOR cannot be debarred from the System for Award Management (SAM). CONTRACTOR must notify the COUNTY immediately of a debarment. Reference: System for Award Management (SAM) at https://www.sam.gov for Central Contractor Registry (CCR), Federal Agency Registration (Fedreg), Online Representations and Certifications Application, and Excluded Parties List System (EPLS)). Excluded Parties Listing System (EPLS) (http://www.epls.gov) (Executive Order 12549, 7 CFR Part 3017, 45 CFR Part 76, and 44 CFR Part 17). The System for Award Management (SAM) is the Official U.S. Government system that consolidated the capabilities of CCR/FedReg, ORCA, and EPLS.
- 5.7 The rights and remedies of COUNTY provided in this section shall not be exclusive and are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or this Agreement.

6. Ownership/Use of Contract Materials and Products

The CONTRACTOR agrees that all materials, reports or products in any form, including electronic, created by CONTRACTOR for which CONTRACTOR has been compensated by COUNTY pursuant to this Agreement shall be the sole property of the COUNTY. The material, reports or products may be used by the COUNTY for any purpose that the COUNTY deems to be appropriate, including, but not limit to,

duplication and/or distribution within the COUNTY or to third parties. CONTRACTOR agrees not to release or circulate in whole or part such materials, reports, or products without prior written authorization of the COUNTY.

7. <u>Conduct of Contractor</u>

- 7.1 The CONTRACTOR covenants that it presently has no interest, including, but not limited to, other projects or contracts, and shall not acquire any such interest, direct or indirect, which would conflict in any manner or degree with CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement. The CONTRACTOR further covenants that no person or subcontractor having any such interest shall be employed or retained by CONTRACTOR under this Agreement. The CONTRACTOR agrees to inform the COUNTY of all the CONTRACTOR's interests, if any, which are or may be perceived as incompatible with the COUNTY's interests.
- 7.2 The CONTRACTOR shall not, under circumstances which could be interpreted as an attempt to influence the recipient in the conduct of his/her duties, accept any gratuity or special favor from individuals or firms with whom the CONTRACTOR is doing business or proposing to do business, in accomplishing the work under this Agreement.
- 7.3 The CONTRACTOR or its employees shall not offer gifts, gratuity, favors, and entertainment directly or indirectly to COUNTY employees.

8. <u>Inspection of Service</u>; Quality Control/Assurance

8.1 All performance (which includes services, workmanship, materials, supplies and equipment furnished or utilized in the performance of this Agreement) shall be subject to inspection and test by the COUNTY or other regulatory agencies at all times. The CONTRACTOR shall provide adequate cooperation to any inspector or other COUNTY representative to permit him/her to determine the CONTRACTOR's conformity with the terms of this Agreement. If any services performed or products provided by CONTRACTOR are not in conformance with the terms of this Agreement, the COUNTY shall have the right to require the CONTRACTOR to perform the services or provide the products in conformance with the terms of the Agreement at no additional cost to the COUNTY. When the services to be performed or the products to be provided are of such nature that the difference cannot be corrected; the COUNTY shall have the right to: (1) require the CONTRACTOR immediately to take all necessary steps to ensure future performance in conformity with the terms of the Agreement; and/or (2) reduce the Agreement price to reflect the reduced value of the services performed or products provided. The COUNTY may also

terminate this Agreement for default and charge to CONTRACTOR any costs incurred by the COUNTY because of the CONTRACTOR's failure to perform.

8.2 CONTRACTOR shall establish adequate procedures for self-monitoring and quality control and assurance to ensure proper performance under this Agreement; and shall permit a COUNTY representative or other regulatory official to monitor, assess, or evaluate CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement at any time, upon reasonable notice to the CONTRACTOR.

9. Independent Contractor/Employment Eligibility

- 9.1 The CONTRACTOR is, for purposes relating to this Agreement, an independent contractor and shall not be deemed an employee of the COUNTY. It is expressly understood and agreed that the CONTRACTOR (including its employees, agents, and subcontractors) shall in no event be entitled to any benefits to which COUNTY employees are entitled, including but not limited to overtime, any retirement benefits, worker's compensation benefits, and injury leave or other leave benefits. There shall be no employer-employee relationship between the parties; and CONTRACTOR shall hold COUNTY harmless from any and all claims that may be made against COUNTY based upon any contention by a third party that an employer-employee relationship exists by reason of this Agreement. It is further understood and agreed by the parties that CONTRACTOR in the performance of this Agreement is subject to the control or direction of COUNTY merely as to the results to be accomplished and not as to the means and methods for accomplishing the results.
- 9.2 CONTRACTOR warrants that it shall make its best effort to fully comply with all federal and state statutes and regulations regarding the employment of aliens and others and to ensure that employees performing work under this Agreement meet the citizenship or alien status requirement set forth in federal statutes and regulations. CONTRACTOR shall obtain, from all employees performing work hereunder, all verification and other documentation of employment eligibility status required by federal or state statutes and regulations including, but not limited to, the Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986, 8 U.S.C. §1324 et seq., as they currently exist and as they may be hereafter amended. CONTRACTOR shall retain all such documentation for all covered employees, for the period prescribed by the law.
- 9.3 Ineligible Person shall be any individual or entity who: Is currently excluded, suspended, debarred or otherwise ineligible to participate in the federal health care programs; or has been convicted of a criminal offense related to the provision of health care items or services and has not been reinstated in the federal health care programs after a period of exclusion, suspension, debarment, or ineligibility.

- 9.4 CONTRACTOR shall screen prospective Covered Individuals prior to hire or engagement. CONTRACTOR shall not hire or engage any Ineligible Person to provide services directly relative to this Agreement. CONTRACTOR shall screen all current Covered Individuals within sixty (60) days of execution of this Agreement to ensure that they have not become Ineligible Persons unless CONTRACTOR has performed such screening on same Covered Individuals under a separate agreement with COUNTY within the past six (6) months. Covered Individuals shall be required to disclose to CONTRACTOR immediately any debarment, exclusion or other event that makes the Covered Individual an Ineligible Person. CONTRACTOR shall notify COUNTY within five (5) business days after it becomes aware if a Covered Individual providing services directly relative to this Agreement becomes debarred, excluded or otherwise becomes an Ineligible Person.
- 9.5 CONTRACTOR acknowledges that Ineligible Persons are precluded from providing federal and state funded health care services by contract with COUNTY in the event that they are currently sanctioned or excluded by a federal or state law enforcement regulatory or licensing agency. If CONTRACTOR becomes aware that a Covered Individual has become an Ineligible Person, CONTRACTOR shall remove such individual from responsibility for, or involvement with, COUNTY business operations related to this Agreement.
- 9.6 CONTRACTOR shall notify COUNTY within five (5) business days if a Covered Individual or entity is currently excluded, suspended or debarred, or is identified as such after being sanction screened. Such individual or entity shall be promptly removed from participating in any activity associated with this Agreement.

10. Subcontract for Work or Services

No contract shall be made by the CONTRACTOR with any other party for furnishing any of the work or services under this Agreement without the prior written approval of the COUNTY; but this provision shall not require the approval of contracts of employment between the CONTRACTOR and personnel assigned under this Agreement, or for parties named in the proposal and agreed to under this Agreement.

11. Disputes

11.1 The parties shall attempt to resolve any disputes amicably at the working level. If that is not successful, the dispute shall be referred to the senior management of the parties. Any dispute relating to this Agreement, which is not resolved by the parties, shall be decided by the COUNTY's Purchasing Department's Compliance Contract Officer who shall furnish the decision in writing. The decision of the

COUNTY's Compliance Contract Officer shall be final and conclusive unless determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to have been fraudulent, capricious, arbitrary, or so grossly erroneous to imply bad faith. The CONTRACTOR shall proceed diligently with the performance of this Agreement pending the resolution of a dispute.

11.2 Prior to the filing of any legal action related to this Agreement, the parties shall be obligated to attend a mediation session in Riverside County before a neutral third party mediator. A second mediation session shall be required if the first session is not successful. The parties shall share the cost of the mediations.

12. <u>Licensing and Permits</u>

CONTRACTOR shall comply with all State or other licensing requirements, including but not limited to the provisions of Chapter 9 of Division 3 of the Business and Professions Code. All licensing requirements shall be met at the time proposals are submitted to the COUNTY. CONTRACTOR warrants that it has all necessary permits, approvals, certificates, waivers and exemptions necessary for performance of this Agreement as required by the laws and regulations of the United States, the State of California, the County of Riverside and all other governmental agencies with jurisdiction, and shall maintain these throughout the term of this Agreement.

13. <u>Use By Other Political Entities</u>

The CONTRACTOR agrees to extend the same pricing, terms, and conditions as stated in this Agreement to each and every political entity, special district, and related non-profit. It is understood that other entities shall make purchases in their own name, make direct payment, and be liable directly to the CONTRACTOR; and COUNTY shall in no way be responsible to CONTRACTOR for other entities' purchases.

14. Non-Discrimination

CONTRACTOR shall not be discriminate in the provision of services, allocation of benefits, accommodation in facilities, or employment of personnel on the basis of ethnic group identification, race, religious creed, color, national origin, ancestry, physical handicap, medical condition, marital status or sex in the performance of this Agreement; and, to the extent they shall be found to be applicable hereto, shall comply with the provisions of the California Fair Employment and Housing Act (Gov. Code 12900 et. seq), the Federal Civil Rights Act of 1964 (P.L. 88-352), the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (42 U.S.C. S1210 et seq.) and all other applicable laws or regulations.

15. Records and Documents

CONTRACTOR shall make available, upon written request by any duly authorized Federal, State, or COUNTY agency, a copy of this Agreement and such books, documents and records as are necessary to certify the nature and extent of the CONTRACTOR's costs related to this Agreement. All such books, documents and records shall be maintained by CONTRACTOR for at least five years following termination of this Agreement and be available for audit by the COUNTY. CONTRACTOR shall provide to the COUNTY reports and information related to this Agreement as requested by COUNTY.

16. Confidentiality

16.1 The CONTRACTOR shall not use for personal gain or make other improper use of privileged or confidential information which is acquired in connection with this Agreement. The term "privileged or confidential information" includes but is not limited to: unpublished or sensitive technological or scientific information; medical, personnel, or security records; anticipated material requirements or pricing/purchasing actions; COUNTY information or data which is not subject to public disclosure; COUNTY operational procedures; and knowledge of selection of contractors, subcontractors or suppliers in advance of official announcement.

16.2 The CONTRACTOR shall protect from unauthorized disclosure names and other identifying information concerning persons receiving services pursuant to this Agreement, except for general statistical information not identifying any person. The CONTRACTOR shall not use such information for any purpose other than carrying out the CONTRACTOR's obligations under this Agreement. The CONTRACTOR shall promptly transmit to the COUNTY all third party requests for disclosure of such information. The CONTRACTOR shall not disclose, except as otherwise specifically permitted by this Agreement or authorized in advance in writing by the COUNTY, any such information to anyone other than the COUNTY. For purposes of this paragraph, identity shall include, but not be limited to, name, identifying number, symbol, or other identifying particulars assigned to the individual, such as finger or voice print or a photograph.

17. Administration/Contract Liaison

The COUNTY Purchasing Agent, or designee, shall administer this Agreement on behalf of the COUNTY. The Purchasing Department is to serve as the liaison with CONTRACTOR in connection with this Agreement.

18. Notices

All correspondence and notices required or contemplated by this Agreement shall be delivered to the respective parties at the addresses set forth below and are deemed submitted two days after their deposit in the United States mail, postage prepaid:

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE

Riverside University Health System - Public Health

Procurement and Logistics – Contracts Unit

4065 County Circle Dr., Suite 403

Riverside, CA 92503

Ph-contracts@ruhealth.org

CONTRACTOR

Organizacion en California de

Lideres Campesinas, Inc.

319 Lambert St. Suite D, Oxnard, CA

Oxnard, CA 93036

(805) 486-7776

Attn.: Suguet Lopez

slopez@liderescampesinas.org

19. Force Majeure

If either party is unable to comply with any provision of this Agreement due to causes beyond its reasonable control, and which could not have been reasonably anticipated, such as acts of God, acts of war, civil disorders, or other similar acts, such party shall not be held liable for such failure to comply.

20. EDD Reporting Requirements

In order to comply with child support enforcement requirements of the State of California, the COUNTY may be required to submit a Report of Independent Contractor(s) form **DE 542** to the Employment Development Department. The CONTRACTOR agrees to furnish the required data and certifications to the COUNTY within 10 days of notification of award of Agreement when required by the EDD. This data will be transmitted to governmental agencies charged with the establishment and enforcement of child support orders. Failure of the CONTRACTOR to timely submit the data and/or certificates required may result in the contract being awarded to another contractor. In the event a contract has been issued, failure of the CONTRACTOR to comply with all federal and state reporting requirements for child support enforcement or to comply with all lawfully served Wage and Earnings Assignments Orders and Notices of Assignment shall constitute a material breach of Agreement. If CONTRACTOR has any questions concerning this reporting requirement, please call (916) 657-0529. CONTRACTOR should also contact its local Employment Tax Customer Service Office listed in the telephone directory in the State Government section under "Employment Development Department" or access their Internet site at www.edd.ca.gov.

RFP# or BOS Agenda/Date or SSJ# Form #116-310 – Dated: 3/21/2019

21. Hold Harmless/Indemnification

- 21.1 CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold harmless the County of Riverside, its Agencies, Districts, Special Districts and Departments, their respective directors, officers, Board of Supervisors, elected and appointed officials, employees, agents and representatives (individually and collectively hereinafter referred to as Indemnitees) from any liability, action, claim or damage whatsoever, based or asserted upon any services of CONTRACTOR, its officers, employees, subcontractors, agents or representatives arising out of or in any way relating to this Agreement, including but not limited to property damage, bodily injury, or death or any other element of any kind or nature. CONTRACTOR shall defend the Indemnitees at its sole expense including all costs and fees (including, but not limited, to attorney fees, cost of investigation, defense and settlements or awards) in any claim or action based upon such acts, omissions or services.
- 21.2 With respect to any action or claim subject to indemnification herein by CONTRACTOR, CONTRACTOR shall, at their sole cost, have the right to use counsel of their own choice and shall have the right to adjust, settle, or compromise any such action or claim without the prior consent of COUNTY; provided, however, that any such adjustment, settlement or compromise in no manner whatsoever limits or circumscribes CONTRACTOR indemnification to Indemnitees as set forth herein.
- 21.3 CONTRACTOR'S obligation hereunder shall be satisfied when CONTRACTOR has provided to COUNTY the appropriate form of dismissal relieving COUNTY from any liability for the action or claim involved.
- 21.4 The specified insurance limits required in this Agreement shall in no way limit or circumscribe CONTRACTOR'S obligations to indemnify and hold harmless the Indemnitees herein from third party claims.

22. Insurance

22.1 Without limiting or diminishing the CONTRACTOR'S obligation to indemnify or hold the COUNTY harmless, CONTRACTOR shall procure and maintain or cause to be maintained, at its sole cost and expense, the following insurance coverage's during the term of this Agreement. As respects to the insurance section only, the COUNTY herein refers to the County of Riverside, its Agencies, Districts, Special Districts, and Departments, their respective directors, officers, Board of Supervisors, employees, elected or appointed officials, agents, or representatives as Additional Insureds.

A. Workers' Compensation:

If the CONTRACTOR has employees as defined by the State of California, the CONTRACTOR shall maintain statutory Workers' Compensation Insurance (Coverage A) as prescribed by the laws of the State of California. Policy shall include Employers' Liability (Coverage B) including Occupational Disease with limits not less than \$1,000,000 per person per accident. The policy shall be endorsed to waive subrogation in favor of The County of Riverside.

B. Commercial General Liability:

Commercial General Liability insurance coverage, including but not limited to, premises liability, unmodified contractual liability, products and completed operations liability, personal and advertising injury, and cross liability coverage, covering claims which may arise from or out of CONTRACTOR'S performance of its obligations hereunder. Policy shall name the COUNTY as Additional Insured. Policy's limit of liability shall not be less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence combined single limit. If such insurance contains a general aggregate limit, it shall apply separately to this agreement or be no less than two (2) times the occurrence limit.

C. Vehicle Liability:

If vehicles or mobile equipment is used in the performance of the obligations under this Agreement, then CONTRACTOR shall maintain liability insurance for all owned, non-owned, or hired vehicles so used in an amount not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence combined single limit. If such insurance contains a general aggregate limit, it shall apply separately to this agreement or be no less than two (2) times the occurrence limit. Policy shall name the COUNTY as Additional Insureds.

D. Professional Liability Contractor shall maintain Professional Liability Insurance providing coverage for the Contractor's performance of work included within this Agreement, with a limit of liability of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and \$2,000,000 annual aggregate. If Contractor's Professional Liability Insurance is written on a claims made basis rather than an occurrence basis, such insurance shall continue through the term of this Agreement and CONTRACTOR shall purchase at his sole expense either 1) an Extended Reporting Endorsement (also, known as Tail Coverage); or 2) Prior Dates Coverage from new insurer with a retroactive date back to the date of, or prior to, the inception of this Agreement; or 3) demonstrate through Certificates of Insurance that CONTRACTOR has Maintained continuous coverage with the same or original insurer. Coverage provided under items; 1), 2), or 3) will continue as long as the law allows.

E. General Insurance Provisions - All lines:

- 1) Any insurance carrier providing insurance coverage hereunder shall be admitted to the State of California and have an A M BEST rating of not less than A: VIII (A:8) unless such requirements are waived, in writing, by the County Risk Manager. If the County's Risk Manager waives a requirement for a particular insurer such waiver is only valid for that specific insurer and only for one policy term.
- 2) The CONTRACTOR must declare its insurance self-insured retention for each coverage required herein. If any such self-insured retention exceeds \$500,000 per occurrence each such retention shall have the prior written consent of the County Risk Manager before the commencement of operations under this Agreement. Upon notification of self-insured retention unacceptable to the COUNTY, and at the election of the County's Risk Manager, CONTRACTOR'S carriers shall either; 1) reduce or eliminate such self-insured retention as respects this Agreement with the COUNTY, or 2) procure a bond which guarantees payment of losses and related investigations, claims administration, and defense costs and expenses.
- 3) CONTRACTOR shall cause CONTRACTOR'S insurance carrier(s) to furnish the County of Riverside with either 1) a properly executed original Certificate(s) of Insurance and certified original copies of Endorsements effecting coverage as required herein, and 2) if requested to do so orally or in writing by the County Risk Manager, provide original Certified copies of policies including all Endorsements and all attachments thereto, showing such insurance is in full force and effect. Further, said Certificate(s) and policies of insurance shall contain the covenant of the insurance carrier(s) that thirty (30) days written notice shall be given to the County of Riverside prior to any material modification, cancellation, expiration or reduction in coverage of such insurance. In the event of a material modification, cancellation, expiration, or reduction in coverage, this Agreement shall terminate forthwith, unless the County of Riverside receives, prior to such effective date, another properly executed original Certificate of Insurance and original copies of endorsements or certified original policies, including all endorsements and attachments thereto evidencing coverage's set forth herein and the insurance required herein is in full force and effect. CONTRACTOR shall not commence operations until the COUNTY has been furnished original Certificate (s) of Insurance and certified original copies of endorsements and if requested, certified original policies of insurance including all endorsements and any and all other attachments as required in this Section. An individual authorized by the insurance carrier shall sign the original endorsements for each policy and the Certificate of Insurance.
- 4) It is understood and agreed to by the parties hereto that the CONTRACTOR'S insurance shall be construed as primary insurance, and the COUNTY'S insurance and/or deductibles and/or self-insured retention's or self-insured programs shall not be construed as contributory.

- 5) If, during the term of this Agreement or any extension thereof, there is a material change in the scope of services; or, there is a material change in the equipment to be used in the performance of the scope of work; or, the term of this Agreement, including any extensions thereof, exceeds five (5) years; the COUNTY reserves the right to adjust the types of insurance and the monetary limits of liability required under this Agreement, if in the County Risk Manager's reasonable judgment, the amount or type of insurance carried by the CONTRACTOR has become inadequate.
- 6) CONTRACTOR shall pass down the insurance obligations contained herein to all tiers of subcontractors working under this Agreement.
- 7) The insurance requirements contained in this Agreement may be met with a program(s) of self-insurance acceptable to the COUNTY.
- 8) CONTRACTOR agrees to notify COUNTY of any claim by a third party or any incident or event that may give rise to a claim arising from the performance of this Agreement.

23. General

- 23.1 CONTRACTOR shall not delegate or assign any interest in this Agreement, whether by operation of law or otherwise, without the prior written consent of COUNTY. Any attempt to delegate or assign any interest herein shall be deemed void and of no force or effect.
- 23.2 Any waiver by COUNTY of any breach of any one or more of the terms of this Agreement shall not be construed to be a waiver of any subsequent or other breach of the same or of any other term of this Agreement. Failure on the part of COUNTY to require exact, full, and complete compliance with any terms of this Agreement shall not be construed as in any manner changing the terms or preventing COUNTY from enforcement of the terms of this Agreement.
- 23.3 In the event the CONTRACTOR receives payment under this Agreement, which is later disallowed by COUNTY for nonconformance with the terms of the Agreement, the CONTRACTOR shall promptly refund the disallowed amount to the COUNTY on request; or at its option the COUNTY may offset the amount disallowed from any payment due to the CONTRACTOR.
- 23.4 CONTRACTOR shall not provide partial delivery or shipment of services or products unless specifically stated in the Agreement.
- 23.5 CONTRACTOR shall not provide any services or products subject to any chattel mortgage or under a conditional sales contract or other agreement by which an interest is retained by a third party. The CONTRACTOR warrants that it has good title to all materials or products used by CONTRACTOR or provided to COUNTY pursuant to this Agreement, free from all liens, claims, or encumbrances.

- 23.6 Nothing in this Agreement shall prohibit the COUNTY from acquiring the same type or equivalent equipment, products, materials or services from other sources, when deemed by the COUNTY to be in its best interest. The COUNTY reserves the right to purchase more or less than the quantities specified in this Agreement.
- 23.7 The COUNTY agrees to cooperate with the CONTRACTOR in the CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement, including, if stated in the Agreement, providing the CONTRACTOR with reasonable facilities and timely access to COUNTY data, information, and personnel.
- 23.8 CONTRACTOR shall comply with all applicable Federal, State and local laws and regulations. CONTRACTOR will comply with all applicable COUNTY policies and procedures. In the event that there is a conflict between the various laws or regulations that may apply, the CONTRACTOR shall comply with the more restrictive law or regulation.
- 23.9 CONTRACTOR shall comply with all air pollution control, water pollution, safety and health ordinances, statutes, or regulations, which apply to performance under this Agreement.
- 23.10 CONTRACTOR shall comply with all requirements of the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) standards and codes as set forth by the U.S. Department of Labor and the State of California (Cal/OSHA).
- 23.11 This Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State of California. Any legal action related to the performance or interpretation of this Agreement shall be filed only in the Superior Court of the State of California located in Riverside, California, and the parties waive any provision of law providing for a change of venue to another location. In the event any provision in this Agreement is held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, void, or unenforceable, the remaining provisions will nevertheless continue in full force without being impaired or invalidated in any way.
- 23.12 This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which will be an original, but all of which together will constitute one instrument. Each party to this Agreement agrees to the use of electronic signatures, such as digital signatures that meet the requirements of the California Uniform Electronic Transactions Act (("CUETA") Cal. Civ. Code §§ 1633.1 to 1633.17), for executing this Agreement. The parties further agree that the electronic signatures of the parties are intended to authenticate this writing and to have the same force and effect as manual signatures. Electronic signature means an electronic sound, symbol, or process attached to or logically associated with an electronic record and executed or adopted by a person with the intent to sign the electronic record pursuant to the CUETA as amended from time to time. Digital signature means an electronic identifier, created by computer, intended

by the party using it to have the same force and effect as the use of a manual signature, and shall be reasonably relied upon by the parties. For purposes of this section, a digital signature is a type of "electronic signature" as defined in subdivision (i) of Section 1633.2 of the Civil Code.

23.13 This Agreement, including any attachments or exhibits, constitutes the entire Agreement of the parties with respect to its subject matter and supersedes all prior and contemporaneous representations, proposals, discussions and communications, whether oral or in writing. This Agreement may be changed or modified only by a written amendment signed by authorized representatives of both parties.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have caused their duly authorized representatives to execute this Agreement.

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE, a political subdivision of the state of California, on behalf of its RIVERSIDE UNIVERSITY HEALTH SYSTEM - PUBLIC HEALTH ORGANIZACION EN CALIFORNIA DE LIDERES CAMPESINAS, INC. a California non-profit corporation

Chuck Washington, Chair

Board of Supervisors

Dated: May 7, 2024

Suguet Lopez Executive Director

By:

Suguet Lopez

ATTEST:

Kimberly Rector Clerk of the Board

APPROVED AS TO FORM:

Minh C. Tran County Counsel

Esen Sainz By:

Esen Sainz

Deputy County Counsel

RFP# or BOS Agenda/Date or SSJ# Form #116-310 - Dated: 3/21/2019

Page 19 of 23

EXHIBIT A SCOPE OF SERVICE

Organizacion en California de Lideres Campesinas, Inc. Activities

1. BACKGROUND:

CONTRACTOR is the only statewide network of farmworker women and girls in California whose mission is to strengthen the leadership of farmworker women to be agents of social, economic and political change to ensure our human rights. CONTRACTOR believes access to health care is a human right, which also means that the health care services given must be culturally and linguistically adequate and tailored to farmworker women and their families. CONTRACTOR, through the Clean California Local Grant Program, will serve as a trusted messenger for the Eastern Coachella Valley community and perform workshops, educational meetings, information tables, outreach, and advocacy.

2. CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITES:

CONTRACTOR shall ensure the communities are informed through workshops, educational meetings, information tables, outreach, and advocacy. CONTRACTOR shall also ensure the resources provided to farmworker families are tailored to their needs. This would require agencies and local resources to be culturally and linguistically inclusive. CONTRACTOR shall meet the needs of community and environmental health by providing support with items, as listed below:

- 2.1 Develop educational presentations based on cultural and community context to increase safety around bicycling and pedestrian activities.
- 2.2 CONTRACTOR shall have eighteen (18) members to participate in one train the trainer on the Traffic Safety curriculum in one 4-hour training session.
- 2.3 CONTRACTOR shall provide twelve (12) community education presentations on the physical impacts of trauma exposure and how to mitigate impacts through community design, such as beautification, public art, and cultural design elements.
- 2.4 CONTRACTOR shall develop educational presentations based on cultural and community context to increase knowledge and understanding on the physical impacts of trauma exposure and hot to mitigate through community design, such as beautification, public art, and cultural design elements.
- 2.5 CONTRACTOR shall participate in one (1) Adverse Childhood Experiences and Adverse Childhood Experience and Resilience ACES/ACERS train the trainer with support from four (4) staff members.

- 2.6 CONTRACTOR shall provide twelve (12) community education presentations on the physical impacts of trauma exposure and how to mitigate impacts through community design, such as beautification, public art, and cultural design elements.
- 2.7 CONTRACTOR shall provide two (2) training courses that increase capacity of local community groups to lead and advocate for the continued support of beautification and culturally informed community design.
- 2.8 CONTRACTOR shall provide two (2) trainings, that increase capacity of local and County agencies and elected officials to lead and advocate for the continued support of beautification and culturally informed community and informed design.
- 2.9 CONTRACTOR shall work with local community groups to inform the public on the healing benefits of beautification and placemaking for sustained growth and development. This will be done through six (6) activities such as obras, community tabling events, social media content, or community presentations.

EXHIBIT B PAYMENT PROVISIONS

CONTRACTOR shall receive payment by the COUNTY for the following services provided as specified in Exhibit A, Scope of Services.

1. MAXIMUM AMOUNTS

The maximum aggregate amount paid to CONTRACTOR for each activity shall not exceed the following:

Activities	
1. Educational presentations on bicycling	\$4,170.00
and pedestrian activities	Х
2. Traffic safety curriculum sessions	\$3,475.00
3. Community education presentations and	\$5,395.00
design	5
4. Cultural education presentations	\$4,170.00
5. ACES/ACERS train the trainer Sessions	\$2,820.00
6. Community education presentations and	\$5,396.00
design	**
7. Community Design Trainings	\$1,938.00
8. Local and County Trainings	\$1,938.00
9. Community Development Presentations	\$2,698.00
Total	\$32,000.00

2. BUDGET BREAKDOWN

Description	Amount
4 Staff participate in two 2-hr focus groups	\$ 926.00
4 staff participate in one 4 hr train the trainer session	\$771.00
2 staff support the logistics and presentations to community	\$1,992.00
4 staff participate in two 2-hr focus groups	\$926.00
4 staff participate in one 4 hr train the trainer session	\$772.00
2 staff support the logistics and presentations to community	\$1,992.00
4 staff support the logistics and trainings to community groups	1,235.00
4 staff support the logistics and trainings to Couty Agencies and Elected Officials	\$1,235.00
2 staff support the logistics and presentations to community	\$996.00

Total Staffing Costs	\$10,845.00
Members Compensation	\$16,896.00
Indirect Costs	\$4,259.00
Total	\$ 32,000.00

3. METHOD, TIME, AND CONDITIONS OF PAYMENT

CONTRACTOR shall be paid the actual amount of each approved monthly invoice. All payment claims shall be submitted to COUNTY as described in Section 3, Compensation, of the Agreement.

//// //// ////



Da	te:	January 2, 2024
Fro	om:	Kimberly Saruwatari, Director of Public Health
To:		Board of Supervisors/Purchasing Agent
Via	:	Julisa Alvizo- Silva, 951-358-7171
Sul	bject:	Request for Single Source Procurement for Services from the following Supplier
sou	ırce. (Outsi	ormation is provided in support of my department requesting approval for a sole or single ide of a duly declared emergency, the time to develop a statement of work or is not in itself justification for sole or single source.)
1.	Supplier I	peing requested: Campesinas Inc. (Lideres Campesinas)
2.	Vendor ID	: 0000042471
3.	, -	Source Sole Source urce - is a purchase of a commodity or service without obtaining competitive bids although one source is available)
	•	rce - is a purchase of a commodity or service that is proprietary or no other vendor is r willing to meet the county specified requirements)
4. 1		oreviously requested <u>and</u> received approval for a sole or single source request for or for your department? (If yes, please provide the approved sole or single source
	□ Yes SSJ# /	■ No WA
4a.	Was the r	equest approved for a different project?

5. Supply/Service being requested:

☐ Yes

(If this request is for professional services, attach the service agreement to this sole source request. The Purchasing Agent, or designee, is the signing authority for agreements unless the service is exempted by Ordinance 459, Board delegated authority or by State law. All insurance requirements must be met prior to work commencement. See the Risk Management website for vendor insurance requirements.)

Riverside University Health System – Public Health's (RUHS-PH) Injury Prevention Services (IPS) branch received grant funding from the State of California through its Department of Transportation (Caltrans) to implement a "Clean, Beautiful and Resilient Oasis" in the city of Oasis. The program aims to create infrastructure components that would connect three mobile home parks to a recreational park, local market, and community clinic. Improvements will include pedestrian pathways

Kim Saruwatari, M.P.H., Director

No.

Geoffrey Leung, M.D., Public Health Officer



Public Health

and crossings, native tree and pollinator garden landscaping, and community amenities, including functional public art. As part of this initiative, Lideres Campesinas will provide "Trauma Informed Design" educational workshops, classes and engagement events to the community of Oasis. Trauma Informed Design is about integrating the principles of trauma-informed care into design with the goal of creating physical spaces that promote safety, well-being, and healing. This leads to empowerment and resists retraumatizing those who have already experienced so much trauma.

6. Unique features of the supply/service being requested from this supplier. (If this sole source request is due to proprietary software or machinery, or hardware, provide a supporting letter from the manufacturer. If this is a single source request provide an explanation of how this provides the best value for the County by selecting this vendor.)

RUHS-PH has partnered with Lideres Campesinas in the past to raise awareness about the negative effects of trauma and childhood adversity. Lideres Campesinas is a 501(c)(3) non-profit organization in California that represents a culmination of decades of work by farm working women (Campesinas). Farmworker women have been the leaders of many grassroots and mobilizing efforts to improve the lives of farmworker communities. Líderes Campesinas provides these long-time leaders and activists with the opportunity to coordinate their work statewide and has built collectives so that campesinas may become agents of change and be a more effective unified voice. In addition, they are the grantee of "The California Endowment Building Healthy Communities". They have committees and a team that works closely with the Coachella Valley Community and are known for their "promotora" engagement model; this model can help improve health outcomes, build community leadership and resiliency on a one-on-one basis. They have the resources, knowledge, and the expertise to support the Coachella Valley and surrounding areas.

7. Reasons why my department requires these unique features from the vendor and what benefit will accrue to the county:

The best way to build capacity in the community is with the help of a community led agency like Lideres Campesinas. The benefit is the use of the "promotora" model, which is using trusted individuals who empower their peers through education and connections to health and social resources in Spanish-speaking communities, with the intent to use it as a model for other regional programs throughout Riverside County to replicate.

8.	Period of Performance: (Total number of years)	From: Ap	oril 4, 2023, to	December 31	, 2024
	Is this an annually renewable colls this a fixed-term agreement:	ntract?	□ No □ No	⊠ No ■ Yes	

(A fixed- term agreement is set for a specific amount of time; it is not renewed annually. Ensure multiyear fixed-term agreements include a cancellation, non-appropriation of funds, or refund clause. If there is no clause(s) to that effect, then the agreement must be submitted to the Board for approval. No exemptions shall apply.)

9. Identify all costs for this requested purchase. In addition, please include any single or sole source amounts previously approved and related to this project and vendor in the section designated below for current and future fiscal years. You do not need to include previous

Kim Saruwatari, M.P.H., Director

Geoffrey Leung, M.D., Public Health Officer



Public Health

fiscal year amounts. If approval is for multiple years, ongoing costs must be identified below. If annual increases apply to ongoing costs such as CPI or other contract increases, provide the estimated annual cost for each consecutive year. If the annual increase may exceed the Purchasing Agent's authority, Board approval must be obtained. (Note: ongoing costs may include but are not limited to subscriptions, licenses, maintenance, support, etc.)

* The costs below are estimates based on the entire period of performance of 4/4/23 12/34/24 and broken down for each fiscal year. Costs may be rolled from one fiscal year to the next but will not exceed the total amount of \$32,000. The request to the Board will be for approval of the aggregate amount of \$32,000 to allow unspent funds to roll-over from one year to the next upon approval by the County.

Description:	FY22/23	FY 23/24	FY24/25	Total
Staffing	\$4,571	\$18,286	\$9,143	\$32,000
Total Costs	\$4,571	\$18,286	\$9,143	\$32,000

10. Price Reasonableness: (Explain why this price is reasonable or cost effective – were you provided government discounted pricing? Is this rate/fee comparable to industry standards?)

RUHS-PH was approved for a grant to assist in funding this project and to be able to work with a local organization such as Lideres Campesinas that is familiar with the concepts of trauma-informed care and trauma-informed design. There may be other organizations that can provide similar services, but due to the geographical location of this project (Oasis, CA) it would be very costly to utilize another vendor that is not located in this region, and it would necessitate accommodating for higher travel costs. In addition, this small and rural community has language needs, including indigenous Spanish dialects, that Lideres Campesinas can provide interpretation for. Other vendors have not been able to meet this need.

11. Projected Board of Supervisor (Draft Form 11s, service agreed Purchasing Agent approval.)	or Date (if applicable): N/A ment and or quotes must accompar	ny the sole source request	for
Rachelle Roman	Rachelle Roman	Jan 2, 2024	
Department Head Signature (or designee)	Print Name	Date	
The section below is t	o be completed by the Purchasin	g Agent or designee.	-
Purchasing Department Comments	: :		
Approve	Approve with Condition/s	Disapprove	
Condition/s: By signing above, department attests	all legal and contractual requirements l	nave been met by the selected s	supplier,

Geoffrey Leung, M.D., Public Health Officer

Kim Saruwatari, M.P.H., Director



including grant requirements.		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
		1
		v.
	- 8	
Not to exceed: \$32,000 during period of perform	ance	
□ One-time \$	_	
(If Annual Amount Val		(date)
FY: \$ FY: \$ FY: \$		
Reviewed by Procurement Contract Special Signature: Selena Mathiot		
Date:2/16/2024		
Melissa Curtis 5/7/202	24 24-247	
Purchasing Agent Date	Approval Number	

(Reference on Purchasing Documents)

PROFESSIONAL SERVICE AGREEMENT

for

CULTURAL ARTWORK & PROFESSIONAL SERVICES RELATED TO THE CLEAN CALIFORNIA LOCAL GRANT PROGRAM (CCLGP)

between

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE

and

RAICES CULTURA



RFP# or BOS Agenda/Date or SSJ# Form #116-310 - Dated: 3/21/2019

Page 1 of 24

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SEC.	TION HEADING	PAGE NUMBER
1.	Description of Services	3
2.	Period of Performance	3
3.	Compensation	3
4.	Alteration or Changes to the Agreement	5
5.	Termination	5
6.	Ownership/Use of Contract Materials and Products	6
7.	Conduct of Contractor	6
8.	Inspection of Service: Quality Control/Assurance	7
9.	Independent Contractor/Employment Eligibility	7
10.	Subcontract for Work or Services	9
11.	Disputes	9
12.	Licensing and Permits	10
13.	Use by Other Political Entities	10
14.	Non-Discrimination	10
15.	Records and Documents	10
16.	Confidentiality	11
17.	Administration/Contract Liaison	11
18.	Notices	12
19.	Force Majeure	12
20.	EDD Reporting Requirements	12
21.	Hold Harmless/Indemnification	
22.	Insurance	
23.	General	
	oit A-Scope of Servicebit B- Payment Provisions	

This Agreement is entered into by and between Raices Cultura, a California non-profit corporation (herein referred to as "CONTRACTOR"), and the COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE, a political subdivision of the State of California, on behalf of its Riverside University Health System – Public Health department, (herein referred to as "COUNTY" or "RUHS-PH").

The parties acknowledge and agree that the CONTRACTOR began rendering services to COUNTY on April 4, 2023, and were accepted by COUNTY without a written services agreement. All actions taken by both the CONTRACTOR and COUNTY prior to the date hereof are hereby confirmed and ratified by way of execution of this Agreement.

CONTRACTOR has applied for non-profit status with the Department of Justice, Office of the Attorney General and, at the time of the Agreement, confirmation is still pending approval. Once the Department of Justice, Office of the Attorney General approves the application, CONTRACTOR shall submit a copy of the approval to the COUNTY as soon as possible. COUNTY reserves the right to terminate this Agreement should CONTRACTOR fail to obtain approval within a reasonable time following application.

The parties agree as follows:

1. <u>Description of Services</u>

- 1.1 CONTRACTOR shall provide all services as outlined and specified in Exhibit A, Scope of Service, and at the prices stated in Exhibit B, Payment Provisions.
- 1.2 CONTRACTOR represents that it has the skills, experience, and knowledge necessary to perform under this Agreement and the COUNTY relies upon this representation. CONTRACTOR shall perform to the satisfaction of the COUNTY and in conformance to and consistent with the highest standards of firms/professionals in the same discipline in the State of California.
- 1.3 CONTRACTOR affirms that it is fully apprised of all of the work to be performed under this Agreement; and the CONTRACTOR agrees it can properly perform this work at the prices stated in Exhibit B. CONTRACTOR is not to perform services or provide products outside of the Agreement.
- 1.4 Acceptance by the COUNTY of the CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement does not operate as a release of CONTRACTOR's responsibility for full compliance with the terms of this Agreement.

2. <u>Period of Performance</u>

2.1 This Agreement shall be effective April 4, 2023, and continues in effect through December 31, 2024, unless terminated earlier. The Riverside County Board of Supervisors is the only authority that may obligate the County for a non-cancelable multi-year agreement.

3. Compensation

- 3.1 The COUNTY shall pay the CONTRACTOR for services performed, products provided and expenses incurred in accordance with the terms of Exhibit B, Payment Provisions. Maximum payments by COUNTY to CONTRACTOR shall not exceed the aggregate amount of ONE HUNDRED TWENTY THOUSAND EIGHT HUNDRED TWENTY-FOUR DOLLARS (\$120,824) including all expenses. The COUNTY is not responsible for any fees or costs incurred above or beyond the contracted amount and shall have no obligation to purchase any specified amount of services or products. Unless otherwise specifically stated in Exhibit B, COUNTY shall not be responsible for payment of any of CONTRACTOR's expenses related to this Agreement.
- 3.2 No price increases will be permitted during the first year of this Agreement (If applicable). All price decreases (for example, if CONTRACTOR offers lower prices to another governmental entity) will automatically be extended to the COUNTY. The COUNTY requires written proof satisfactory to COUNTY of cost increases prior to any approved price adjustment. After the first year of the agreement, a minimum of 30-days advance notice in writing is required to be considered and approved by COUNTY. No retroactive price adjustments will be considered. Any price increases must be stated in a written amendment to this Agreement. The net dollar amount of profit will remain firm during the period of the Agreement. Annual increases shall not exceed the Consumer Price Index- All Consumers, All Items Greater Los Angeles, Riverside and Orange County areas and be subject to satisfactory performance review by the COUNTY and approved (if needed) for budget funding by the Board of Supervisors.
- 3.3 CONTRACTOR shall be paid only in accordance with an invoice submitted to COUNTY by CONTRACTOR within fifteen (15) days from the last day of each calendar month, and COUNTY shall pay the invoice within thirty (30) working days from the date of receipt of the invoice. Payment shall be made to CONTRACTOR only after services have been rendered or delivery of materials or products, and acceptance has been made by COUNTY. Prepare invoices in duplicate. For this Agreement, send the original and duplicate copies of invoices to either:

Riverside University Health System - Public Health

Fiscal – Accounts Payable

PO BOX 7849

Riverside, California 92513

or

RIVCOPH-AP@ruhealth.org

- a) Each invoice shall contain a minimum of the following information: organization name; invoice number and invoice date; payment due date; remittance address; bill-to and shipto addresses of ordering department/division; Agreement number (HSARC-23-135); Grant number (HS200141), if applicable; quantities; service dates for claimed expenditures (billing period must fall within the Agreement performance period); item descriptions, unit prices, extensions, sales/use tax if applicable, and an invoice total.
 - b) CONTRACTOR shall provide adequate supporting cost documentation, including source documentation as appropriate, (i.e., receipts, logs, time sheets, payroll records, etc.) as requested by the COUNTY.
 - c) Invoices shall be rendered monthly in arrears.
- 3.4 The COUNTY obligation for payment of this Agreement beyond the current fiscal year is contingent upon and limited by the availability of COUNTY funding from which payment can be made, and invoices shall be rendered "monthly" in arrears. In the State of California, government agencies are not allowed to pay excess interest and late charges, per Government Code, section 926.10. No legal liability on the part of the COUNTY shall arise for payment beyond June 30 of each calendar year unless funds are made available for such payment. In the event that such funds are not forthcoming for any reason, COUNTY shall immediately notify CONTRACTOR in writing; and this Agreement shall be deemed terminated, have no further force, and effect.

4. Alteration or Changes to the Agreement

- **4.1** The Board of Supervisors and the COUNTY Purchasing Agent and/or his designee is the only authorized COUNTY representatives who may at any time, by written order, alter this Agreement. If any such alteration causes an increase or decrease in the cost of, or the time required for the performance under this Agreement, an equitable adjustment shall be made in the Agreement price or delivery schedule, or both, and the Agreement shall be modified by written amendment accordingly.
- 4.2 Any claim by the CONTRACTOR for additional payment related to this Agreement shall be made in writing by the CONTRACTOR within 30 days of when the CONTRACTOR has or should have notice of any actual or claimed change in the work, which results in additional and unanticipated cost to the CONTRACTOR. If the COUNTY Purchasing Agent decides that the facts provide sufficient justification, he may authorize additional payment to the CONTRACTOR pursuant to the claim. Nothing in this section

shall excuse the CONTRACTOR from proceeding with performance of the Agreement even if there has been a change.

5. Termination

- **5.1.** COUNTY may terminate this Agreement without cause upon 30 days written notice served upon the CONTRACTOR stating the extent and effective date of termination.
- **5.2** COUNTY may, upon five (5) days written notice terminate this Agreement for CONTRACTOR's default, if CONTRACTOR refuses or fails to comply with the terms of this Agreement or fails to make progress that may endanger performance and does not immediately cure such failure. In the event of such termination, the COUNTY may proceed with the work in any manner deemed proper by COUNTY.
 - 5.3 After receipt of the notice of termination, CONTRACTOR shall:
 - (a) Stop all work under this Agreement on the date specified in the notice of termination; and
 - (b) Transfer to COUNTY and deliver in the manner as directed by COUNTY any materials, reports or other products, which, if the Agreement had been completed or continued, would have been required to be furnished to COUNTY.
- 5.4 After termination, COUNTY shall make payment only for CONTRACTOR's performance up to the date of termination in accordance with this Agreement.
- 5.5 CONTRACTOR's rights under this Agreement shall terminate (except for fees accrued prior to the date of termination) upon dishonesty or a willful or material breach of this Agreement by CONTRACTOR; or in the event of CONTRACTOR's unwillingness or inability for any reason whatsoever to perform the terms of this Agreement. In such event, CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to any further compensation under this Agreement.
- 5.6 If the Agreement is federally or State funded, CONTRACTOR cannot be debarred from the System for Award Management (SAM). CONTRACTOR must notify the COUNTY immediately of a debarment. Reference: System for Award Management (SAM) at https://www.sam.gov for Central Contractor Registry (CCR), Federal Agency Registration (Fedreg), Online Representations and Certifications Application, and Excluded Parties List System (EPLS)). Excluded Parties Listing System (EPLS) (http://www.epls.gov) (Executive Order 12549, 7 CFR Part 3017, 45 CFR Part 76, and 44 CFR Part 17). The System for Award Management (SAM) is the Official U.S. Government system that consolidated the capabilities of CCR/FedReg, ORCA, and EPLS.

5.7 The rights and remedies of COUNTY provided in this section shall not be exclusive and are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or this Agreement.

6. Ownership/Use of Contract Materials and Products

The CONTRACTOR agrees that all materials, reports or products in any form, including electronic, created by CONTRACTOR for which CONTRACTOR has been compensated by COUNTY pursuant to this Agreement shall be the sole property of the COUNTY. The material, reports or products may be used by the COUNTY for any purpose that the COUNTY deems to be appropriate, including, but not limit to, duplication and/or distribution within the COUNTY or to third parties. CONTRACTOR agrees not to release or circulate in whole or part such materials, reports, or products without prior written authorization of the COUNTY.

7. <u>Conduct of Contractor</u>

- 7.1 The CONTRACTOR covenants that it presently has no interest, including, but not limited to, other projects or contracts, and shall not acquire any such interest, direct or indirect, which would conflict in any manner or degree with CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement. The CONTRACTOR further covenants that no person or subcontractor having any such interest shall be employed or retained by CONTRACTOR under this Agreement. The CONTRACTOR agrees to inform the COUNTY of all the CONTRACTOR's interests, if any, which are or may be perceived as incompatible with the COUNTY's interests.
- 7.2 The CONTRACTOR shall not, under circumstances which could be interpreted as an attempt to influence the recipient in the conduct of his/her duties, accept any gratuity or special favor from individuals or firms with whom the CONTRACTOR is doing business or proposing to do business, in accomplishing the work under this Agreement.
- 7.3 The CONTRACTOR or its employees shall not offer gifts, gratuity, favors, and entertainment directly or indirectly to COUNTY employees.

8. <u>Inspection of Service; Quality Control/Assurance</u>

8.1 All performance (which includes services, workmanship, materials, supplies and equipment furnished or utilized in the performance of this Agreement) shall be subject to inspection and test by the COUNTY or other regulatory agencies at all times. The CONTRACTOR shall provide adequate cooperation to any inspector or other COUNTY representative to permit him/her to determine the CONTRACTOR's conformity with the terms of this Agreement. If any services performed or products provided by CONTRACTOR are not in conformance with the terms of this Agreement, the COUNTY shall

have the right to require the CONTRACTOR to perform the services or provide the products in conformance with the terms of the Agreement at no additional cost to the COUNTY. When the services to be performed or the products to be provided are of such nature that the difference cannot be corrected; the COUNTY shall have the right to: (1) require the CONTRACTOR immediately to take all necessary steps to ensure future performance in conformity with the terms of the Agreement; and/or (2) reduce the Agreement price to reflect the reduced value of the services performed or products provided. The COUNTY may also terminate this Agreement for default and charge to CONTRACTOR any costs incurred by the COUNTY because of the CONTRACTOR's failure to perform.

8.2 CONTRACTOR shall establish adequate procedures for self-monitoring and quality control and assurance to ensure proper performance under this Agreement; and shall permit a COUNTY representative or other regulatory official to monitor, assess, or evaluate CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement at any time, upon reasonable notice to the CONTRACTOR.

9. Independent Contractor/Employment Eligibility

- 9.1 The CONTRACTOR is, for purposes relating to this Agreement, an independent contractor and shall not be deemed an employee of the COUNTY. It is expressly understood and agreed that the CONTRACTOR (including its employees, agents, and subcontractors) shall in no event be entitled to any benefits to which COUNTY employees are entitled, including but not limited to overtime, any retirement benefits, worker's compensation benefits, and injury leave or other leave benefits. There shall be no employer-employee relationship between the parties; and CONTRACTOR shall hold COUNTY harmless from any and all claims that may be made against COUNTY based upon any contention by a third party that an employer-employee relationship exists by reason of this Agreement. It is further understood and agreed by the parties that CONTRACTOR in the performance of this Agreement is subject to the control or direction of COUNTY merely as to the results to be accomplished and not as to the means and methods for accomplishing the results.
- 9.2 CONTRACTOR warrants that it shall make its best effort to fully comply with all federal and state statutes and regulations regarding the employment of aliens and others and to ensure that employees performing work under this Agreement meet the citizenship or alien status requirement set forth in federal statutes and regulations. CONTRACTOR shall obtain, from all employees performing work hereunder, all verification and other documentation of employment eligibility status required by federal or state statutes and regulations including, but not limited to, the Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986,

- 8 U.S.C. §1324 et seq., as they currently exist and as they may be hereafter amended. CONTRACTOR shall retain all such documentation for all covered employees, for the period prescribed by the law.
- 9.3 Ineligible Person shall be any individual or entity who: Is currently excluded, suspended, debarred or otherwise ineligible to participate in the federal health care programs; or has been convicted of a criminal offense related to the provision of health care items or services and has not been reinstated in the federal health care programs after a period of exclusion, suspension, debarment, or ineligibility.
- 9.4 CONTRACTOR shall screen prospective Covered Individuals prior to hire or engagement. CONTRACTOR shall not hire or engage any Ineligible Person to provide services directly relative to this Agreement. CONTRACTOR shall screen all current Covered Individuals within sixty (60) days of execution of this Agreement to ensure that they have not become Ineligible Persons unless CONTRACTOR has performed such screening on same Covered Individuals under a separate agreement with COUNTY within the past six (6) months. Covered Individuals shall be required to disclose to CONTRACTOR immediately any debarment, exclusion or other event that makes the Covered Individual an Ineligible Person. CONTRACTOR shall notify COUNTY within five (5) business days after it becomes aware if a Covered Individual providing services directly relative to this Agreement becomes debarred, excluded or otherwise becomes an Ineligible Person.
- 9.5 CONTRACTOR acknowledges that Ineligible Persons are precluded from providing federal and state funded health care services by contract with COUNTY in the event that they are currently sanctioned or excluded by a federal or state law enforcement regulatory or licensing agency. If CONTRACTOR becomes aware that a Covered Individual has become an Ineligible Person, CONTRACTOR shall remove such individual from responsibility for, or involvement with, COUNTY business operations related to this Agreement.
- 9.6 CONTRACTOR shall notify COUNTY within five (5) business days if a Covered Individual or entity is currently excluded, suspended or debarred, or is identified as such after being sanction screened. Such individual or entity shall be promptly removed from participating in any activity associated with this Agreement.

10. Subcontract for Work or Services

No contract shall be made by the CONTRACTOR with any other party for furnishing any of the work or services under this Agreement without the prior written approval of the COUNTY; but this provision shall not require the approval of contracts of employment between the CONTRACTOR and personnel assigned under this Agreement, or for parties named in the proposal and agreed to under this Agreement.

11. Disputes

- 11.1 The parties shall attempt to resolve any disputes amicably at the working level. If that is not successful, the dispute shall be referred to the senior management of the parties. Any dispute relating to this Agreement, which is not resolved by the parties, shall be decided by the COUNTY's Purchasing Department's Compliance Contract Officer who shall furnish the decision in writing. The decision of the COUNTY's Compliance Contract Officer shall be final and conclusive unless determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to have been fraudulent, capricious, arbitrary, or so grossly erroneous to imply bad faith. The CONTRACTOR shall proceed diligently with the performance of this Agreement pending the resolution of a dispute.
- 11.2 Prior to the filing of any legal action related to this Agreement, the parties shall be obligated to attend a mediation session in Riverside County before a neutral third party mediator. A second mediation session shall be required if the first session is not successful. The parties shall share the cost of the mediations.

12. Licensing and Permits

CONTRACTOR shall comply with all State or other licensing requirements, including but not limited to the provisions of Chapter 9 of Division 3 of the Business and Professions Code. All licensing requirements shall be met at the time proposals are submitted to the COUNTY. CONTRACTOR warrants that it has all necessary permits, approvals, certificates, waivers and exemptions necessary for performance of this Agreement as required by the laws and regulations of the United States, the State of California, the County of Riverside and all other governmental agencies with jurisdiction, and shall maintain these throughout the term of this Agreement.

13. Use By Other Political Entities

The CONTRACTOR agrees to extend the same pricing, terms, and conditions as stated in this Agreement to each and every political entity, special district, and related non-profit. It is understood that other entities shall make purchases in their own name, make direct payment, and be liable directly to the

CONTRACTOR; and COUNTY shall in no way be responsible to CONTRACTOR for other entities' purchases.

14. Non-Discrimination

CONTRACTOR shall not be discriminate in the provision of services, allocation of benefits, accommodation in facilities, or employment of personnel on the basis of ethnic group identification, race, religious creed, color, national origin, ancestry, physical handicap, medical condition, marital status or sex in the performance of this Agreement; and, to the extent they shall be found to be applicable hereto, shall comply with the provisions of the California Fair Employment and Housing Act (Gov. Code 12900 et. seq), the Federal Civil Rights Act of 1964 (P.L. 88-352), the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (42 U.S.C. S1210 et seq.) and all other applicable laws or regulations.

15. Records and Documents

CONTRACTOR shall make available, upon written request by any duly authorized Federal, State, or COUNTY agency, a copy of this Agreement and such books, documents and records as are necessary to certify the nature and extent of the CONTRACTOR's costs related to this Agreement. All such books, documents and records shall be maintained by CONTRACTOR for at least five years following termination of this Agreement and be available for audit by the COUNTY. CONTRACTOR shall provide to the COUNTY reports and information related to this Agreement as requested by COUNTY.

16. Confidentiality

- 16.1 The CONTRACTOR shall not use for personal gain or make other improper use of privileged or confidential information which is acquired in connection with this Agreement. The term "privileged or confidential information" includes but is not limited to: unpublished or sensitive technological or scientific information; medical, personnel, or security records; anticipated material requirements or pricing/purchasing actions; COUNTY information or data which is not subject to public disclosure; COUNTY operational procedures; and knowledge of selection of contractors, subcontractors or suppliers in advance of official announcement.
- 16.2 The CONTRACTOR shall protect from unauthorized disclosure names and other identifying information concerning persons receiving services pursuant to this Agreement, except for general statistical information not identifying any person. The CONTRACTOR shall not use such information for any purpose other than carrying out the CONTRACTOR's obligations under this Agreement. The CONTRACTOR shall promptly transmit to the COUNTY all third party requests for disclosure of such information. The CONTRACTOR shall not disclose, except as otherwise specifically permitted by this Agreement or

authorized in advance in writing by the COUNTY, any such information to anyone other than the COUNTY. For purposes of this paragraph, identity shall include, but not be limited to, name, identifying number, symbol, or other identifying particulars assigned to the individual, such as finger or voice print or a photograph.

17. Administration/Contract Liaison

The COUNTY Purchasing Agent, or designee, shall administer this Agreement on behalf of the COUNTY. The Purchasing Department is to serve as the liaison with CONTRACTOR in connection with this Agreement.

18. Notices

All correspondence and notices required or contemplated by this Agreement shall be delivered to the respective parties at the addresses set forth below and are deemed submitted two days after their deposit in the United States mail, postage prepaid:

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE

Riverside University Health System - Public Health

Procurement and Logistics - Contracts Unit

4065 County Circle Drive, Riverside, CA 92503

Ph-contracts@ruhealth.org

CONTRACTOR

Raices Cultura

1536 7th St, Coachella, CA 92236

ATTN: Jocelyn Vargas

Jocelyn.vargas@raicesdelvalle.org

19. Force Majeure

If either party is unable to comply with any provision of this Agreement due to causes beyond its reasonable control, and which could not have been reasonably anticipated, such as acts of God, acts of war, civil disorders, or other similar acts, such party shall not be held liable for such failure to comply.

20. EDD Reporting Requirements

In order to comply with child support enforcement requirements of the State of California, the COUNTY may be required to submit a Report of Independent Contractor(s) form **DE 542** to the Employment Development Department. The CONTRACTOR agrees to furnish the required data and certifications to the COUNTY within 10 days of notification of award of Agreement when required by the EDD. This data will be transmitted to governmental agencies charged with the establishment and enforcement of child support orders. Failure of the CONTRACTOR to timely submit the data and/or certificates required may result in the contract being awarded to another contractor. In the event a contract has been issued, failure of the CONTRACTOR to comply with all federal and state reporting requirements for child support enforcement or to comply with all lawfully served Wage and Earnings Assignments Orders

RFP# or BOS Agenda/Date or SSJ# Form #116-310 – Dated: 3/21/2019

and Notices of Assignment shall constitute a material breach of Agreement. If CONTRACTOR has any questions concerning this reporting requirement, please call (916) 657-0529. CONTRACTOR should also contact its local Employment Tax Customer Service Office listed in the telephone directory in the State Government section under "Employment Development Department" or access their Internet site at www.edd.ca.gov.

21. Hold Harmless/Indemnification

- 21.1 CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold harmless the County of Riverside, its Agencies, Districts, Special Districts and Departments, their respective directors, officers, Board of Supervisors, elected and appointed officials, employees, agents and representatives (individually and collectively hereinafter referred to as Indemnitees) from any liability, action, claim or damage whatsoever, based or asserted upon any services of CONTRACTOR, its officers, employees, subcontractors, agents or representatives arising out of or in any way relating to this Agreement, including but not limited to property damage, bodily injury, or death or any other element of any kind or nature. CONTRACTOR shall defend the Indemnitees at its sole expense including all costs and fees (including, but not limited, to attorney fees, cost of investigation, defense and settlements or awards) in any claim or action based upon such acts, omissions or services.
- 21.2 With respect to any action or claim subject to indemnification herein by CONTRACTOR, CONTRACTOR shall, at their sole cost, have the right to use counsel of their own choice and shall have the right to adjust, settle, or compromise any such action or claim without the prior consent of COUNTY; provided, however, that any such adjustment, settlement or compromise in no manner whatsoever limits or circumscribes CONTRACTOR indemnification to Indemnitees as set forth herein.
- 21.3 CONTRACTOR'S obligation hereunder shall be satisfied when CONTRACTOR has provided to COUNTY the appropriate form of dismissal relieving COUNTY from any liability for the action or claim involved.
- 21.4 The specified insurance limits required in this Agreement shall in no way limit or circumscribe CONTRACTOR'S obligations to indemnify and hold harmless the Indemnitees herein from third party claims.

22. <u>Insurance</u>

22.1 Without limiting or diminishing the CONTRACTOR'S obligation to indemnify or hold the COUNTY harmless, CONTRACTOR shall procure and maintain or cause to be maintained, at its sole cost and expense, the following insurance coverage's during the term of this Agreement. As respects to the

insurance section only, the COUNTY herein refers to the County of Riverside, its Agencies, Districts, Special Districts, and Departments, their respective directors, officers, Board of Supervisors, employees, elected or appointed officials, agents, or representatives as Additional Insureds.

A. Workers' Compensation:

If the CONTRACTOR has employees as defined by the State of California, the CONTRACTOR shall maintain statutory Workers' Compensation Insurance (Coverage A) as prescribed by the laws of the State of California. Policy shall include Employers' Liability (Coverage B) including Occupational Disease with limits not less than \$1,000,000 per person per accident. The policy shall be endorsed to waive subrogation in favor of The County of Riverside.

B. Commercial General Liability:

Commercial General Liability insurance coverage, including but not limited to, premises liability, unmodified contractual liability, products and completed operations liability, personal and advertising injury, and cross liability coverage, covering claims which may arise from or out of CONTRACTOR'S performance of its obligations hereunder. Policy shall name the COUNTY as Additional Insured. Policy's limit of liability shall not be less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence combined single limit. If such insurance contains a general aggregate limit, it shall apply separately to this agreement or be no less than two (2) times the occurrence limit.

C. Vehicle Liability:

If vehicles or mobile equipment is used in the performance of the obligations under this Agreement, then CONTRACTOR shall maintain liability insurance for all owned, non-owned, or hired vehicles so used in an amount not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence combined single limit. If such insurance contains a general aggregate limit, it shall apply separately to this agreement or be no less than two (2) times the occurrence limit. Policy shall name the COUNTY as Additional Insureds.

D. Professional Liability Contractor shall maintain Professional Liability Insurance providing coverage for the Contractor's performance of work included within this Agreement, with a limit of liability of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and \$2,000,000 annual aggregate. If Contractor's Professional Liability Insurance is written on a claims made basis rather than an occurrence basis, such insurance shall continue through the term of this Agreement and CONTRACTOR shall purchase at his sole expense either 1) an Extended Reporting Endorsement (also, known as Tail Coverage); or 2) Prior Dates Coverage from new insurer with a retroactive date back to the date of, or prior to, the inception of this Agreement; or 3) demonstrate through Certificates of Insurance that CONTRACTOR has Maintained continuous coverage

with the same or original insurer. Coverage provided under items; 1), 2), or 3) will continue as long as the law allows.

E. General Insurance Provisions - All lines:

- 1) Any insurance carrier providing insurance coverage hereunder shall be admitted to the State of California and have an A M BEST rating of not less than A: VIII (A:8) unless such requirements are waived, in writing, by the County Risk Manager. If the County's Risk Manager waives a requirement for a particular insurer such waiver is only valid for that specific insurer and only for one policy term.
- 2) The CONTRACTOR must declare its insurance self-insured retention for each coverage required herein. If any such self-insured retention exceeds \$500,000 per occurrence each such retention shall have the prior written consent of the County Risk Manager before the commencement of operations under this Agreement. Upon notification of self-insured retention unacceptable to the COUNTY, and at the election of the County's Risk Manager, CONTRACTOR'S carriers shall either; 1) reduce or eliminate such self-insured retention as respects this Agreement with the COUNTY, or 2) procure a bond which guarantees payment of losses and related investigations, claims administration, and defense costs and expenses.
- 3) CONTRACTOR shall cause CONTRACTOR'S insurance carrier(s) to furnish the County of Riverside with either 1) a properly executed original Certificate(s) of Insurance and certified original copies of Endorsements effecting coverage as required herein, and 2) if requested to do so orally or in writing by the County Risk Manager, provide original Certified copies of policies including all Endorsements and all attachments thereto, showing such insurance is in full force and effect. Further, said Certificate(s) and policies of insurance shall contain the covenant of the insurance carrier(s) that thirty (30) days written notice shall be given to the County of Riverside prior to any material modification, cancellation, expiration or reduction in coverage of such insurance. In the event of a material modification, cancellation, expiration, or reduction in coverage, this Agreement shall terminate forthwith, unless the County of Riverside receives, prior to such effective date, another properly executed original Certificate of Insurance and original copies of endorsements or certified original policies, including all endorsements and attachments thereto evidencing coverage's set forth herein and the insurance required herein is in full force and effect. CONTRACTOR shall not commence operations until the COUNTY has been furnished original Certificate (s) of Insurance and certified original copies of endorsements and if requested, certified original policies of insurance including all endorsements and any and all other attachments as required in this Section. An individual authorized by the insurance carrier shall sign the original endorsements for each policy and the Certificate of Insurance.

- 4) It is understood and agreed to by the parties hereto that the CONTRACTOR'S insurance shall be construed as primary insurance, and the COUNTY'S insurance and/or deductibles and/or self-insured retention's or self-insured programs shall not be construed as contributory.
- 5) If, during the term of this Agreement or any extension thereof, there is a material change in the scope of services; or, there is a material change in the equipment to be used in the performance of the scope of work; or, the term of this Agreement, including any extensions thereof, exceeds five (5) years; the COUNTY reserves the right to adjust the types of insurance and the monetary limits of liability required under this Agreement, if in the County Risk Manager's reasonable judgment, the amount or type of insurance carried by the CONTRACTOR has become inadequate.
- 6) CONTRACTOR shall pass down the insurance obligations contained herein to all tiers of subcontractors working under this Agreement.
- 7) The insurance requirements contained in this Agreement may be met with a program(s) of self-insurance acceptable to the COUNTY.
- 8) CONTRACTOR agrees to notify COUNTY of any claim by a third party or any incident or event that may give rise to a claim arising from the performance of this Agreement.

23. General

- 23.1 CONTRACTOR shall not delegate or assign any interest in this Agreement, whether by operation of law or otherwise, without the prior written consent of COUNTY. Any attempt to delegate or assign any interest herein shall be deemed void and of no force or effect.
- 23.2 Any waiver by COUNTY of any breach of any one or more of the terms of this Agreement shall not be construed to be a waiver of any subsequent or other breach of the same or of any other term of this Agreement. Failure on the part of COUNTY to require exact, full, and complete compliance with any terms of this Agreement shall not be construed as in any manner changing the terms or preventing COUNTY from enforcement of the terms of this Agreement.
- 23.3 In the event the CONTRACTOR receives payment under this Agreement, which is later disallowed by COUNTY for nonconformance with the terms of the Agreement, the CONTRACTOR shall promptly refund the disallowed amount to the COUNTY on request; or at its option the COUNTY may offset the amount disallowed from any payment due to the CONTRACTOR.
- 23.4 CONTRACTOR shall not provide partial delivery or shipment of services or products unless specifically stated in the Agreement.

- 23.5 CONTRACTOR shall not provide any services or products subject to any chattel mortgage or under a conditional sales contract or other agreement by which an interest is retained by a third party. The CONTRACTOR warrants that it has good title to all materials or products used by CONTRACTOR or provided to COUNTY pursuant to this Agreement, free from all liens, claims, or encumbrances.
- 23.6 Nothing in this Agreement shall prohibit the COUNTY from acquiring the same type or equivalent equipment, products, materials or services from other sources, when deemed by the COUNTY to be in its best interest. The COUNTY reserves the right to purchase more or less than the quantities specified in this Agreement.
- 23.7 The COUNTY agrees to cooperate with the CONTRACTOR in the CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement, including, if stated in the Agreement, providing the CONTRACTOR with reasonable facilities and timely access to COUNTY data, information, and personnel.
- 23.8 CONTRACTOR shall comply with all applicable Federal, State and local laws and regulations. CONTRACTOR will comply with all applicable COUNTY policies and procedures. In the event that there is a conflict between the various laws or regulations that may apply, the CONTRACTOR shall comply with the more restrictive law or regulation.
- 23.9 CONTRACTOR shall comply with all air pollution control, water pollution, safety and health ordinances, statutes, or regulations, which apply to performance under this Agreement.
- 23.10 CONTRACTOR shall comply with all requirements of the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) standards and codes as set forth by the U.S. Department of Labor and the State of California (Cal/OSHA).
- 23.11 This Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State of California. Any legal action related to the performance or interpretation of this Agreement shall be filed only in the Superior Court of the State of California located in Riverside, California, and the parties waive any provision of law providing for a change of venue to another location. In the event any provision in this Agreement is held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, void, or unenforceable, the remaining provisions will nevertheless continue in full force without being impaired or invalidated in any way.
- 23.12 This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which will be an original, but all of which together will constitute one instrument. Each party to this Agreement agrees to the use of electronic signatures, such as digital signatures that meet the requirements of the California Uniform Electronic Transactions Act (("CUETA") Cal. Civ. Code §§ 1633.1 to 1633.17), for executing this Agreement. The parties further agree that the electronic signatures of the parties included in this Agreement

are intended to authenticate this writing and to have the same force and effect as manual signatures. The CUETA authorizes use of an electronic signature for transactions and contracts among parties in California, including a government agency. Electronic signature means an electronic sound, symbol, or process attached to or logically associated with an electronic record and executed or adopted by a person with the intent to sign the electronic record pursuant to the CUETA as amended from time to time. Digital signature means an electronic identifier, created by computer, intended by the party using it to have the same force and effect as the use of a manual signature, and shall be reasonably relied upon by the parties. For purposes of this section, a digital signature is a type of "electronic signature" as defined in subdivision (h) of Section 1633.2 of the Civil Code.

23.13 This Agreement, including any attachments or exhibits, constitutes the entire Agreement of the parties with respect to its subject matter and supersedes all prior and contemporaneous representations, proposals, discussions and communications, whether oral or in writing. This Agreement may be changed or modified only by a written amendment signed by authorized representatives of both parties.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have caused their duly authorized representatives to execute this Agreement.

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE, a political subdivision of the state of California, on behalf of its RIVERSIDE UNIVERSITY HEALTH SYSTEM - PUBLIC HEALTH

RAICES CULTURA, a California Non-profit Corporation

Chuck Washington, Chair Board of Supervisors By: Jocelyn Vargas
Board Chair

Dated: 3 2024

Dated: May 9, 2024

ATTEST:

Kimberly Rector Clerk of the Board

By:

APPROVED AS TO FORM:

Minh C. Tran County Counsel

By: _Gregg Gu

Gregg Gu

Deputy County Counsel

RFP# or BOS Agenda/Date or SSJ# Form #116-310 - Dated: 3/21/2019 Page 20 of 24

EXHIBIT A SCOPE OF SERVICE

Raices Cultura Activities

1. BACKGROUND:

CONTRACTOR is a non-profit whose mission is to empower youth and residents through artistic self-expression and cultural inclusivity since 2004. CONTRACTOR empowers young community leaders to create positive changed within their community by providing access to visual and performing arts, educational and cultural opportunities. In this project CONTRACTOR shall assist with the artistic component of the project and include the youth of Oasis. CONTRACTOR will be a part of the design and make sure design is culturally inclusive within the community.

2. <u>CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITES:</u>

CONTRACTOR shall provide support, as listed below:

2.1 Creative Crosswalks

- 2.1.1 CONTRACTOR shall design and install three (3) semi-permanent/permanent, creative crosswalks to create pedestrian safety zones and enhance visual appeal.
- 2.1.2 CONTRACTOR shall provide documentation of designs upon request from COUNTY.

2.2 Design Meetings (Crosswalks)

2.2.1 CONTRACTOR shall conduct meetings focused on collaborative design processes, creative art elements, and provide photographic documentation.

2.3 Beautification of existing traffic elements

- 2.3.1 CONTRACTOR shall identify traffic elements to enhance visual appeal including concrete and metal barriers.
- 2.3.2 CONTRACTOR shall paint traffic elements and provide photograph documentation.

2.4 Public Art Installations

- 2.4.1 CONTRACTOR shall maintain ownership of Artwork/designs produced by this project.
- 2.4.2 CONTRACTOR shall select the artwork designs to be family-friendly and comply with the following criteria: a) No obscenity or hate speech; b) No Sexual content; c) No advertisements, including commercially recognizable symbols or logos; and d) No depiction of illegal activity.

RFP# or BOS Agenda/Date or SSJ# Form #116-310 – Dated: 3/21/2019

- 2.4.3 CONTRACTOR shall determine areas that will benefit from public art.
- 2.4.4 CONTRACTOR shall identify which projects could include a functional element.
- 2.4.5 CONTRACTOR shall finalize public art designs & materials, and provide photograph documentation upon request from COUNTY.
- 2.4.6 CONTRACTOR shall provide sketches to COUNTY prior to work beginning within 3-5 business days for documentation purposes.

2.5 Planning Sessions (Art Installations)

- 2.5.1 CONTRACTOR shall conduct 4 sessions which focus on inclusive design processes to determine locations that could benefit from public art which may include a functional element.
- 2.5.2 CONTRACTOR shall provide photographic documentation and feedback notes relating to art installations.

2.6 Wellness & Art Events/Workshops

- 2.6.1 CONTRACTOR shall conduct activities focused on art workshops, film screenings, healthy cooking demos, community art projects, & yoga classes.
- 2.6.2 CONTRACTOR shall provide Five (5) enrichment opportunities free of charge for community members and photographic documentation.

2.7 Annual Event

- 2.7.1 CONTRACTOR shall conduct activities centered on Pedestrian & Driver Safety

 Awareness and the Arts.
- 2.7.2 CONTRACTOR shall provide One (1) community event focused on pedestrian safety, driver awareness, and the intersection of art and photographic documentation.

EXHIBIT B PAYMENT PROVISIONS

CONTRACTOR shall receive payment by the COUNTY for the following services provided as specified in Exhibit A, Scope of Services.

1. BUDGET

Description	Total Cost
Staffing Costs (Agency & Consultants/Artists-in-Residence)	\$ 73,737.00
R&D (Paint samples) + Maquettes (Installations)	\$ 1,300.00
Creative crosswalks (Surface preparation including primers & paints)	\$ 6,000.00
Beautification of existing traffic element (Materials)	\$ 2,000.00
Annual community event (Materials)	\$ 1,574.00
Community wellness & art workshops (Supplies/Materials)	\$ 5,000.00
Multifunctional public art installations (Materials)	\$ 4,000.00
Community design meetings (Crosswalk Art)	\$ 6,675.00
Community member planning sessions (Installation Art)	\$ 800.00
Travel/Mileage	\$ 900.00
Stamped drawings (Installation Art)	\$ 9,750.00
Road closures & logistics (Crosswalks + Installation Art)	\$ 9,088.00
Total	\$ 120,824.00

2. INVOICE

CONTRACTOR shall submit invoices on the 15th of the month following budgeted expenditures.

CONTRACTOR may redirect budget line items for allowable expenses only with written COUNTY approval.

a. For this Agreement, send the original invoices to either:

Riverside University Health System - Public Health
Fiscal – Accounts Payable
PO BOX 7849
Riverside, California 92513

or

RIVCOPH-AP@ruhealth.org

- b. Each invoice shall contain a minimum of the following information: Grant # HS200141; invoice number and date; remittance address; bill-to and ship-to addresses of ordering department/division; Agreement number (HSARC-23-135) quantities; item descriptions, unit prices, extensions, sales/use tax if applicable, an invoice total, and any other information requested by the County.
- c. CONTRACTOR shall invoice based on staff hours as follows:

Description			Total
Staffing (Agency):	Hourly rate:	Staff hours:	
Executive Director / Creative Director	\$30	699	\$20,970
Program Implementation	.\$18	559	\$10,062
General Assistant	\$15	347	\$5,205
Staff Time	1 1		*
(Consultant/Subcontractor):			
Artist-In-Residence #1	\$20	625	\$12,500
Artist-In-Residence #2	\$20	625	\$12,500
Artist-In-Residence #3	\$20	625	\$12,500
Staff Total			\$73,737

3. MAXIMUM

Maximum compensation payable under the terms of this Agreement shall not exceed ONE HUNDRED TWENTY THOUSAND AND EIGHT HUNDRED TWENTY-FOUR DOLLARS (\$120,824) including all expenses.

//// //// ////



Fro	om:	Kimberly Saruwatari, Director of Public Health
To:		Board of Supervisors/Purchasing Agent
Via	:	Julisa Alvizo- Silva, 951-358-7171
Sul	oject:	Single Source Procurement; Request for Services
sin	gle source.	ormation is provided in support of my department requesting approval for a sole or (Outside of a duly declared emergency, the time to develop a statement of work has is not in itself justification for sole or single source.)
1.	Supplier b	peing requested: Raices Cultura
2.	Vendor ID	: 255050
3.		Source Sole Source urce - is a purchase of a commodity or service without obtaining competitive bids nore than one source is available)
		rce - is a purchase of a commodity or service that is proprietary or no other vendor I or willing to meet the county specified requirements)
4. I		reviously requested <u>and</u> received approval for a sole or single source request endor for your department? (If yes, please provide the approved sole or single mber).
	□ Yes SSJ#_	■ No
4a.	Was the r	equest approved for a different project?
	□Yes	■ No
5.	(If this req request. T the service	ervice being requested: uest is for professional services, attach the service agreement to this sole source the Purchasing Agent, or designee, is the signing authority for agreements unless to is exempted by Ordinance 459, Board delegated authority or by State law. All the requirements must be met prior to work commencement. See the Risk Management

website for vendor insurance requirements.)

Date:

October 3, 2023



Riverside University Health System – Public Health's (RUHS-PH) Injury Prevention Services (IPS) branch received grant funding from the State of California through its Department of Transportation (Caltrans) to implement a "Clean, Beautiful and Resilient Oasis" in the city of Oasis. The program aims to create infrastructure components that would connect three mobile home parks to a recreational park, local market, and community clinic. Improvements will include pedestrian pathways and crossings, native tree and pollinator garden landscaping, and community amenities, including functional public art. As part of this initiative, Raices Cultura will provide creative artwork on three (3) crosswalks conducted by a local desert artist whose expertise is creating cultural art, public art installations (also culturally themed), and conduct eight (8) community workshops about personal wellness, and traffic safety awareness in the community of Oasis.

6. Unique features of the supply/service being requested from this supplier. (If this sole source request is due to proprietary software or machinery, or hardware, provide a supporting letter from the manufacturer. If this is a single source request provide an explanation of how this provides the best value for the County by selecting this vendor.)

Raices Cultura is a non-profit whose mission is to empower youth and residents through artistic self-expression and cultural inclusivity since 2004. Raices Cultura empowers young community leaders to create positive change within their community by providing access to visual and performing arts, and educational and cultural opportunities. In this project Raices Cultura will lead with the artistic component of the project and include the youth of Oasis. This organization specializes in using the arts for community organizing and leadership development. They will be a part of the design and make sure design is culturally inclusive within the community. Raices Cultura, a 501(c)(3) non-profit organization, was also a grantee of The California Endowment Building Healthy Communities.

7. Reasons why my department requires these unique features from the vendor and what benefit will accrue to the county:

Raices Cultura is a grassroots community (chosen method of mobilization is led by community members themselves) that has established trust for over fifteen (15) years and has the expert art knowledge to lead artistical components of the grant. Since RUHS-PH does not have a reliable background in Art culture, RUHS-PH had identified Raices Cultura as a trusted partner that can increase County rapport within the Oasis Community. The art component of the grant is the largest part, and various art will stay within Oasis after funding concludes. Our department requested these services because we continuously listen to our community and have identified the arts as an important vehicle to design our communities and integrate them as part of our strategies to improve mental health and resiliency.

8.	Period of Performance:	From: April 4, 2023 to December 31, 2024	
	Is this an annually renewable cor Is this a fixed-term agreement:	ntract? ☐ Yes ■ No ☐ No ■ Yes	
	Kim Saruwatari, M.P.H., Dire	ctor Geoffrey Leung, M.D., Public Health Officer	



(A fixed- term agreement is set for a specific amount of time; it is not renewed annually. Ensure multi-year fixed-term agreements include a cancellation, non-appropriation of funds, or refund clause. If there is no clause(s) to that effect, then the agreement must be submitted to the Board for approval. No exemptions shall apply.)

9. Identify all costs for this requested purchase. In addition, please include any single or sole source amounts previously approved and related to this project and vendor in the section designated below for current and future fiscal years. You do not need to include previous fiscal year amounts. If approval is for multiple years, ongoing costs must be identified below. If annual increases apply to ongoing costs such as CPI or other contract increases, provide the estimated annual cost for each consecutive year. If the annual increase may exceed the Purchasing Agent's authority, Board approval must be obtained.

The costs below are estimates based on the entire period of performance of 4/4/23 – 12/31/24 and broken down for each fiscal year. RUHS-PH will request approval of the aggregate amount in order to allow funds to be rolled from one fiscal year to the next but will not exceed the total amount of \$120,824.

Description:	FY22/23	FY23/24	FY24/25	Total
Staffing Costs	\$10,534	\$42,135	\$21,068	\$73,737
Travel Costs	\$129	\$514	\$257	\$900
Supplies/Materials Cost	\$2,839	\$11,357	\$5,678	\$19,874
Other Additional Costs	\$3,759	\$15,036	\$7,518	\$26,313
Total Costs	\$17,261	\$69,042	\$34,521	\$120,824

10. Price Reasonableness: (Explain why this price is reasonable or cost effective – were you provided government discounted pricing? Is this rate/fee comparable to industry standards?) Raices Cultura is a 501(c)(3) non-profit organization that has over 15 years of experience in art knowledge projects and leading artistical components in these types of grassroots communities. Based on their expertise and dealing with lower income areas along with availability of Public Services, Raices Cultura worked with RUHS-PH to keep costs down and avoid a substantial financial impact to the community. The project will be paid with 100% grant funding from the Clean California grant.

11. Projected Board of Supervisor Date (if applicable): May 21, 2024
(Draft Form 11s, service agreement and or quotes must accompany the sole source request for Purchasing Agent approval.)



(or designee) The section below is to be completed by the Purchasing Agent or designee. **Purchasing Department Comments:** Approve with Condition/s Disapprove **Approve** Condition/s: By signing above, department attests all legal and contractual requirements have been met by the met by the selected supplier, including grant requirements. Reviewed by Procurement Contract Specialist (PCS): Selena Mathiot 4/28/2024 Signature: Date: \$120,824 aggregate over period of performance Not to exceed: □ One-time \$ ☐ Annual Amount \$______ / per fiscal year through _____(date) (If Annual Amount Varies each FY) ____: \$ 24-246 **Approval Number** (Reference on Purchasing Documents)

Kim Saruwatari, M.P.H., Director

Geoffrey Leung, M.D., Public Health Officer

PROFESSIONAL SERVICE AGREEMENT

for

ENVIRONMENTAL EDUCATIONAL SERVICES RELATED TO THE CLEAN CALIFORNIA LOCAL GRANT PROGRAM (CCLGP)

between

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE

and

THE S.C.R.A.P. GALLERY



RFP# or BOS Agenda/Date or SSJ# Form #116-310 - Dated: 3/21/2019

Page 1 of 21

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTI	ION HEADING PAGE NUMBER	<u>₹</u>
1.	Description of Services	1
2.	Period of Performance	1
3.	Compensation	1
4.	Alteration or Changes to the Agreement	;
5.	Termination	;
6.	Ownership/Use of Contract Materials and Products	,
7.	Conduct of Contractor	;
8.	Inspection of Service: Quality Control/Assurance	7
9.	Independent Contractor/Employment Eligibility	7
10.	Subcontract for Work or Services)
11.	Disputes	.0
12.	Licensing and Permits	.1
13.	Use by Other Political Entities	.1
14.	Non-Discrimination	. 1
15.	Records and Documents	. 1
16.	Confidentiality	2
17.	Administration/Contract Liaison	2
18.	Notices	3
19.	Force Majeure	3
20.	EDD Reporting Requirements	3
21.	Hold Harmless/Indemnification	4
22.	Insurance	4-16
23.	General	6
	t A-Scope of Service	

This Agreement is entered into by and between S.C.R.A.P. GALLERY, A California non-profit corporation (herein referred to as "CONTRACTOR"), and the COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE, a political subdivision of the State of California, on behalf of its Riverside University Health System – Public Health department, (herein referred to as "COUNTY" or "RUHS-PH").

The parties acknowledge and agree that the CONTRACTOR began rendering services to COUNTY on April 4, 2023, and were accepted by COUNTY without a written services agreement. All actions taken by both the CONTRACTOR and COUNTY prior to the date hereof are hereby confirmed and ratified by way of execution of this Agreement.

The parties agree as follows:

1. <u>Description of Services</u>

- 1.1 CONTRACTOR shall provide all services as outlined and specified in Exhibit A, Scope of Service, at the prices stated in Exhibit B, Payment Provisions, and Attachment C, to the Agreement.
- 1.2 CONTRACTOR represents that it has the skills, experience, and knowledge necessary to perform under this Agreement and the COUNTY relies upon this representation. CONTRACTOR shall perform to the satisfaction of the COUNTY and in conformance to and consistent with the highest standards of firms/professionals in the same discipline in the State of California.
- 1.3 CONTRACTOR affirms this it is fully apprised of all of the work to be performed under this Agreement; and the CONTRACTOR agrees it can properly perform this work at the prices stated in Exhibit B. CONTRACTOR is not to perform services or provide products outside of the Agreement.
- 1.4 Acceptance by the COUNTY of the CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement does not operate as a release of CONTRACTOR's responsibility for full compliance with the terms of this Agreement.

2. Period of Performance

2.1 This Agreement shall be effective April 4, 2023 and continues in effect through December 31, 2024, unless terminated earlier. The Riverside County Board of Supervisors is the only authority that may obligate the County for a non-cancelable multi-year agreement.

3. Compensation

3.1 The COUNTY shall pay the CONTRACTOR for services performed, products provided and expenses incurred in accordance with the terms of Exhibit B, Payment Provisions. Maximum payments by COUNTY to CONTRACTOR shall not exceed the aggregate amount of SIXTY-NINE THOUSAND

FOURTY-ONE DOLLARS (\$69,041) including all expenses. The COUNTY is not responsible for any fees or costs incurred above or beyond the contracted amount and shall have no obligation to purchase any specified amount of services or products. Unless otherwise specifically stated in Exhibit B, COUNTY shall not be responsible for payment of any of CONTRACTOR's expenses related to this Agreement.

- 3.2 No price increases will be permitted during the first year of this Agreement (If applicable). All price decreases (for example, if CONTRACTOR offers lower prices to another governmental entity) will automatically be extended to the COUNTY. The COUNTY requires written proof satisfactory to COUNTY of cost increases prior to any approved price adjustment. After the first year of the agreement, a minimum of 30-days advance notice in writing is required to be considered and approved by COUNTY. No retroactive price adjustments will be considered. Any price increases must be stated in a written amendment to this Agreement. The net dollar amount of profit will remain firm during the period of the Agreement. Annual increases shall not exceed the Consumer Price Index- All Consumers, All Items Greater Los Angeles, Riverside and Orange County areas and be subject to satisfactory performance review by the COUNTY and approved (if needed) for budget funding by the Board of Supervisors.
- 3.3 CONTRACTOR shall be paid only in accordance with an invoice submitted to COUNTY by CONTRACTOR within fifteen (15) days from the last day of each calendar month, and COUNTY shall pay the invoice within thirty (30) working days from the date of receipt of the invoice. Payment shall be made to CONTRACTOR only after services have been rendered or delivery of materials or products, and acceptance has been made by COUNTY. Prepare invoices in duplicate. For this Agreement, send the original and duplicate copies of invoices to either:

Riverside University Health System - Public Health
Fiscal – Accounts Payable
PO BOX 7849
Riverside, California 92513

or

RIVCOPH-AP@ruhealth.org

a) Each invoice shall contain a minimum of the following information: organization name; invoice number and invoice date; payment due date; remittance address; bill-to and ship-to addresses of ordering department/division; Agreement number (HSARC-23-136); Grant number (HS200141), if applicable; quantities; service dates for claimed expenditures (billing period must fall within the Agreement performance period); item

- descriptions, unit prices, extensions, sales/use tax if applicable, and an invoice total.
- b) CONTRACTOR shall provide adequate supporting cost documentation, including source documentation as appropriate, (i.e., receipts, logs, time sheets, payroll records, etc.) as requested by the COUNTY.
- c) Invoices shall be rendered monthly in arrears.
- 3.4 The COUNTY obligation for payment of this Agreement beyond the current fiscal year is contingent upon and limited by the availability of COUNTY funding from which payment can be made, and invoices shall be rendered "monthly" in arrears. In the State of California, government agencies are not allowed to pay excess interest and late charges, per Government Code, section 926.10. No legal liability on the part of the COUNTY shall arise for payment beyond June 30 of each calendar year unless funds are made available for such payment. In the event that such funds are not forthcoming for any reason, COUNTY shall immediately notify CONTRACTOR in writing; and this Agreement shall be deemed terminated, have no further force, and effect.

4. Alteration or Changes to the Agreement

- 4.1 The Board of Supervisors and the COUNTY Purchasing Agent and/or his designee is the only authorized COUNTY representatives who may at any time, by written order, alter this Agreement. If any such alteration causes an increase or decrease in the cost of, or the time required for the performance under this Agreement, an equitable adjustment shall be made in the Agreement price or delivery schedule, or both, and the Agreement shall be modified by written amendment accordingly.
- 4.2 Any claim by the CONTRACTOR for additional payment related to this Agreement shall be made in writing by the CONTRACTOR within 30 days of when the CONTRACTOR has or should have notice of any actual or claimed change in the work, which results in additional and unanticipated cost to the CONTRACTOR. If the COUNTY Purchasing Agent decides that the facts provide sufficient justification, he may authorize additional payment to the CONTRACTOR pursuant to the claim. Nothing in this section shall excuse the CONTRACTOR from proceeding with performance of the Agreement even if there has been a change.

5. Termination

5.1. COUNTY may terminate this Agreement without cause upon 30 days written notice served upon the CONTRACTOR stating the extent and effective date of termination.

- 5.2 COUNTY may, upon five (5) days written notice terminate this Agreement for CONTRACTOR's default, if CONTRACTOR refuses or fails to comply with the terms of this Agreement or fails to make progress that may endanger performance and does not immediately cure such failure. In the event of such termination, the COUNTY may proceed with the work in any manner deemed proper by COUNTY.
 - **5.3** After receipt of the notice of termination, CONTRACTOR shall:
 - (a) Stop all work under this Agreement on the date specified in the notice of termination; and
 - (b) Transfer to COUNTY and deliver in the manner as directed by COUNTY any materials, reports or other products, which, if the Agreement had been completed or continued, would have been required to be furnished to COUNTY.
- **5.4** After termination, COUNTY shall make payment only for CONTRACTOR's performance up to the date of termination in accordance with this Agreement.
- 5.5 CONTRACTOR's rights under this Agreement shall terminate (except for fees accrued prior to the date of termination) upon dishonesty or a willful or material breach of this Agreement by CONTRACTOR; or in the event of CONTRACTOR's unwillingness or inability for any reason whatsoever to perform the terms of this Agreement. In such event, CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to any further compensation under this Agreement.
- 5.6 If the Agreement is federally or State funded, CONTRACTOR cannot be debarred from the System for Award Management (SAM). CONTRACTOR must notify the COUNTY immediately of a debarment. Reference: System for Award Management (SAM) at https://www.sam.gov for Central Contractor Registry (CCR), Federal Agency Registration (Fedreg), Online Representations and Certifications Application, and Excluded Parties List System (EPLS)). Excluded Parties Listing System (EPLS) (http://www.epls.gov) (Executive Order 12549, 7 CFR Part 3017, 45 CFR Part 76, and 44 CFR Part 17). The System for Award Management (SAM) is the Official U.S. Government system that consolidated the capabilities of CCR/FedReg, ORCA, and EPLS.
- 5.7 The rights and remedies of COUNTY provided in this section shall not be exclusive and are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or this Agreement.

6. Ownership/Use of Contract Materials and Products

The CONTRACTOR agrees that all materials, reports or products in any form, including electronic, created by CONTRACTOR for which CONTRACTOR has been compensated by COUNTY pursuant to

this Agreement shall be the sole property of the COUNTY. The material, reports or products may be used by the COUNTY for any purpose that the COUNTY deems to be appropriate, including, but not limit to, duplication and/or distribution within the COUNTY or to third parties. CONTRACTOR agrees not to release or circulate in whole or part such materials, reports, or products without prior written authorization of the COUNTY.

7. Conduct of Contractor

- 7.1 The CONTRACTOR covenants that it presently has no interest, including, but not limited to, other projects or contracts, and shall not acquire any such interest, direct or indirect, which would conflict in any manner or degree with CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement. The CONTRACTOR further covenants that no person or subcontractor having any such interest shall be employed or retained by CONTRACTOR under this Agreement. The CONTRACTOR agrees to inform the COUNTY of all the CONTRACTOR's interests, if any, which are or may be perceived as incompatible with the COUNTY's interests.
- 7.2 The CONTRACTOR shall not, under circumstances which could be interpreted as an attempt to influence the recipient in the conduct of his/her duties, accept any gratuity or special favor from individuals or firms with whom the CONTRACTOR is doing business or proposing to do business, in accomplishing the work under this Agreement.
- 7.3 The CONTRACTOR or its employees shall not offer gifts, gratuity, favors, and entertainment directly or indirectly to COUNTY employees.

8. Inspection of Service; Quality Control/Assurance

8.1 All performance (which includes services, workmanship, materials, supplies and equipment furnished or utilized in the performance of this Agreement) shall be subject to inspection and test by the COUNTY or other regulatory agencies at all times. The CONTRACTOR shall provide adequate cooperation to any inspector or other COUNTY representative to permit him/her to determine the CONTRACTOR's conformity with the terms of this Agreement. If any services performed or products provided by CONTRACTOR are not in conformance with the terms of this Agreement, the COUNTY shall have the right to require the CONTRACTOR to perform the services or provide the products in conformance with the terms of the Agreement at no additional cost to the COUNTY. When the services to be performed or the products to be provided are of such nature that the difference cannot be corrected; the COUNTY shall have the right to: (1) require the CONTRACTOR immediately to take all necessary steps to ensure future performance in conformity with the terms of the Agreement; and/or (2) reduce the Agreement

price to reflect the reduced value of the services performed or products provided. The COUNTY may also terminate this Agreement for default and charge to CONTRACTOR any costs incurred by the COUNTY because of the CONTRACTOR's failure to perform.

8.2 CONTRACTOR shall establish adequate procedures for self-monitoring and quality control and assurance to ensure proper performance under this Agreement; and shall permit a COUNTY representative or other regulatory official to monitor, assess, or evaluate CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement at any time, upon reasonable notice to the CONTRACTOR.

9. <u>Independent Contractor/Employment Eligibility</u>

- 9.1 The CONTRACTOR is, for purposes relating to this Agreement, an independent contractor and shall not be deemed an employee of the COUNTY. It is expressly understood and agreed that the CONTRACTOR (including its employees, agents, and subcontractors) shall in no event be entitled to any benefits to which COUNTY employees are entitled, including but not limited to overtime, any retirement benefits, worker's compensation benefits, and injury leave or other leave benefits. There shall be no employer-employee relationship between the parties; and CONTRACTOR shall hold COUNTY harmless from any and all claims that may be made against COUNTY based upon any contention by a third party that an employer-employee relationship exists by reason of this Agreement. It is further understood and agreed by the parties that CONTRACTOR in the performance of this Agreement is subject to the control or direction of COUNTY merely as to the results to be accomplished and not as to the means and methods for accomplishing the results.
- 9.2 CONTRACTOR warrants that it shall make its best effort to fully comply with all federal and state statutes and regulations regarding the employment of aliens and others and to ensure that employees performing work under this Agreement meet the citizenship or alien status requirement set forth in federal statutes and regulations. CONTRACTOR shall obtain, from all employees performing work hereunder, all verification and other documentation of employment eligibility status required by federal or state statutes and regulations including, but not limited to, the Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986, 8 U.S.C. §1324 et seq., as they currently exist and as they may be hereafter amended. CONTRACTOR shall retain all such documentation for all covered employees, for the period prescribed by the law.
- 9.3 Ineligible Person shall be any individual or entity who: Is currently excluded, suspended, debarred or otherwise ineligible to participate in the federal health care programs; or has been convicted of a criminal offense related to the provision of health care items or services and has not been reinstated in the federal health care programs after a period of exclusion, suspension, debarment, or ineligibility.

- 9.4 CONTRACTOR shall screen prospective Covered Individuals prior to hire or engagement. CONTRACTOR shall not hire or engage any Ineligible Person to provide services directly relative to this Agreement. CONTRACTOR shall screen all current Covered Individuals within sixty (60) days of execution of this Agreement to ensure that they have not become Ineligible Persons unless CONTRACTOR has performed such screening on same Covered Individuals under a separate agreement with COUNTY within the past six (6) months. Covered Individuals shall be required to disclose to CONTRACTOR immediately any debarment, exclusion or other event that makes the Covered Individual an Ineligible Person. CONTRACTOR shall notify COUNTY within five (5) business days after it becomes aware if a Covered Individual providing services directly relative to this Agreement becomes debarred, excluded or otherwise becomes an Ineligible Person.
- 9.5 CONTRACTOR acknowledges that Ineligible Persons are precluded from providing federal and state funded health care services by contract with COUNTY in the event that they are currently sanctioned or excluded by a federal or state law enforcement regulatory or licensing agency. If CONTRACTOR becomes aware that a Covered Individual has become an Ineligible Person, CONTRACTOR shall remove such individual from responsibility for, or involvement with, COUNTY business operations related to this Agreement.
- 9.6 CONTRACTOR shall notify COUNTY within five (5) business days if a Covered Individual or entity is currently excluded, suspended or debarred, or is identified as such after being sanction screened. Such individual or entity shall be promptly removed from participating in any activity associated with this Agreement.

10. Subcontract for Work or Services

No contract shall be made by the CONTRACTOR with any other party for furnishing any of the work or services under this Agreement without the prior written approval of the COUNTY; but this provision shall not require the approval of contracts of employment between the CONTRACTOR and personnel assigned under this Agreement, or for parties named in the proposal and agreed to under this Agreement.

11. Disputes

11.1 The parties shall attempt to resolve any disputes amicably at the working level. If that is not successful, the dispute shall be referred to the senior management of the parties. Any dispute relating to this Agreement, which is not resolved by the parties, shall be decided by the COUNTY's Purchasing Department's Compliance Contract Officer who shall furnish the decision in writing. The decision of the

COUNTY's Compliance Contract Officer shall be final and conclusive unless determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to have been fraudulent, capricious, arbitrary, or so grossly erroneous to imply bad faith. The CONTRACTOR shall proceed diligently with the performance of this Agreement pending the resolution of a dispute.

11.2 Prior to the filing of any legal action related to this Agreement, the parties shall be obligated to attend a mediation session in Riverside County before a neutral third party mediator. A second mediation session shall be required if the first session is not successful. The parties shall share the cost of the mediations.

12. Licensing and Permits

CONTRACTOR shall comply with all State or other licensing requirements, including but not limited to the provisions of Chapter 9 of Division 3 of the Business and Professions Code. All licensing requirements shall be met at the time proposals are submitted to the COUNTY. CONTRACTOR warrants that it has all necessary permits, approvals, certificates, waivers and exemptions necessary for performance of this Agreement as required by the laws and regulations of the United States, the State of California, the County of Riverside and all other governmental agencies with jurisdiction, and shall maintain these throughout the term of this Agreement.

13. Use By Other Political Entities

The CONTRACTOR agrees to extend the same pricing, terms, and conditions as stated in this Agreement to each and every political entity, special district, and related non-profit. It is understood that other entities shall make purchases in their own name, make direct payment, and be liable directly to the CONTRACTOR; and COUNTY shall in no way be responsible to CONTRACTOR for other entities' purchases.

14. Non-Discrimination

CONTRACTOR shall not be discriminate in the provision of services, allocation of benefits, accommodation in facilities, or employment of personnel on the basis of ethnic group identification, race, religious creed, color, national origin, ancestry, physical handicap, medical condition, marital status or sex in the performance of this Agreement; and, to the extent they shall be found to be applicable hereto, shall comply with the provisions of the California Fair Employment and Housing Act (Gov. Code 12900 et. seq), the Federal Civil Rights Act of 1964 (P.L. 88-352), the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (42 U.S.C. S1210 et seq.) and all other applicable laws or regulations.

15. Records and Documents

CONTRACTOR shall make available, upon written request by any duly authorized Federal, State, or COUNTY agency, a copy of this Agreement and such books, documents and records as are necessary to certify the nature and extent of the CONTRACTOR's costs related to this Agreement. All such books, documents and records shall be maintained by CONTRACTOR for at least five years following termination of this Agreement and be available for audit by the COUNTY. CONTRACTOR shall provide to the COUNTY reports and information related to this Agreement as requested by COUNTY.

16. Confidentiality

- 16.1 The CONTRACTOR shall not use for personal gain or make other improper use of privileged or confidential information which is acquired in connection with this Agreement. The term "privileged or confidential information" includes but is not limited to: unpublished or sensitive technological or scientific information; medical, personnel, or security records; anticipated material requirements or pricing/purchasing actions; COUNTY information or data which is not subject to public disclosure; COUNTY operational procedures; and knowledge of selection of contractors, subcontractors or suppliers in advance of official announcement.
- 16.2 The CONTRACTOR shall protect from unauthorized disclosure names and other identifying information concerning persons receiving services pursuant to this Agreement, except for general statistical information not identifying any person. The CONTRACTOR shall not use such information for any purpose other than carrying out the CONTRACTOR's obligations under this Agreement. The CONTRACTOR shall promptly transmit to the COUNTY all third party requests for disclosure of such information. The CONTRACTOR shall not disclose, except as otherwise specifically permitted by this Agreement or authorized in advance in writing by the COUNTY, any such information to anyone other than the COUNTY. For purposes of this paragraph, identity shall include, but not be limited to, name, identifying number, symbol, or other identifying particulars assigned to the individual, such as finger or voice print or a photograph.

17. Administration/Contract Liaison

The COUNTY Purchasing Agent, or designee, shall administer this Agreement on behalf of the COUNTY. The Purchasing Department is to serve as the liaison with CONTRACTOR in connection with this Agreement.

18. <u>Notices</u>

All correspondence and notices required or contemplated by this Agreement shall be delivered to the respective parties at the addresses set forth below and are deemed submitted two days after their deposit in the United States mail, postage prepaid:

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE

Riverside University Health System - Public

Health

Procurement and Logistics

4065 County Circle Drive

Riverside, CA 92503

Attn: Contracts Unit

PH-Contracts@ruhealth.org

CONTRACTOR: S.C.R.A.P. GALLERY

S.C.R.A.P. Gallery

68743 Perez Rd. D-16

Cathedral City, CA, 92234

Attn: Karen Riley

karen@scrapgallery.org

19. Force Majeure

If either party is unable to comply with any provision of this Agreement due to causes beyond its reasonable control, and which could not have been reasonably anticipated, such as acts of God, acts of war, civil disorders, or other similar acts, such party shall not be held liable for such failure to comply.

20. EDD Reporting Requirements

In order to comply with child support enforcement requirements of the State of California, the COUNTY may be required to submit a Report of Independent Contractor(s) form **DE 542** to the Employment Development Department. The CONTRACTOR agrees to furnish the required data and certifications to the COUNTY within 10 days of notification of award of Agreement when required by the EDD. This data will be transmitted to governmental agencies charged with the establishment and enforcement of child support orders. Failure of the CONTRACTOR to timely submit the data and/or certificates required may result in the contract being awarded to another contractor. In the event a contract has been issued, failure of the CONTRACTOR to comply with all federal and state reporting requirements for child support enforcement or to comply with all lawfully served Wage and Earnings Assignments Orders and Notices of Assignment shall constitute a material breach of Agreement. If CONTRACTOR has any questions concerning this reporting requirement, please call (916) 657-0529. CONTRACTOR should also contact its local Employment Tax Customer Service Office listed in the telephone directory in the State Government section under "Employment Development Department" or access their Internet site at

www.edd.ca.gov.

21. Hold Harmless/Indemnification

- 21.1 CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold harmless the County of Riverside, its Agencies, Districts, Special Districts and Departments, their respective directors, officers, Board of Supervisors, elected and appointed officials, employees, agents and representatives (individually and collectively hereinafter referred to as Indemnitees) from any liability, action, claim or damage whatsoever, based or asserted upon any services of CONTRACTOR, its officers, employees, subcontractors, agents or representatives arising out of or in any way relating to this Agreement, including but not limited to property damage, bodily injury, or death or any other element of any kind or nature. CONTRACTOR shall defend the Indemnitees at its sole expense including all costs and fees (including, but not limited, to attorney fees, cost of investigation, defense and settlements or awards) in any claim or action based upon such acts, omissions or services.
- 21.2 With respect to any action or claim subject to indemnification herein by CONTRACTOR, CONTRACTOR shall, at their sole cost, have the right to use counsel of their own choice and shall have the right to adjust, settle, or compromise any such action or claim without the prior consent of COUNTY; provided, however, that any such adjustment, settlement or compromise in no manner whatsoever limits or circumscribes CONTRACTOR indemnification to Indemnitees as set forth herein.
- 21.3 CONTRACTOR'S obligation hereunder shall be satisfied when CONTRACTOR has provided to COUNTY the appropriate form of dismissal relieving COUNTY from any liability for the action or claim involved.
- 21.4 The specified insurance limits required in this Agreement shall in no way limit or circumscribe CONTRACTOR'S obligations to indemnify and hold harmless the Indemnitees herein from third party claims.

22. Insurance

22.1 Without limiting or diminishing the CONTRACTOR'S obligation to indemnify or hold the COUNTY harmless, CONTRACTOR shall procure and maintain or cause to be maintained, at its sole cost and expense, the following insurance coverage's during the term of this Agreement. As respects to the insurance section only, the COUNTY herein refers to the County of Riverside, its Agencies, Districts, Special Districts, and Departments, their respective directors, officers, Board of Supervisors, employees, elected or appointed officials, agents, or representatives as Additional Insureds.

A. Workers' Compensation:

If the CONTRACTOR has employees as defined by the State of California, the CONTRACTOR shall maintain statutory Workers' Compensation Insurance (Coverage A) as prescribed by the laws of the State of California. Policy shall include Employers' Liability (Coverage B) including Occupational Disease with limits not less than \$1,000,000 per person per accident. The policy shall be endorsed to waive subrogation in favor of The County of Riverside.

B. Commercial General Liability:

Commercial General Liability insurance coverage, including but not limited to, premises liability, unmodified contractual liability, products and completed operations liability, personal and advertising injury, and cross liability coverage, covering claims which may arise from or out of CONTRACTOR'S performance of its obligations hereunder. Policy shall name the COUNTY as Additional Insured. Policy's limit of liability shall not be less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence combined single limit. If such insurance contains a general aggregate limit, it shall apply separately to this agreement or be no less than two (2) times the occurrence limit.

C. Vehicle Liability:

If vehicles or mobile equipment is used in the performance of the obligations under this Agreement, then CONTRACTOR shall maintain liability insurance for all owned, non-owned, or hired vehicles so used in an amount not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence combined single limit. If such insurance contains a general aggregate limit, it shall apply separately to this agreement or be no less than two (2) times the occurrence limit. Policy shall name the COUNTY as Additional Insureds.

D. Professional Liability

Contractor shall maintain Professional Liability Insurance providing coverage for the Contractor's performance of work included within this Agreement, with a limit of liability of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and \$2,000,000 annual aggregate. If Contractor's Professional Liability Insurance is written on a claims made basis rather than an occurrence basis, such insurance shall continue through the term of this Agreement and CONTRACTOR shall purchase at his sole expense either 1) an Extended Reporting Endorsement (also, known as Tail Coverage); or 2) Prior Dates Coverage from new insurer with a retroactive date back to the date of, or prior to, the inception of this Agreement; or 3) demonstrate through Certificates of Insurance that CONTRACTOR has Maintained continuous coverage with the same or original insurer. Coverage provided under items; 1), 2), or 3) will continue as long as the law allows.

E. General Insurance Provisions - All lines:

- 1) Any insurance carrier providing insurance coverage hereunder shall be admitted to the State of California and have an A M BEST rating of not less than A: VIII (A:8) unless such requirements are waived, in writing, by the County Risk Manager. If the County's Risk Manager waives a requirement for a particular insurer such waiver is only valid for that specific insurer and only for one policy term.
- 2) The CONTRACTOR must declare its insurance self-insured retention for each coverage required herein. If any such self-insured retention exceeds \$500,000 per occurrence each such retention shall have the prior written consent of the County Risk Manager before the commencement of operations under this Agreement. Upon notification of self-insured retention unacceptable to the COUNTY, and at the election of the County's Risk Manager, CONTRACTOR'S carriers shall either; 1) reduce or eliminate such self-insured retention as respects this Agreement with the COUNTY, or 2) procure a bond which guarantees payment of losses and related investigations, claims administration, and defense costs and expenses.
- 3) CONTRACTOR shall cause CONTRACTOR'S insurance carrier(s) to furnish the County of Riverside with either 1) a properly executed original Certificate(s) of Insurance and certified original copies of Endorsements effecting coverage as required herein, and 2) if requested to do so orally or in writing by the County Risk Manager, provide original Certified copies of policies including all Endorsements and all attachments thereto, showing such insurance is in full force and effect. Further, said Certificate(s) and policies of insurance shall contain the covenant of the insurance carrier(s) that thirty (30) days written notice shall be given to the County of Riverside prior to any material modification, cancellation, expiration or reduction in coverage of such insurance. In the event of a material modification, cancellation, expiration, or reduction in coverage, this Agreement shall terminate forthwith, unless the County of Riverside receives, prior to such effective date, another properly executed original Certificate of Insurance and original copies of endorsements or certified original policies, including all endorsements and attachments thereto evidencing coverage's set forth herein and the insurance required herein is in full force and effect. CONTRACTOR shall not commence operations until the COUNTY has been furnished original Certificate (s) of Insurance and certified original copies of endorsements and if requested, certified original policies of insurance including all endorsements and any and all other attachments as required in this Section. An individual authorized by the insurance carrier shall sign the original endorsements for each policy and the Certificate of Insurance.
- 4) It is understood and agreed to by the parties hereto that the CONTRACTOR'S insurance shall be construed as primary insurance, and the COUNTY'S insurance and/or deductibles and/or self-insured retention's or self-insured programs shall not be construed as contributory.

- 5) If, during the term of this Agreement or any extension thereof, there is a material change in the scope of services; or, there is a material change in the equipment to be used in the performance of the scope of work; or, the term of this Agreement, including any extensions thereof, exceeds five (5) years; the COUNTY reserves the right to adjust the types of insurance and the monetary limits of liability required under this Agreement, if in the County Risk Manager's reasonable judgment, the amount or type of insurance carried by the CONTRACTOR has become inadequate.
- 6) CONTRACTOR shall pass down the insurance obligations contained herein to all tiers of subcontractors working under this Agreement.
- 7) The insurance requirements contained in this Agreement may be met with a program(s) of self-insurance acceptable to the COUNTY.
- 8) CONTRACTOR agrees to notify COUNTY of any claim by a third party or any incident or event that may give rise to a claim arising from the performance of this Agreement.

23. General

- 23.1 CONTRACTOR shall not delegate or assign any interest in this Agreement, whether by operation of law or otherwise, without the prior written consent of COUNTY. Any attempt to delegate or assign any interest herein shall be deemed void and of no force or effect.
- 23.2 Any waiver by COUNTY of any breach of any one or more of the terms of this Agreement shall not be construed to be a waiver of any subsequent or other breach of the same or of any other term of this Agreement. Failure on the part of COUNTY to require exact, full, and complete compliance with any terms of this Agreement shall not be construed as in any manner changing the terms or preventing COUNTY from enforcement of the terms of this Agreement.
- 23.3 In the event the CONTRACTOR receives payment under this Agreement, which is later disallowed by COUNTY for nonconformance with the terms of the Agreement, the CONTRACTOR shall promptly refund the disallowed amount to the COUNTY on request; or at its option the COUNTY may offset the amount disallowed from any payment due to the CONTRACTOR.
- 23.4 CONTRACTOR shall not provide partial delivery or shipment of services or products unless specifically stated in the Agreement.
- 23.5 CONTRACTOR shall not provide any services or products subject to any chattel mortgage or under a conditional sales contract or other agreement by which an interest is retained by a third party. The CONTRACTOR warrants that it has good title to all materials or products used by CONTRACTOR or provided to COUNTY pursuant to this Agreement, free from all liens, claims, or encumbrances.

- 23.6 Nothing in this Agreement shall prohibit the COUNTY from acquiring the same type or equivalent equipment, products, materials or services from other sources, when deemed by the COUNTY to be in its best interest. The COUNTY reserves the right to purchase more or less than the quantities specified in this Agreement.
- 23.7 The COUNTY agrees to cooperate with the CONTRACTOR in the CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement, including, if stated in the Agreement, providing the CONTRACTOR with reasonable facilities and timely access to COUNTY data, information, and personnel.
- 23.8 CONTRACTOR shall comply with all applicable Federal, State and local laws and regulations. CONTRACTOR will comply with all applicable COUNTY policies and procedures. In the event that there is a conflict between the various laws or regulations that may apply, the CONTRACTOR shall comply with the more restrictive law or regulation.
- 23.9 CONTRACTOR shall comply with all air pollution control, water pollution, safety and health ordinances, statutes, or regulations, which apply to performance under this Agreement.
- 23.10 CONTRACTOR shall comply with all requirements of the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) standards and codes as set forth by the U.S. Department of Labor and the State of California (Cal/OSHA).
- 23.11 This Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State of California. Any legal action related to the performance or interpretation of this Agreement shall be filed only in the Superior Court of the State of California located in Riverside, California, and the parties waive any provision of law providing for a change of venue to another location. In the event any provision in this Agreement is held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, void, or unenforceable, the remaining provisions will nevertheless continue in full force without being impaired or invalidated in any way.
- 23.12 This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which will be an original, but all of which together will constitute one instrument. Each party to this Agreement agrees to the use of electronic signatures, such as digital signatures that meet the requirements of the California Uniform Electronic Transactions Act (("CUETA") Cal. Civ. Code §§ 1633.1 to 1633.17), for executing this Agreement. The parties further agree that the electronic signatures of the parties included in this Agreement are intended to authenticate this writing and to have the same force and effect as manual signatures. The CUETA authorizes use of an electronic signature for transactions and contracts among parties in California, including a government agency. Electronic signature means an electronic sound, symbol, or process attached to or logically associated with an electronic record and executed or adopted by a person with the

intent to sign the electronic record pursuant to the CUETA as amended from time to time. Digital signature means an electronic identifier, created by computer, intended by the party using it to have the same force and effect as the use of a manual signature, and shall be reasonably relied upon by the parties. For purposes of this section, a digital signature is a type of "electronic signature" as defined in subdivision (i) of Section 1633.2 of the Civil Code.

23.13 This Agreement, including any attachments or exhibits, constitutes the entire Agreement of the parties with respect to its subject matter and supersedes all prior and contemporaneous representations, proposals, discussions and communications, whether oral or in writing. This Agreement may be changed or modified only by a written amendment signed by authorized representatives of both parties.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have caused their duly authorized representatives to execute this Agreement.

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE, a political subdivision of the state of California, on behalf of its RIVERSIDE UNIVERSITY HEALTH SYSTEM - PUBLIC HEALTH

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE, a political THE S.C.R.A.P. GALLERY, a California subdivision of the state of California, on nonprofit corporation

By: Chuck Washington, Chair Board of Supervisors By: _____ Karen Riley Executive Director

Karen Riley

Dated: May 12, 2024

ATTEST:

Kimberly Rector Clerk of the Board

By:

APPROVED AS TO FORM:

Minh C. Tran County Counsel

Bv: *Gregg Gu*

Gregg Gu

Chief Deputy County Counsel

EXHIBIT A SCOPE OF SERVICE

S.C.R.A.P Gallery Activities

1. BACKGROUND:

CONTRACTOR is the only children's art and environmental conservation museum that serves Coachella Valley. CONTRACTOR actively engages youth as stewards of their environment through a concentrated hands-on educational effort stressing the power of reducing, reusing, recycling and responsibility. Some activities include donated discarded material art projects, mural designs, and inclassroom education. Additionally, CONTRACTOR engages the youth to create Environmental Ambassadors that can lead creative culture in their community.

2. CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITES:

CONTRACTOR shall provide comprehensive environmental education based on the Four Rs-Reduce, Reuse, Recycle, Responsibility and its relationship to climate change and impact. CONTRACTOR shall also provide a series of programs and projects that build upon the idea of environmental placemaking, enhancing life, both natural and human.

CONTRACTOR shall also provide support with other items, as listed below:

- 2.1 Conduct forty (40) onsite environmental educational presentations and projects at local schools to include curriculum development; ongoing teacher support; service-learning environmental projects.
- 2.2 Conduct ten (10) environmental-impact workshops; environmental-impact workshops; project-based learning for identified school and green spaces; training for youth as community educators; workshops available to Oasis community members and oasis school communities.
- 2.3 Conduct 10 reuse projects including: onsite reuse projects; environmental-impact workshops; project-based learning for community spaces.
- 2.4 Design and implement one (1) public free seed library and workshop(s) to design and fabricate a seed library. Site to be determined.

EXHIBIT B PAYMENT PROVISIONS

CONTRACTOR shall receive payment by the COUNTY for the following services provided as specified in Exhibit A, Scope of Services.

1. INVOICE

CONTRACTOR shall submit invoices on the 15th of the month following budgeted expenditures.

CONTRACTOR may redirect budget line items for allowable expenses only with written COUNTY approval.

a. For this Agreement, send the original invoices to either:

Riverside University Health System - Public Health
Fiscal – Accounts Payable
PO BOX 7849
Riverside, California 92513

or

RIVCOPH-AP@ruhealth.org

- b. Each invoice shall contain a minimum of the following information: Purchase Order number (to be provided by County when available), Grant # HS200141; invoice number and date; remittance address; bill-to and ship-to addresses of ordering department/division; Agreement number (HSARC-23-136); quantities; item descriptions, unit prices, extensions, sales/use tax if applicable, an invoice total, and any other information requested by the County.
- c. CONTRACTOR shall invoice based on staff hours as follows:

Staff Costs					
Staff Time Agency	Est Staff Hours	Rate per Hour	CCLGP Total \$		
Program Director	832	\$45.00	\$37,440		
Program Assistant	820	\$20.00	\$16,400		
Youth Program Assistant	768	\$17.00	\$13,056		
		Supplies/Materials	\$2,145		
		Subtotal Agency Costs	\$69,041		

2. MAXIMUM

Maximum compensation payable under the terms of this Agreement shall not exceed SIXTY-NINE THOUSAND AND FOURTY ONE DOLLARS (\$69,041) including all expenses.

RFP# or BOS Agenda/Date or SSJ# Form #116-310 – Dated: 3/21/2019



Date:

October 3, 2023

From:	From: Kimberly Saruwatari, Director of Public Health						
To:	Board of Supervisor	s/Purchasing A	gent				
Via:	Julisa Alvizo- Silva,	951-358-7171					
Subject:	Sole or Single Source	e Procurement	; Request for Service	ces			
single source.	The below information is provided in support of my Department requesting approval for a sole or single source. (Outside of a duly declared emergency, the time to develop a statement of work or specifications is not in itself justification for sole or single source.)						
1. Supplier Gallery	 Supplier being requested: The Student Creative Recycled Art Program (S.C.R.A.P.) Gallery 						
2. Vendor II	D: 26702						
(Single So	■ Single Source ☐ Sole Source (Single Source - is a purchase of a commodity or service without obtaining competitive bids although more than one source is available)						
	rce - is a purchase of d or willing to meet th			prietary or no other vendor			
4. Have you previously requested <u>and</u> received approval for a sole or single source request for this vendor for your department? (If yes, please provide the approved sole or single source number).							
□ Yes SSJ#		■No					
4a. Was the request approved for a different project?							
□Yes		■ No					
(If this red request. T the service insurance	6. Supply/Service being requested: (If this request is for professional services, attach the service agreement to this sole source request. The Purchasing Agent, or designee, is the signing authority for agreements unless the service is exempted by Ordinance 459, Board delegated authority or by State law. All insurance requirements must be met prior to work commencement. See the Risk Management website for vendor insurance requirements.)						
Kim	Saruwatari, M.P.H., Di	rector Geo	offrey Leung, M.D., Pu	ıblic Health Officer			



Riverside University Health System – Public Health's (RUHS-PH) Injury Prevention Services (IPS) branch has received grant funding from the State of California through its Department of Transportation (Caltrans) to implement a "Clean, Beautiful and Resilient Oasis" in the city of Oasis. The program aims to create infrastructure components that would connect three mobile home parks to a recreational park, local market, and community clinic. Improvements will include pedestrian pathways and crossings, native tree and pollinator garden landscaping, and community amenities, including functional public art. As part of this initiative, the S.C.R.A.P. Gallery (SCRAP) will provide environmental educational presentations at schools, implement one (1) seed library (a small space dedicated to "give-and-take" plant/flowering seeds that are available at no cost to the community), and conduct ten (10) reuse (made of thrown away recycled materials) art projects.

6. Unique features of the supply/service being requested from this supplier. (If this sole source request is due to proprietary software or machinery, or hardware, provide a supporting letter from the manufacturer. If this is a single source request provide an explanation of how this provides the best value for the County by selecting this vendor.)

SCRAP is a unique environmental art museum and engaging mobile program that delivers art and environmental education to children throughout the Coachella Valley. SCRAP actively engages youth as stewards of their environment through concentrated hands-on educational efforts stressing the power of reducing, reusing, recycling and responsibility. Activities include donated discarded material art projects, mural designs, and in-classroom education. Additionally, SCRAP engages the youth to create Environmental Ambassadors that can lead creative culture in their community.

7. Reasons why my department requires these unique features from the vendor and what benefit will accrue to the county:

The S.C.R.A.P. Gallery, a 501(C)(3) non-profit organization, has operated in the Coachella Valley for nearly two decades. Their program specifically addresses the core of this grant in the sense that their participants build art with discarded material. They are a promoter of the messages of reduce, reuse, and recycle. This organization accomplishes these goals through education and promotion. Children and young people are key audiences for their programs.

SCRAP is a longtime partner of RUHS-PH through our Injury Prevention Branch. This organization has been engaged in various aspects of our Safe Routes to Schools program, encouraging children to walk and bike to school. A unique feature is how they salvage old bicycles for refurbishing, which helps divert waste that otherwise would go to the landfill.

8. Period of Performance: From: April 4, 2023 to December 31, 2024						
		s an annually renewable c s a fixed-term agreement:		■ No □ No	¥es ■ Yes	
		Kim Saruwatari, M.P.H., Di	rector	Geoffrey Leur	ng, M.D., Public Health Offic	er



(A fixed-term agreement is set for a specific amount of time; it is not renewed annually. Ensure multi-year fixed-term agreements include a cancellation, non-appropriation of funds, or refund clause. If there is no clause(s) to that effect, then the agreement must be submitted to the Board for approval. No exemptions shall apply.)

9. Identify all costs for this requested purchase. In addition, please include any single or sole source amounts previously approved and related to this project and vendor in the section designated below for current and future fiscal years. You do not need to include previous fiscal year amounts. If approval is for multiple years, ongoing costs must be identified below. If annual increases apply to ongoing costs such as CPI or other contract increases, provide the estimated annual cost for each consecutive year. If the annual increase may exceed the Purchasing Agent's authority, Board approval must be obtained.

The costs below are estimates based on the entire period of performance of 4/4/23 – 12/31/24 and broken down for each fiscal year. RUHS-PH is requesting approval of the aggregate amount in order to allow unspent funds to roll from one fiscal year to the next.

Description:	FY22/23	FY23/24	FY24/25	Total
Staffing Costs	\$9,557	\$38,226	\$19,113	\$66,896
Supplies/Material Cost	\$306	\$1,226	\$613	\$2,145
Total Costs	\$9,863	\$39,452	\$19,726	\$69,041

10. Price Reasonableness: (Explain why this price is reasonable or cost effective – were you provided government discounted pricing? Is this rate/fee comparable to industry standards?)

SCRAP has provided reasonable pricing to RUHS-PH. Additionally, many project materials are often thrown away or donated items others do not want. SCRAP is a 501(c)(3) organization not looking for profit from this project. The project will be paid through 100% grant funding.

11. Projected Board of Supervisor Date (if applicable): May 21, 2024

(Draft Form 11s, service agreement and or quotes must accompany the sole source request for Purchasing Agent approval.)

Hachelle Roman 1/2/2022

Department Head Signature Print Name Date

Kim Saruwatari, M.P.H., Director

(or designee)

Geoffrey Leung, M.D., Public Health Officer



The section below	is to be complete	d by the Purchasing Agent	or designee.
Purchasing Department Co	omments:		
Approve	Approve	with Condition/s	Disapprove
Condition/s: By signing above, department attest	s all legal and contractual r	equirements have been met by the sele	cted supplier, including grant
requirements.			
Reviewed by Procuremen		list (PCS):	
Signature: Selena 7	Nathiot [Date: 1/2/2024	
Not to exceed: \$69,041 aggre	egate during the period of po	erformance.	
(If AI FY _ FY _ FY _ FY _ FY _	nount \$:		(date)
Melissa Curtis	5/7/2024	24-244	
Purchasing Agent	Date	Approval Numl (Reference on Purchasing	

Exhibit A

List of Contractors

- 1. Alianza Coachella Valley
- 2. Kounkuey Design Initiative, Inc.
- 3. The Living Desert
- 4. Organizacion en California de Lideres Campesinas, Inc.
- 5. Raíces Cultura
- 6. S.C.R.A.P. Gallery